University of Arkansas, Fayetteville ScholarWorks@UARK

Graduate Theses and Dissertations

8-2023

The Effects of Pesticide Exposure and Diet on the Health, Reproduction, and Behavior of Mason Bees (Osmia spp.)

Olivia Mae Kline University of Arkansas, Fayetteville

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.uark.edu/etd

Part of the Entomology Commons

Citation

Kline, O. M. (2023). The Effects of Pesticide Exposure and Diet on the Health, Reproduction, and Behavior of Mason Bees (Osmia spp.). *Graduate Theses and Dissertations* Retrieved from https://scholarworks.uark.edu/etd/4933

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by ScholarWorks@UARK. It has been accepted for inclusion in Graduate Theses and Dissertations by an authorized administrator of ScholarWorks@UARK. For more information, please contact uarepos@uark.edu.

The Effects of Pesticide Exposure and Diet on the Health, Reproduction, and Behavior of Mason Bees (*Osmia* spp.)

A dissertation submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Science in Entomology

by

Olivia Kline Beloit College Bachelor of Science in Biology, 2016

August 2023 University of Arkansas

This dissertation is approved for recommendation to the Graduate Council.

Neelendra Joshi, Ph.D. Dissertation Director

John Adamczyk, Ph.D. Committee Member Alejandro Rojas, Ph.D. Committee Member

Allen L. Szalanski, Ph.D. Committee Member

Abstract

Several mason bees (*Osmia* spp.), such as *Osmia lignaria* and *Osmia cornifrons*, are efficient and valuable pollinators in orchards. They can be used to supplement honey bee (*Apis mellifera*) pollination, to improve yields and reduce costs compared to *A. mellifera* alone. *Osmia* spp. encounter many stressors in their environment, which can negatively impact their health and pollination ability. These stressors include pesticide use and habitat loss due to agricultural expansion. *Apis mellifera* are often used as surrogates for pesticide risk assessment, but different bee species can vary widely in their response to stressors. Therefore, research into the impact of stressors on solitary bees is needed to create mitigation strategies and better protect the health of bee communities. This study assessed the lethal and sublethal impacts of pesticides on *Osmia* spp. health, physiology, and ability, and the effects of floral diversity on bee activity and fecundity.

As pest insects become more resistant to commonly applied pesticides, new active ingredients and formulations are produced to provide effective pest control. Two recently released systemic insecticides, flupyradifurone and sulfoxaflor, can be used to combat neonicotinoid-resistant pests, but may pose a risk to *Osmia* spp. We exposed four bee species, *A. mellifera*, *O. lignaria*, *O. cornifrons*, and *Osmia californica*, to both insecticides and measured toxicity, as LD₅₀ values, and survival over 96 hours. *Apis mellifera* was the least sensitive to both insecticides, followed by *O. cornifrons*. *Osmia lignaria* and *O. californica* were the most sensitive. Female *Osmia* bees were more sensitive than males of the same species.

The sublethal impacts of flupyradifurone and sulfoxaflor on *Osmia* spp. health were measured, using their detoxification enzyme expression, feeding preferences, flight and foraging ability, and gut microbial communities after exposure. Additionally, *O. cornifrons* were exposed to the commonly used garden pesticides, glyphosate, chlorothalonil, and spinosad, and their gut bacterial communities were compared. Flupyradifurone, but not sulfoxaflor, increased the expression of P450 enzymes in *O. lignaria* females. Flupyradifurone also caused impaired

mobility and foraging activity of *O. lignaria* females at 24 hours following exposure. *Osmia lignaria* females showed some avoidance of food contaminated with higher concentrations of flupyradifurone, but overall *O. lignaria* did not avoid sulfoxaflor or flupyradifurone. The effects of the tested pesticides on *O. cornifrons* gut bacterial community composition and diversity were minimal.

Finally, we raised *O. lignaria* in field cages planted with either a wildflower mix or a buckwheat monoculture and measured the effects on bee activity, fecundity, and soil health. The different planting types had little impact on soil nutrient content and the soil microbiome. *Osmia lignaria*, however, were more active and were successfully able to reproduce in the wildflower mix groups, whereas bees in the buckwheat groups had lower activity and produced no offspring. This work demonstrates the risk of insecticides to *Osmia* spp. health and pollination ability and the importance of an adequate and varied diet for bee fecundity.

Acknowledgements

First, I would like to thank my major advisor, Neelendra Joshi, for his support and mentorship over the past five years. By working in his lab, I was able to gain so much invaluable experience with field work, lab techniques, and writing. Throughout the years, Dr. Joshi has helped me brainstorm project ideas, editted papers, provided me with countless resources to improve the projects I was working on, and created a supportive and positive lab environment. For this, I am truly grateful for being invited to join the Insect Toxicology lab and for the opportunities for academic development and growth that it provided me.

I would also like to thank the members of my committee, Alejandro Rojas, Allen Szalanski, and John Adamczyk for their guidance and support. Dr. Rojas strengthened my understanding of the complex interactions of microbes, flowers, and pollinators. He also helped me improve my soil collection techniques and interpretations of the microbe communities. I learned so much about honey bee colony structure and management in Dr. Szalanski's class on apiculture. Dr. Adamczyk helped me better understand pesticide routes of exposure, gave valuable feedback and suggestions for the research projects, and provided resources for our lab projects. Thank you all so much for the insights and help that you have given me over the years.

For the semi-field study, I would like to say a huge thank you to the Southern Sustainable Agriculture Research and Education (SARE) program for providing us with a grant to help fund the study. I am also so appreciative to Virgil Piazza and to my father, Les Kline, for constructing the bee cages. I would also like to thank my mother, Christeen Kline, a lifelong gardener, for her advice and help and for letting me borrow so many of her gardening tools.

Next, I must thank the team at the Pennsylvania State University Department of Entomology, Tim Moural and Fang Zhu, for inviting me to visit their lab and helping me to refine the luciferin enzyme assay protocols. I would also like to thank several of the labs in our department for providing support and for allowing me to use their lab equipment: Dr. Rojas, Dr. Szalanski, Dr. Goggin and Payal Sanadhya, Daisy Stainton, and Dr. McDermott and Cierra Briggs.

My past and present lab mates have always been willing to offer a word of advice, encouragement, and support. I am so grateful to Roshani Sharma Acharya, Joshua Chavana, Leah Cuthill, Coleman Little, My Ly, Lilia Stemet, and Amina Twaibu. Whether it was helping with a project or simply chit-chatting during a break, I appreciate you all. I would also like to thank our amazing Post-Doctoral Fellow, Ngoc (Pearl) Phan for all her advice, support, and help.

I was so fortunate to have an incredible cohort throughout my five years of graduate school. I would like to give a huge thank you to the past and present graduate students in my cohort: Dylan Cleary, Hillary Fischer, Austin Jones, Kelsey Cline, Quirong Fan, Juanita Gil-Bedoya, Abeer Alnasrawi, Baronger Bieger, Faith Cordes, Blythe Lawson, Parker Mullins, Audra Rogers, Andrea Sierra-Mejia, Cassandra Steele, Rachael Wolf, Hannah Zima, and Catalina Rodriguez-Puerto, for all the laughs and support over the years.

Finally, I want to thank my family and friends for reminding me to take a break and enjoy life. My parents, Les and Christeen Kline, have always been the most supportive and enthusiastic about all the crazy projects I wanted to pursue. My sisters, Lesley Kline and Lynn Boyd, and my brother-in-law, Rob Boyd, are constantly helping step back and see things from a new perspective. Lastly, I would like to thank Ella Caraway, Juniper Patel, and Talia Behrend-Wilcox. You all made graduate school, and life in general, so much better.

Table of Contents

Chapter 1: 1
Agricultural Expansion1
Importance of Pollinators2
Bee Population Decline7
Habitat Loss10
Pesticide Use16
Pesticide Detoxification in Bees23
Study Species
Objectives
References
Chapter 2:
Abstract
Introduction
Materials and Methods56
Results
Discussion61
References
Chapter 3:
Abstract
Introduction81
Materials and Methods
Results
Discussion
References100
Chapter 4:
Abstract111

Introduction	111
Materials and Methods	115
Results	118
Discussion	121
References	125
Chapter 5:	136
Abstract	136
Introduction	136
Materials and Methods	141
Results	146
Discussion	151
References	156
Chapter 6:	174

Chapter 1:

Introduction

Agricultural Expansion

Beginning in the late 1950s, many countries shifted to using high-yielding varieties of crops, produced through selective breeding. This began the "Green Revolution," in which global initiatives were put in place to increase agricultural production through high-yielding crops, chemical fertilizers, synthetic pesticides, irrigation, and increased mechanization (Alexander et al., 2015; Evenson & Gollin, 2003a, 2003b; Tilman et al., 2011). Since the beginning of this revolution, population growth and dietary changes have continued to increase agricultural demands, particularly for intensive agricultural production systems (Alexander et al., 2015). High-income countries tend to have greater demands and import a higher percentage of their agricultural goods, which has put pressure on lower-income countries to provide these goods and to expand their agricultural land use (Weinzettel et al., 2013). This expansion of agricultural production has caused several benefits, particularly for consumers, who experience lower food prices and access to a higher calorie diet (Evenson & Gollin, 2003a, 2003b; Keyzer et al., 2005). For growers, however, the results have been more mixed. Some growers have been able to increase their production to compensate for the falling prices, whereas others have experienced heavy income losses (Evenson & Gollin, 2003a, 2003b). For example, in Tanzania, a study found that the majority of production growth was undertaken by larger-scale farmers, who were more likely to have a higher income. Lower income houses and smaller-scale farmers experienced fewer benefits to their income and nutrition from the agricultural expansion (Pauw & Thurlow, 2011).

There are also concerns about the environmental impacts that agricultural expansion has had and will continue to have on native ecosystems and ecosystem services, including the impacts on bee populations and the pollination service provided by them. Many of these concerns arise from the changes to land usage caused by increased agricultural production.

Yield increases due to high-yielding crop varieties, mechanization, and agrochemicals have met some of the rising demand for agricultural goods, but there has still been an increase in land used for agriculture in the past few decades (Foley et al., 2005). Grazing and pasture lands for livestock occupy the greatest portion of agricultural land and have seen the greatest expansion in area. In 2005, pasture land alone took up over 3.3 billion ha (33 million km²) worldwide, which is about 25% of the global land surface (Alexander et al., 2015; Asner et al., 2004). Crops for human consumption take up a more modest ~800-900 million ha globally (Alexander et al., 2015). In total, about 40% of the planet's land is used for agriculture as pasture land, crops for human use and consumption, and crops for feeding livestock (Asner et al., 2004; Ramankutty & Foley, 1999). From 1961-2011, pasture land use increased by 298 million ha, a faster rate of growth than for crops used for human consumption, which increased 140 million ha, and crops for livestock feed, which increased 139 million ha (Alexander et al., 2015). Going back further, the expansion of grazing and pasture land has been more extreme, with a 600% increase in area over the past 3 centuries (Asner et al., 2004). The increasing demand for animal products, in particular, has caused the majority of the conversion of land from natural habitat into agricultural lands, with ~30% of temperate deciduous broadleaf forest, ~56% temperate evergreen broadleaf forests, and ~10% tropical evergreen broadleaf forests cleared and converted into grazing land (Asner et al., 2004). With the loss of these habitats, there can also be a decline in the ecosystem services that they provide. Many natural areas support a diversity of living organisms, which can contribute to carbon storage, water filtration, and pollination (Johnson et al., 2014; Millennium Ecosystem Assessment, 2005).

Importance of Pollinators

As this agricultural intensification and expansion has occurred, the usage of animalpollinated crops and the need for insect pollinators have increased, as well. Since the late 1950s, the percentage of agricultural crops dependent on animal pollinators has increased

300% (Aizen & Harder, 2009). Unfortunately, despite the rising need for pollinators, many of the more intensive agricultural practices can cause population decreases and negatively affect pollination services. In many regions, particularly countries in the Americas and Asia, there has been an expansion in the use of pollinator-dependent oilseed crops, but an overall decrease in agricultural diversity, which can negatively impact pollinator populations (Aizen et al., 2019).

The need for pollinators has been especially notable in California, which has seen an expansion of almond growing. By 2017, California almond orchards covered over 380,000 ha and produced around 81% of global almonds (US Department of Agriculture, 2017). Almonds are heavily dependent on bee pollination, especially by western honey bees (*Apis mellifera* L., Hymenoptera: Apidae) (Wade et al., 2019). By 1973, however, California pollinators alone were unable to meet the rising demand for almond pollination. This led to *A. mellifera* hives being brought in from other states and rented for the almond blooming season (Degrandi-Hoffman et al., 2019; Rucker et al., 2012). Since the 1970s, this practice has only become more common. In 2017, California almond growers rented 1.48 million *A. mellifera* colonies, spending over \$253 million to insure the adequate pollination of their crops (US Department of Agriculture, 2017; Wade et al., 2019). In recent years, almond growers have also used the native blue orchard bee (*Osmia lignaria* Say, Hymenoptera: Megachilidae) to supplement *A. mellifera* pollination (Boyle et al., 2020; Pitts-Singer et al., 2018).

Bees and other animal pollinators are also important for the stability of wild ecosystems. It is estimated that animals pollinate over 85% of wild angiosperms globally (Chagnon et al., 2015; Ollerton et al., 2011). The focus on pollination services has primarily been in regard to crop plants, but animal pollinators undoubtedly contribute a vital service to wild flowers and to many native ecosystems.

Pollinators make a significant contribution to the human diet, as well. They are estimated to contribute 15-30% of human food, both through the direct pollination of edible crops and through pollinating crops, such as alfalfa and clover, that feed livestock (McGregor, 1976). Of

the 115 leading global food crops, 87 of them benefit from animal pollination and 13 of them are dependent on animal pollinators for reproduction (Klein et al., 2007). This contribution is especially high for vegetable, fruit, and oil crops (Gallai et al., 2009). Animal pollinators increase the diversity of the human diet and as such, they play a role in combating the "hidden hunger" that many people face, in which they receive enough calories, but have nutrient deficiencies due to not eating an adequate variety of foods (Chagnon et al., 2015; Muthayya et al., 2013). Pollinator-dependent crops are responsible for providing a large portion of nutrients and minerals to human diets. The majority of edible fats and oils come from insect-pollinated plants, as do many essential nutrients, including vitamin C, vitamin A, and lycopene (Eilers et al., 2011; McGregor, 1976). Many of the B vitamins are present in grains and starches that do not rely on animal pollination. However, the majority of these vitamins are lost during the processing of these crops into refined starches like white rice and white flour. Because of the popularity of refined starches in many world regions, beans and greens, crops which do benefit from animal pollination, have become important sources of B vitamins (Eilers et al., 2011).

Many crops also show improved yields and quality when animal pollinators are present, which can improve profits for growers (Chagnon et al., 2015; Klein et al., 2007). The price value of pollination can be difficult to estimate, though most agree that pollinators contribute billions of dollars annually to global crop values. One study estimated that 9.5% of the total global agricultural production was due to animal pollinators in 2005, amounting to around 153 billion euros (over 182 billion USD) (Gallai et al., 2009). The majority of this contribution likely comes from *A. mellifera*, which are easily managed and active for much of the year. Wild bees, which in North America consist of bumble bees (*Bombus* spp., Hymenoptera: Apidae) and solitary bees, also contribute a great deal to crop pollination. In the United States, their contribution was estimated as ~\$3.06 billion annually (Losey & Vaughan, 2006).

Pollinator Diversity

Over 100,000 animal species are thought to play a role in pollination. Of these, there are some vertebrate species, mostly hummingbirds and nectar-feeding bats, but the vast majority of animal pollinators are insects (Abrol, 2012; Buzato et al., 2000; Nathan et al., 2005). Around a third of all pollinators are bees (Ollerton et al., 2011; Sánchez-Bayo & Wyckhuys, 2019), which makes bee species of particular importance for research and conservation. There is an incredible diversity of bees globally, with over 25,000 species identified (Michener, 2000). In North America, there are around 4,000 species of native bees, of which 54 are *Bombus* spp. and over 3,900 are solitary bees (Spivak et al., 2011; Winter et al., 2006). Most research into insect pollinator populations and services has focused on *A. mellifera*, which is an easily managed crop pollinator. However, it is not a native species in North America, having been imported from Europe in 1622 (Sheppard, 1989). Although *A. mellifera* is a prolific pollinator and producer of honey (Morse & Calderone, 2000), having a diversity of bee species, and especially native bee species, in an area can greatly enhance the pollination of both crops and wild angiosperms (Bispo dos Santos et al., 2009; Hoehn et al., 2008; Javorek et al., 2002; Kremen et al., 2004).

Non-*Apis* species of bees can be more efficient pollinators of certain flowering plants than *A. mellifera*, especially in areas where *A. mellifera* are not native. One reason for this is that many species of solitary bees, stingless bees, and bumble bees are capable of buzz pollination, whereas *A. mellifera* are not (Bispo dos Santos et al., 2009). Buzz pollination is performed by these bees through the vibration of their indirect flight muscles in order to shake pollen loose from the anthers of certain flowers (Buchmann, 1983; Buchmann & Hurley, 1978; De Luca & Vallejo-Marín, 2013). While most flowers release their pollen passively, some restrict their pollen release through small openings at the apical end of their anthers (Buchmann, 1983; Buchmann & Hurley, 1978). There are estimated to be around 15,000-20,000 angiosperm species that restrict their pollen release and that require shaking, either from wind or buzz

pollination, in order to release their pollen (Buchmann, 1983). Such plants include crops like eggplants, tomatoes, potatoes, cranberries, and blueberries (Bispo dos Santos et al., 2009; Buchmann, 1983; De Luca & Vallejo-Marín, 2013; Javorek et al., 2002). *Apis mellifera* can be less efficient for pollinating crops that restrict their pollen release. Eggplants, for example, had the best fruit and seed set when visited by *Bombus* spp. (Lowenstein et al., 2015). Orchards of sweet cherries had higher yields when they were pollinated by *O. lignaria* than when pollinated by *A. mellifera* (Bosch et al., 2006). Likewise, greenhouse-grown tomatoes that were pollinated by the stingless bee, *Melipona quadrifasciata* le Peletier, produced more fruit, larger and heavier fruit, and more seeds, than those pollinated by *A. mellifera* (Bispo dos Santos et al., 2009). In lowbush blueberry (*Vaccinium angustifolium* Aiton), *A. mellifera* showed a lower pollen deposition rate than *Bombus* spp., mining bees (*Andrena* spp.), sweat bees (*Halictus* spp.), and alfalfa leafcutter bees (*Megachile rotundata* Fabricius, Hymenoptera: Megachildae). Compared to *Bombus* spp. queens and *Andrena* spp., the pollen deposition was 4 times less in *A. mellifera* (Javorek et al., 2002).

There are also benefits in having higher species richness of pollinating bees in an area, both to wildflowers and crop plants. Pollinator communities tend to be more robust if they are comprised of a diversity of species. If one species is lost from the area, others would be able to perform the required pollination services, which can mitigate some of the negative effects of losing a species (Dobson et al., 2006; Kremen et al., 2002). Different bee species can also be active at different times of the day and the year, so more species in an area can help ensure a longer and more thorough period of pollination. Certain crops, including many fruit trees, have a brief bloom period of 2-3 weeks and require an active and robust pollinator community for cross-pollination during this time (Bosch & Kemp, 2001). Varying body sizes and structures of different times of a different time species more capable of pollinating specific shapes of flowers (Hoehn et al., 2008). Improved pollination with higher species richness was observed in radish (*Raphanus sativus* L.) crops in Switzerland, which showed an increased fruit set when pollinated by a mix of

bee species. Researchers observed that the social bees, solitary bees, and hoverflies (Diptera: Syrphidae) tended to visit flowers at different times of day, which may have improved pollination (Albrecht et al., 2012). Higher pollinator species richness also improved seed production in pumpkins (Hoehn et al., 2008) and purple coneflowers (*Echinacea purpurea* L.) (Lowenstein et al., 2015).

Unfortunately, despite the importance of non-*Apis* bees, the assessment of their populations and health has largely been lacking (Cameron et al., 2011). In North America, research on bee population declines has focused on the non-native *A. mellifera*, and to a lesser extent, *Bombus* spp., but there is little monitoring of the populations of wild, solitary bees. In Europe, there has been more assessment of solitary bees, and the studies show a concerning decline in the ranges and populations of several solitary bee species (Biesmeijer et al., 2006; Fitzpatrick et al., 2006; Rasmont et al., 2005). Additionally, *Apis mellifera* is often used as a surrogate for other bee species in pesticide risk assessments (Thompson & Pamminger, 2019), even though solitary bees and other wild bees can have very different responses to pesticide exposures than *A. mellifera* (Hayward et al., 2019). As such, more information is needed on native North American bees to assess their populations, ranges, and responses to pesticides, in order to make informed decisions about current agricultural practices to promote pollinator health and species richness.

Bee Population Decline

Globally, most of the research into pollinator population loss has been concentrated in Europe and North America, leaving a lack of information available in other world regions (Freitas et al., 2009; Gemmill-Herren et al., 2014). In North America, surveys of bumble bee abundance, ranges, and species richness show concerning trends of decline (Cameron et al., 2011; Colla & Packer, 2008; Kerr et al., 2015; Thomson, 2016). One study observed eight *Bombus* spp. over a 20-year period and found four of the eight species to be experiencing severe range declines.

Two of these declining species, *Bombus occidentalis* and *Bombus pensylvanicus*, formerly had some of the broadest geographic ranges of North American bumble bees. The researchers also noted that some declining species were becoming so rare that they were difficult to find and include in surveys and studies (Cameron et al., 2011). Another survey throughout the eastern United States and Canada compared bumble bees caught in 2004-2006 to those caught at the same site in 1971-1973. Three of the *Bombus* spp. that had previously been found in the 1970s were missing from the 2000s survey, while no new species were found in 2000s that had not been seen in the earlier survey. They also noted a significant shift in the community composition of the bumble bees, with four species increasing and four species declining in relative abundance since the 1970s (Colla & Packer, 2008). Several studies in the midwestern and northeastern United States have compared bumble bees ranges based on museum collections over the past 100-150 years and found declining ranges and abundances of several *Bombus* spp., as well as local extirpations of some species (Bartomeus et al., 2013; Grixti et al., 2009; Jacobson et al., 2018). These surveys indicate a decline in the abundance, diversity, and species evenness of many native North American bumble bees.

There ise less information on the populations of solitary bees in North America. In Illinois, a comparison of forest bee species from the present to historical data sets over 120 years, found around 50% of previously observed bee species had become locally extirpated. Specialist feeders, parasites, and cavity-nesters were more likely to become extirpated in the area (Burkle et al., 2013). A survey of *Osmia* spp. in the Mid-Atlantic region of the United States found that the six native species observed had declining catch rates from 2003-2017, while the two introduced species, *Osmia cornifrons* Radoszkowski and *Osmia taurus* Smith, had stable or increasing catch rates respectively (LeCroy et al., 2020). In Pennsylvania, a 3-year survey of wild bees in apple orchards found overall declines in diversity and abundance. The majority of species, which included members of the Families Apidae, Megachilidae, Halictidae, and Andrenidae, showed decreasing abundance over the years (Turley et al., 2022). In Europe,

where the majority of solitary bee population surveys have been done, there have been declines in the populations of many wild non-Apis bee species, including both solitary bees and bumble bees. In western and central Europe, many bees in the Bombini tribe, which includes *Bombus* spp. and cuckoo bees (*Psithyrus* spp.), have declined in range since the early 1990s (Kosior et al., 2007). In Ireland, an estimated 3% of their native species have become extirpated and 41% are threatened or endangered (Fitzpatrick et al., 2006). In Holland and the United Kingdom, there have been losses of non-Apis bee diversity. Species that are specialist feeders, in particular, tend to be in decline and the pollinator community composition is becoming more dominated by a smaller number of species (Biesmeijer et al., 2006). In Belgium and France, bees in the families Apidae, Anthophoridae, and Megachilidae had many species in decline (around 58%, 55%, and 25% respectively) (Rasmont et al., 2005). The declines in bumble bee and solitary bee populations and ranges coincide with the growing concerns about global decreases in insect population and biomass (Hallmann et al., 2017; Sánchez-Bayo & Wyckhuys, 2019). There is an unfortunate lack of empirical information on insect declines, other than a few flagship species, such as A. mellifera, Bombus spp., and monarch butterflies (Danaus plexippus L.) (Vogel, 2017). However, in Germany, a 27-year survey at several natural sites, found over a 75% decrease in flying insect biomass since 1989 (Hallmann et al., 2017), but there is little long-term information on insect biomass changes globally.

Several drivers have been proposed to explain the population and range losses of wild bees in North America and Europe, including habitat loss, agrochemical use, parasites and pathogens, climate change, competition for resources, and an interaction of these factors (Belsky & Joshi, 2019; Cameron et al., 2011; Evison et al., 2012; Goulson et al., 2015; Kerr et al., 2015; Le Féon et al., 2010; Thomson, 2016). Understanding the contribution that each of these factors makes to pollinator population decline and how they can interact with each other can better help agricultural schemes prevent and ameliorate these ill effects.

Habitat Loss

Agricultural intensification has been the primary driver of habitat loss (Asner et al., 2004; Foley et al., 2005), but increasing urbanization has also contributed, especially as the human population rises globally and demographics continue to shift from rural to urban (Darrel Jenerette & Potere, 2010). Both of these drivers have caused many habitat types to shrink and become more fragmented. In the United States, the tallgrass prairies have been some of the most affected habitats, with a loss of around 82-99% of the prairies from 1830-1994 (F. Samson & Knopf, 1994). The tallgrass prairies that do remain tend to be small and unable to support the amount of biodiversity that they once did (Samson et al., 2004). Worldwide, around 56% of temperate evergreen broadleaf forest and around 30% of temperate deciduous broadleaf forest have been converted into rangelands for livestock. Tropical forests are currently experiencing heavy deforestation in the Amazon basin, Congo, and southeast Asia (Asner et al., 2004). The clearing and conversion of these habitats has reduced global forest cover and caused many forests to become small and fragmented, with over 70% of forest cover now lying within 1 km of the forest edge (Haddad et al., 2015). Habitat loss can have a profound effect on the local biodiversity. As habitats decrease in surface area, they can support fewer species and a lower abundance of organisms (Haddad et al., 2015; Horváth et al., 2019). The surrounding landscape also has a great influence on the biodiversity of a habitat patch. Fragmented, isolated habitats tend to support less species richness than connected habitats of equivalent surface area (Horváth et al., 2019). Native bee species of North America require large enough habitats to provide adequate floral resources and nesting sites.

Wild bees may be more at risk due to habitat loss and scarcity of floral resources than managed *A. mellifera*, as beekeepers can supplement food for *A. mellifera* (Evans et al., 2018). All bees, however, depend on an adequate diet of pollen and nectar for their health and functioning. There is a great variety in the quality and nutrient content of different flower pollens, with a range of 2.5-61% protein content, which can affect bee health (Roulston et al., 2000). In

A. mellifera, high quality pollen caused the upregulation of certain genes and pathways involved in metabolism, nutrient sensing, and antimicrobial activity (Mao et al., 2013). Bumble bees visited flower species that offer higher quality pollen, with a higher protein content, when those flowers are available (Hanley et al., 2008). Solitary bees, as well, can benefit from a high-quality diet with higher protein content in the pollen. The larvae of the solitary sweat bee, *Lasioglossum zephyrus* Smith, grew larger when fed a diet of protein-rich pollen than one of protein-poor pollen (Roulston & Cane, 2002). Both social and solitary bees of different species can benefit from pollen with a high nutrient content. Habitat loss, which can reduce the diversity of flowers in an area, can also affect the type of pollen available to bees and offer them a poorer selection of pollen to choose from.

The body size of different bee species can also influence the amount of pollen and nectar they need. Larger-bodied bees have a higher pollen requirement, and as such can be more vulnerable to a lack of flower diversity and floral abundance (Müller et al., 2006). In a survey of native bees in the northeastern United States, bee species with larger body sizes tended to decline in relative abundance compared to smaller species (Bartomeus et al., 2013). As well as the amount of food required by adult bees, the breadth of their diet can also relate to their vulnerability to habitat loss. Oligolectic, or specialist feeders, feed on only one or a few closely related species of flowers (Zayed et al., 2005). Specialist feeders tend to be more efficient and less prone to antagonistic adaptations of flowers (Zayed et al., 2005). They may not be as efficient, but they often have more resources available to them and can spend less time in acquiring food (Habermannová et al., 2013). They also tend to have higher genetic variation and therefore be more robust to environmental changes (Zayed et al., 2005).

Bees collect pollen and nectar, not only for their own consumption, but also for the feeding and provisioning of their larvae. Like *A. mellifera*, *Bombus* spp. are social insects. Their colonies include a worker caste of nonreproductive females, which are responsible for feeding

the larvae. Some bumble bees, such as *Bombus pascuorum* Scopoli and *Bombus hortorum* L., will store pollen and nectar and allow larval bees to access it as needed. Others, such as *Bombus terrestris* L. and *Bombus terricola* Kirby will directly feed each larva with regurgitated pollen, nectar, and glandular secretions (Pereboom et al., 2003). *Bombus terrestris* workers are even able to distinguish between the cuticular chemical odors of starving and well-fed larvae. The workers will feed larvae that give off this "hunger signal" more often than larvae that smell well-fed (Boer & Duchateau, 2006).

Solitary bees differ from social bees in that each female is reproductively capable and, with the exception of cleptoparasitic species, must provision her own offspring with pollen and nectar (Straka & Bogusch, 2007). Their adult lifespan is generally shorter, so they do not directly feed their larvae, but rather leave behind a food provision in the nest (Batra, 1984; Torchio, 1989). Plentiful floral resources are required by solitary bee females at the time that they are provisioning their nests. In the European orchard bee (*Osmia cornuta* Latreille), larvae that were fed with a larger provision grew to a larger adult body weight (Bosch & Vicens, 2002). Species can vary in the number of flowers they must visit to provision one larva. In one study, the number of floral visits ranged from 0.9 visits for the mining bee, *Andrena marginata* Fabricius, to over 1,000 visits for *Megachile parietina* Geoffroy. Of the species observed, 85% of them required over 30 flowers to feed one larva (Müller et al., 2006). Most solitary bee females will provision from 10-30 larvae (Müller et al., 2006; Torchio, 1989), and so can greatly benefit from having readily available flowers near their nesting sites.

The homogenization of landscapes from diverse natural habitats into agricultural and urban areas can also reduce the availability of nesting sites. Different species of bees have differing nesting site preferences. *Bombus* spp. often nest in subterranean cavities, found cavities, and grassy tufts (Kells & Goulson, 2003; Williams et al., 2014). Some *Bombus* spp. tend to prefer open terrains, like fields and prairies, whereas others prefer forest and field boundaries (Svensson et al., 2000). They do not build their own nests, but rather rely on the

availability of rodent dens, hollow trees, and tussock patches in natural and semi-natural habitats (Williams et al., 2014). There are also species-specific preferences for other factors, such as the level of shelter provided, the amount of direct sunlight, and the soil drainage around the nesting site (Kells & Goulson, 2003). For solitary bees, there is an even greater degree of variability in nesting site preferences. Solitary bees are often divided into ground-nesting and tunnel-nesting species. Ground-nesting bees comprise the majority of bee species and vary in their preferences for moisture level, grain size, and compaction of their nesting site soils (Cane, 1991). Ground-nesting bees can benefit from undisturbed nesting sites, as tilling practices can negatively impact the adult emergence of offspring (Ullmann et al., 2016). Tunnel-nesting solitary bees often make use of found holes, such as old beetle tunnels and hollow reeds, or chew their own nest tunnels, in the case of carpenter bees (Xylocopa spp.) (Batra, 1984). Many then line their nest tubes and create partitions using mud, leaf pulp, resin, and other materials (Batra, 1984; Levin, 1966; Torchio, 1989). With such a variety of preferences for nesting locations and materials, the diversity of bee species can greatly benefit from having a variety of habitat types. Artificial nests can increase bee populations in some areas, but they are generally more effective for tunnel-nesting bees than for bumbles bees and ground-nesting bees (Bortolotti et al., 2016).

For many bee species, floral resources must also be in close proximity to a nesting site for the nesting site to be considered suitable (Davis et al., 2017). Bumble bees generally have greater foraging distances than solitary bees, though this can vary by species. Some, like the large carder bee (*Bombus muscorum* L.) prefer to forage within 500 m of their nest. Farther flying species, like *B. terrestris* will often travel over 1000 m, though they are unlikely to fly more than 1800 m away from nest sites (Walther-Hellwig & Frankl, 2000). Solitary bees often stay within 600-700 m from their nest, though some individuals may venture further if there are no preferred floral resources nearby (Gathmann & Tscharntke, 2002; Zurbuchen et al., 2010).

Larger-bodied solitary bees often have larger foraging ranges, but even large species like *Hoplitis adunca* Panzer tend to stay within 700 m of the nest (Zurbuchen et al., 2010).

Natural and semi-natural habitats interwoven into agricultural landscapes have been shown to improve pollinator abundance, species richness, and pollination service in many regions. One study found that fruit set, pollinator visitation, and species richness all tended to decrease when there were no natural or semi-natural lands in the surrounding area (Garibaldi et al., 2011). A higher percentage of natural habitat within 1 km of almond fields improved the fruit set, bee species richness, and bee visitation in the field (Klein et al., 2013). Organic watermelon fields near natural areas could be fully pollinated by wild bees, whereas farms without close natural areas required *A. mellifera* to supplement the pollination (Kremen et al., 2002). A study in Costa Rica examined coffee crops and pollinator diversity along distance gradients from natural riparian and forest habitats. They found that coffee yields, bee species richness and visitation, and pollen deposition were all higher the closer they were to the natural habitat patches. Within 300 m of the forest patches, a mix of stingless bees (Hymenoptera: Meliponini), solitary bees, and *A. mellifera* (Ricketts et al., 2004).

Given the importance of natural habitats and proper foraging for native bees, there have been some efforts to mitigate the damaging effects of habitat loss on pollinators. One strategy has been to supplement agricultural landscapes with wildflower plantings. The presence of wildflowers planted alongside highbush blueberry fields increased the abundance of both wild bees and syrphid fly pollinators and improved the yield of the blueberries. Fruit set, berry weight, and number of mature seeds per berry all improved with wildflower plantings and higher native pollinator abundance (Blaauw & Isaacs, 2014). Wildflower mixes that were tested in Florida, Michigan, and California all attracted a greater abundance and species richness of wild bees compared to unmanaged weedy plots (Williams et al., 2015). With these wildflower provisioning schemes, however, it is important to note that the floral preferences of native bees can vary by

region and species (Gresty et al., 2018; Williams et al., 2015). There is also the question of whether to focus on attracting generalist feeders (polylectic) or specialists (oligolectic) (Belsky & Joshi, 2019). More research is needed to create the best wildflower mixes in different regions (Williams et al., 2015). Field margins, such as hedgerows and shelterbelts, can offer another opportunity for incorporating natural habitat into agricultural landscapes (Rands & Whitney, 2010). Conserving remaining areas of natural habitat can help to benefit local pollinator health and pollination services in agricultural landscapes (Garibaldi et al., 2011; Klein et al., 2013; Kremen et al., 2004; Ricketts et al., 2004).

Cities can harbor a great deal of pollinator diversity, especially if foraging and nesting sites are available in the urban environments (Baldock et al., 2015; Hall et al., 2017; Sirohi et al., 2015). There is a great potential for adding pollinator habitat into otherwise unused spaces, such as green roofs, powerline easements, and roadside verges (Colla et al., 2009; Eldegard et al., 2017; Hopwood, 2008; Noordijk et al., 2009; Russell et al., 2005). Conventionally, powerline easements and roadsides are managed by frequently mowing and applying herbicides to control weeds. However, unmowed and relatively undisturbed areas can support many cavity-nesting and ground-nesting bees (Russell et al., 2005). Residential spaces can also support pollinator diversity simply by mowing lawns less frequently, as several common lawn "weeds," like dandelions and clovers, can provide forage for pollinators (Lerman et al., 2018). These urban conservation schemes can benefit a variety of invertebrate life, though Turo and Gardiner (2019) note that cooperation with the local human community is key for any urban pollinator management scheme. As such, urban bee habitats need to work well for bees and local human residents alike (Turo & Gardiner, 2019).

Research into the floral preferences of bee pollinators and the health benefits of different planting types can help further improve the mitigation strategies and recommendations for growers and gardeners. This can help promote robust pollinator communities in agricultural, urban, and residential areas.

Pesticide Use

Most bee species are considered beneficial insects, especially in agricultural landscapes, and are not often the intended targets of pesticide use. Many nontarget species, however, can be exposed to pesticides and other agrochemicals present in the environment. Bees have been the subject of much of this concern for nontarget exposure. *Apis mellifera* are the most often studied in toxicity testing, followed by other *Apis* spp., *Bombus* spp., and solitary bees. Of the solitary bee species, those that are commercially managed, such as *M. rotundata* and *O. lignaria*, have been the most studied (Pisa et al., 2015). There is still a great deal of information to be learned about the effects of pesticides on these non-*Apis* bees in North America.

Current pesticide regulations and requirements for registration can help limit the risk of exposure for beneficial pollinators, however, improvements to risk assessment could better protect a wider variety of pollinator species. The time scales of tests are often shorter than the usage period of the pesticide, with little testing of environmental retention and accumulation over time (Mancini et al., 2019). Much of the testing is focused on mortality, rather than sublethal effects. These sublethal effects can be devastating to pollinators, however. *Megachile rotundata*, for example, showed signs of paralysis after exposure to 0.5-40 ng ai bee⁻¹ imidacloprid, even when mortality during the tested time period was lower (Ansell et al., 2021). Monitoring and regulation after a pesticide has been approved is also rare (Mancini et al., 2019). However, unexpected environmental consequences can occur, such as the impact of DDT on bird eggshell strength (Grier, 1982).

For practical reasons, a limited number of surrogate species are used to assess the impact of the pesticides. Often, *A. mellifera* adult workers are used as surrogates for other pollinators (EFSA, 2013; Thompson & Pamminger, 2019). Pesticide sensitivity and likelihood of exposure can vary by species, age, and sex of bees, however. *Osmia lignaria* females were more sensitive to contact exposure to neonicotinoids than *A. mellifera*, but less sensitive to

pyrethroids (Peterson et al., 2021). Similarly, the neonicotinoid, thiacloprid, and the butenolide, flupyradifurone, had low contact toxicity for *A. mellifera*, *B. terrestris*, and *Osmia bicornis* L., but high toxicity for *M. rotundata* (Hayward et al., 2019). These trends are not always consistent even within pesticides classes and bee genera, however. For contact toxicity to two neonicotinoid insecticides, *O. cornifrons* were more sensitive to acetamiprid than *A. mellifera*, but *A. mellifera* was more sensitive to imidacloprid (Biddinger et al., 2013). *Apis mellifera* can have similar pesticide sensitivities to other bee species for certain pesticides (Heard et al., 2017), but not all. Several potential solutions have been proposed, such as using toxicity by weight, adding more solitary bee species, including chronic exposure and sublethal effects testing, and implementing more monitoring of the impact of pesticides after approval (Mancini et al., 2019; Thompson & Pamminger, 2019). These proposals can be costly, however, so research is needed into the most effective solutions.

Routes of Exposure

Bees and other nontarget insects can be exposed to pesticides in several ways. Bees that are out foraging during spraying can suffer from direct contact exposure, which can have a more adverse effect on bee health than residual exposure. *Apis mellifera* and the stingless bee, *Hypotrigona respolii* Magretti, both experienced higher mortality when directly sprayed with a glyphosate-based herbicide or when exposed to freshly sprayed residues, compared to those exposed to dried herbicide residues (Abraham et al., 2018). Several insecticides, including the neonicotinoids, clothianidin and imidacloprid, and the bacterial toxin, spinosad, had medium to high toxicity when directly sprayed on *A. mellifera*, but little to no effects on bee mortality with residual exposure (Bailey et al., 2005). Foliar spraying of plants during bloom times, when bees are out foraging, can therefore pose a threat to bee health.

With systemic pesticides, such as the neonicotinoid class of insecticides, another concern is the presence of pesticide residues in pollen and nectar, which the bees collect and

feed on. Such systemics are often applied to plant seeds and then translocate from the seed to other plant tissue through the phloem and xylem (Bromilow et al., 1990; van der Sluijs et al., 2013). Flower pollen collected from the anthers of both treated and untreated maize and soybean plants were shown to have residues of the neonicotinoid clothianidin. The treated plants had higher levels, of up to 3.9 ppb, than the untreated, but there were also small amounts of clothianidin residues in untreated fields, suggesting some environmental contamination (Krupke et al., 2012). For the butenolide flupyradifurone, pollen and nectar residues varied by crop and type of application. Levels tended to be higher following a foliar spray than drench or seed treatments. Blueberry plants following a foliar spray showed the highest residue concentrations in pollen, up to 67.6 ppm (67.6 mg ai kg⁻¹), followed by apples with up to 26.2 ppm (26.2 mg ai kg⁻¹). Nectar residues were lower than pollen residues in most crops (Glaberman & White, 2014). Apples sprayed with another new systemic insecticide, sulfoxaflor showed no detectable residues in nectar, but an average of 80 ppb in pollen (Heller et al., 2020). Cotton plants treated with drip irrigation of sulfoxaflor contained residues up 39 ppb in pollen and 13.8 ppb in nectar (Jiang et al., 2020). Levels of several pesticides were found in A. mellifera stored pollen, as well. The levels varied, as influenced by the timing of spraying and the bee hive proximity to treated fields, but could reach high concentrations. One of the hives near the treated fields contained 88 ppb of clothianidin in their pollen stores (Krupke et al., 2012). Timing of spraying, agricultural practices, and environmental conditions, such as heat and moisture, can all affect residue levels (Dively & Kamel, 2012). Contaminated food may affect adult bees and larvae differently, as larvae tend to consume more pollen than adults, and adults of many species eat primarily nectar (Cane, 2016).

For seed treated plants, pesticides can spread systemically, but residues can also be released into the air during planting. Vacuum planters cause some of the seed coating to chip off and mix with the dust kicked up by the planter. The seed coating can then settle on top of the field and spread to adjacent fields and nearby water sources (Samson-Robert et al., 2014; Xue

et al., 2015). The planter's exhaust can contain high levels of systemic insecticides like clothianidin and thiamethoxam (Krupke et al., 2012). Systemic pesticides can accumulate in water sources and reach levels that have been shown to cause adverse health effects to bees. A study in Quebec found neonicotinoid residues in all bodies of water near treated corn fields, with concentrations ranging from 0.01-63 ppb. They noted that higher levels of neonicotinoids were found during the sowing of the corn plants (Samson-Robert et al., 2014). Another survey in Ontario found neonicotinoid residues in 98% of the bodies of water sampled around treated maize fields, with higher levels during the 5-week period following maize plating. Levels of clothianidin reached up to 43.6 ppb, with a mean of 2.28 ppb (Schaafsma et al., 2015). One of the water sources sampled in a Maryland survey contained 131 ppb of imidacloprid (Johnson & Pettis, 2014). Though the mean concentrations of these studies tend to be below 5 ppb, concentrations following planting can reach high levels.

Nesting material can also become contaminated with pesticides. Commercial *A. mellifera* are often exposed to acaricides in order to treat mite pests. Acaricides like fluvalinate and coumaphos can accumulate in the wax within the hive at high concentrations (Mullin et al., 2010). For *Bombus* spp. and ground-nesting solitary bees, there is concern for contaminated soil. Tunnel-nesting *Osmia* spp., including *O. lignaria* and *Osmia californica* Cresson, will line their nests and create partitions using mud (Cane, 1991; Torchio, 1989), which can contain pesticide residues, especially if in proximity to agricultural fields. Surveyed soil from maize and soybean fields contained clothianidin levels up to 9.6 ppb, imidacloprid up to 7.3 ppb, and the herbicide atrazine up to 52 ppb (Krupke et al., 2012). Soil levels of seed treatment insecticides can also spike to higher levels directly after planting (Schaafsma et al., 2015). Environmental conditions can impact the sensitivity of bee to pesticide residues in soil. *Osmia lignaria* larvae reared with soil containing imidacloprid residues up to 780 ppb were not adversely affected when soil moisture was 20%. Higher moisture content of 40%, however, increased larval mortality over 50% to imidacloprid concentrations of 50-780 ppb (Fortuin et al., 2021).

Levels of pesticides and other toxic synthetic chemicals in the environment can be detected in bees, themselves, as well. One survey of native bees in the western United States found 70% of bees to have at least one pesticide and 48% to have more than one (Hladik et al., 2016). Several of these pesticides have been shown to have deleterious effects on bee health in both lab and field studies (Di Prisco et al., 2013; Fauser-Misslin et al., 2014; Gill et al., 2012; Hayward et al., 2019; Lu et al., 2014; Matsumoto, 2013; Sandrock et al., 2014). Recently, neonicotinoid class insecticides have been widely implicated in bee declines (Belsky & Joshi, 2019; Blacquière et al., 2012; Chagnon et al., 2015; Goulson et al., 2015), though they are not the only class of pesticides toxic to bees.

Solitary bees may be more at risk to stressors than social bees, due to their life history. Social bee reproductive females (queens) spend most of the year in their hive or nest, while the non-reproductive females (workers) go out to forage. Solitary bee females, however, are all reproductive and forage for pollen and nectar. This puts solitary bee reproductive females at higher risk of pesticide exposure than social bee reproductive females (Stoner, 2016). The loss of a solitary bee female will end her reproductive line, whereas the loss of a single worker bee will not (Eeraerts et al., 2020).

Sulfoxaflor

Sulfoxaflor, a novel sulfoximine insecticide manufactured by Corteva Agriscience, was originally registered by the US EPA in May 2013, but drew some concern due to its apparent negative effects on bee health. The registration was overturned by the Ninth Circuit Court of Appeals for this reason, though it was re-registered in 2016 with restrictions, such as prohibiting its used post-bloom on bee-preferred crops (United States Court of Appeals for the Ninth Circuit, 2015; US EPA, 2019). Several of these restrictions were removed in 2019 and several new crops were approved for use. Post-bloom applications on bee-attractive crops were approved when the risk of bee exposure was low (Siviter et al., 2020; US EPA, 2019, 2016).

However, this new, wider approved usage of sulfoxaflor could put pollinators at higher risk of exposure.

The mode of action of sulfoxaflor is somewhat similar to neonicotinoids, with both acting as agonists of the insects' nicotinic acetylcholine receptors (nAChRs) (Sparks et al., 2013). Sulfoxaflor is grouped under the Insecticide Resistance Action Committee (IRAC) Group 4C. Exposed insects can show similar symptoms to excitatory toxins, with tremors, followed by paralysis and death (Watson et al., 2011, 2021). Sulfoxaflor has a unique chemical structure, and has been effectively used against sucking pest insects that are resistant to neonicotinoids (Sparks et al., 2013; US EPA, 2019). It is a systemic insecticide, and as such, levels can be found in pollen and nectar, with higher concentrations observed when sulfoxaflor was applied during flowering (Jiang et al., 2020).

Sulfoxaflor can impact the health of several bee species. Higher concentrations of sulfoxaflor have caused high mortality in *A. mellifera* (Zhu et al., 2017), *B. terrestris* (Siviter et al., 2020), and *O. bicornis* (Boff et al., 2021). Contact exposure with higher field use rates has also caused an increase in reactive oxygen species (ROS) and reactive nitrogen species (RNS) in *A. mellifera*. These molecules can accumulate when they are produced more rapidly than the insect body is able to metabolize or excrete them and can result in cellular damage (Chakrabarti et al., 2020). Lower concentrations, closer to residues that might be found in pollen and nectar, reduced egg laying in *B. terrestris* (Siviter et al., 2020). A semi-field study of *A. mellifera* in flight cages, however, saw no impact of sulfoxaflor and azoxystrobin on foraging activity or colony size up to 50 days after application (Tamburini et al., 2021). Low level, residual exposures often have less negative impact on bee health than fresh sprays, so restrictions to reduce bee exposure during applications can help protect bees.

Flupyradifurone

Flupyradifurone was registered in 2015 by Bayer CropScience LP (US EPA, 2018). It is a butenolide insecticide (IRAC Group 4D) with a similar mode of action to sulfoxaflor and neonicotinoids, also acting as an agonist of insect nAChRs. It has a novel action and can be effective against pests that have developed resistance to neonicotinoids (Hesselbach & Scheiner, 2018). It is a systemic insecticide and can quickly spread throughout the tissues of target plants (Nauen et al., 2015). It has been proposed for use against sucking pests, including stink bugs, whiteflies, and aphids, on a variety of vegetable, cereal, and tree nut crops (Campbell et al., 2016). It is approved for foliar applications on several bee-preferred crops and flowers, including apples, crabapples, and pears, which are attractive to *O. lignaria* and *O. cornifrons* (Batra, 1982; Bosch & Kemp, 2000), and several Asteraceae family flowers, which are attractive to *O. californica* (Cripps & Rust, 1989; Levin, 1966).

Like sulfoxaflor, flupyradifurone has been marketed as an alternative to neonicotinoids, one that poses less of a risk to pollinator health (EFSA, 2015). There have been concerns regarding this claim, however, based on the adverse effects flupyradifurone can have on *A. mellifera* and other pollinators. Acute contact with field use concentrations of the flupyradifurone formulation, Sivanto, caused higher mortality and an increase in reactive oxygen species (ROS), reactive nitrogen species (RNS), and caspase-3 in *A. mellifera* (Chakrabarti et al., 2020). It also seems to have a greater effect on larvae and foragers (older worker bees) than in-hive adult workers (Al Naggar & Baer, 2019; Tosi & Nieh, 2019). At lower doses, closer to residue levels in pollen and nectar, some sublethal effects were observed, including impaired learning and memory, but these low concentrations had little impact on *A. mellifera* mortality (Campbell et al., 2016; Glaberman & White, 2014). Sivanto, manufactured by Bayer CropScience, has been approved for applications during bloom, so it is possible for foraging pollinators to be exposed to higher concentrations, as well (Campbell et al., 2016; Chakrabarti et al., 2020). There has been little examination of the effects of flupyradifurone on non-*Apis* bees, though one study observed

that *M. rotundata* was more susceptible to the insecticide than three other species of bees: *A. mellifera*, *B. terrestris*, and *O. bicornis* (Hayward et al., 2019). Additionally, an EFSA report found flupyradifurone to have moderate to high environmental persistence (EFSA, 2015). Assessing the effect of the insecticide on pollinator health can help mitigate its potential risk.

Mitigation

The effects that these various pesticides can have on pollinators and other beneficial insects is cause for concern, but there are several strategies for mitigating the damage to bee populations and pollination services. Integrated Pest Management (IPM) encourages the usage of multiple techniques for pest control, including mechanical measures (traps and barriers), cultural measures (crop rotations), and biological measures (predators and parasitoids), which can help to reduce the reliance on chemical pesticides (Kogan, 1998). Careful timing of pesticide applications and decreasing spraying during bloom time can also reduce the risk to pollinators (Belsky & Joshi, 2019; Dively & Kamel, 2012). Measures to reduce surface contamination, such as reduced-volume sprayers, can also help lower pesticide residues in the environment (Giles et al., 1992; Xue et al., 2015). Finally, it is important to continue researching these pesticides and how they interact with pollinators and other stressors, in order to make informed decisions about pest control measures.

Pesticide Detoxification in Bees

Exposure to Xenobiotics

When studying pesticide exposure and health effects on bees, it is also important to further the understanding of how insects cope with xenobiotics, including both natural and synthetic toxins. This understanding can further our knowledge of how best to protect beneficial species and also how to deal with pesticide resistance in pest species. Insects have been exposed to toxic compounds long before humans began synthesizing pesticides, so they have

evolved several mechanisms for dealing with this exposure. The most commonly encountered environmental toxins for herbivorous insects and nectar gatherers are the plant secondary metabolites. Each of these compounds are produced by a select group of plants and can have many important functions, including producing floral scents and bright pigment to attract pollinators, preventing microbial growth in fruit, and enhancing fruit flavor to attract animal feeders for seed dispersal (Pichersky & Gang, 2000). Many secondary metabolites also act as anti-feedants and toxins to prevent damage to the plant from herbivorous feeding. Despite this, some specialist insects have adapted resistance to these compounds and may even preferentially feed on plants that produce them (Bennett & Wallsgrove, 1994; Ceja-Navarro et al., 2015). One example of this is the southern armyworm (*Spodoptera eridania* Stoll), which preferentially feeds on plants, like sorghum, barley, and clover, which produce cyanogenic glucosides, a group of secondary metabolite compounds to deter feeding (Brattsten et al., 1983; Scriber, 1978). Similarly, the coffee berry borer (*Hypothenemus hampei* Ferrari) feeds exclusively on coffee beans, which contain high levels of the toxic pseudoalkaloid, caffeine (Ceja-Navarro et al., 2015).

It is not just herbivorous insects interacting with these phytotoxins, however, but pollinators, as well. Several of the plant secondary metabolites can be toxic to pollinating bees. Lupanine, for example, produced by plants in the genus *Lupinus*, reduced drone production in *Bombus* spp. colonies (Arnold et al., 2014). Both nectar and pollen can contain levels of secondary metabolites, though levels in nectar tend to be lower than those in pollen and leaves (Irwin et al., 2014). The interaction between plants, herbivores, and pollinators can drive the evolution of all three groups.

Nectar often contains lower concentrations of toxic compounds than other plant tissues, which can help prevent damage to pollinator health during nectar feeding. This was noted in *Nicotiana* spp., which produce the neurotoxin, nicotine. Outcrossing species, which are reliant on animal pollinators, had lower levels of nicotine in their nectar and other tissues than selfing

species (Adler et al., 2012). In some cases, toxic nectar may have other purposes, such as discouraging nonspecialist pollinators and nectar robbers (Irwin et al. 2014). Plants in the genus *Toxicoscordion* (formerly *Zigadenus*) produce the compound zygacine, which is toxic to the generalist feeding bees, *O. lignaria* and *A. mellifera* (Cane et al., 2004; Hitchcock, 1959). However, the solitary bee, *Andrena astragali* Viereck & Cockerell, which is a *Toxicoscordion* spp. specialist, was less affected by the toxin (Irwin et al., 2014; Tepedino, 1979, 2003). Other hypotheses for the existence of toxic nectar include preventing microbial growth in the nectar and being a side effect of toxin translocation through the plant phloem (Adler, 2000b).

Toxic secondary metabolites can also be present in pollen and at much higher concentrations than those found in nectar (Gosselin et al., 2013; Irwin et al., 2014). Almonds, for example, produce the cyanogenic glycoside, amygdalin, which is present in pollen at concentrations over 280 times higher than the concentrations in nectar (London-Shafir et al., 2003). Pollen has more than one function to a plant, acting as both a reward and attractant for pollinators and as a gamete (Irwin et al., 2014). A higher concentration of secondary metabolites could therefore deter overfeeding on pollen by herbivores and nonspecialist pollinators (Sedivy et al., 2011). Like toxic nectar, allelochemicals in the pollen could promote pollen specialists for the plant (Adler, 2000a; Gosselin et al., 2013). Toxic pollen may also encourage bees and other pollinators to move more frequently from flower to flower, which could improve cross pollination (London-Shafir et al., 2003).

Bee species, even closely related ones, can differ in their response to these secondary metabolites in pollen. Two generalist species, *O. bicornis* and *O. cornuta* differed greatly in their response to *Ranunculus acris* L. pollen, which contains the glycoside, protoanemonin, and *Echium vulgare* L. pollen, which contains pyrrolizidine alkaloids like echimidine. *Osmia bicornis* larvae developed well on the *R. acris* pollen, but had high mortality on *E. vulgare* pollen, whereas *O. cornuta* showed the opposite trend (Sedivy et al., 2011). Bees have several behavioral adaptions to cope with these compounds in their diet. *Apis mellifera* larvae are fed

smaller amounts of pollen than adult bees, and instead are fed secretions from the hypopharyngeal and mandibular glands of nurse bees. Through these secretions, nurse bees are able to dilute some plant secondary metabolites, so that they are present only in low concentrations in the larval diet (Lucchetti et al., 2018). Apis mellifera and other generalist feeders will also show avoidance behaviors for plants that produce unfavorable pollen, especially when more favorable diets are available (London-Shafir et al., 2003; Tan et al., 2012). The generalist bumble bee, Bombus wurflenii Radoszkowski, for example, avoided feeding on Aconitum septentrionale Koelle, which contain potentially toxic alkaloid compounds (lappaconitine, septenine, oreaconine, etc). The specialist bumble bee, Bombus consobrinus Dahlbom, however, readily fed on A. septentrionale, and contained higher concentrations of the alkaloids in their tissues (Gosselin et al., 2013). Bees may also ameliorate the harmful effects of these compounds through diet mixing. Osmia cornuta bees fed a diet entirely comprised of the unfavorable R. acris pollen had high larval mortality. When the R. acris pollen was mixed 50:50 with the favorable Sinapis arvenis L. pollen, however, the larvae experienced little to no effects on their health (Eckhardt et al., 2014). Along with these behavioral adaptations, it is likely that bees also use physiological adaptations to cope with plant secondary metabolites, including producing detoxification enzymes like cytochrome P450s (Gosselin et al., 2013).

These insect interactions with plant secondary metabolites can be highly concentration dependent. For certain phytotoxins, high concentrations may cause harm to insects, whereas lower concentrations may have beneficial effects (Anthony et al., 2015; Züst et al., 2018). Several secondary metabolites, catalpol, thymol, nicotine, and especially anabasine, reduced the parasite load of the microsporidian, *Crithidia bombi*, in the bumble bee, *Bombus impatiens* Cresson (Richardson et al., 2015). Natural levels of anabasine in nectar caused no harm to uninfected bees and reduced parasite loads of infected ones (Anthony et al., 2015), which suggests that low nectar concentrations of certain secondary metabolites may help reduce internal parasites in wild bees.

Mechanisms of Detoxification

Insects have evolved different methods of detoxification and other adaptations to reduce their exposure to harmful xenobiotics. Generally, these methods are divided into behavioral modifications, including toxin avoidance, diet mixing, and food storage, and physiological modifications, including development of a thicker cuticle, toxin sequestration, rapid excretion, target-site mutations, and detoxification enzymes (Després et al., 2007; Irwin et al., 2014; Itoh et al., 2018). For the insect's own detoxification enzymes, which may metabolize xenobiotics, exposure to toxins can cause changes in enzyme expression and mutation to the genes coding for the enzymes. Additionally, many insects have gut bacterial symbionts, which can be involved in the metabolism of both natural toxic allelochemicals and synthetic compounds, like insecticides.

Insects and other animals possess a host of detoxification enzymes to help them cope with exposure to toxic xenobiotics. There are three main families and superfamilies of enzymes that greatly contribute to the metabolism and detoxification of xenobiotics in insects, which are the cytochrome P450 monooxygenases (P450s), glutathione-S-transferases (GSTs), and carboxyl/cholinesterases (CCEs) (Douglas, 2015; Itoh et al., 2018; Maiwald et al., 2023; van den Bosch & Welte, 2017). The specific enzymes present in different insect species, as well as the expression of them, can affect their sensitivity to certain pesticides (Haas et al., 2022, 2023; Hayward et al., 2019). Overall, bees tend to have relatively few genes coding for these detoxification enzymes when compared to other insects. *Apis mellifera* had far fewer protein coding genes (~11,000), in general, than the mosquito, *Anopheles gambiae* Giles (~14,000 genes) and the fruit fly, *Drosophila melanogaster* Meigen (~13,500) (Claudianos et al., 2006). Of these coding genes, *A. mellifera* had only around half the number of genes for enzymes involved in detoxification, such as GSTs, P450s, and CCEs. The number of genes for Delta GSTs, Epsilon GSTs, and CYP4s, all of which are associated with insecticide resistance in other insect species, were especially low in the *A. mellifera* (Claudianos et al., 2006). Several

other social bees, including *Bombus huntii* Greene, *B. terrestris*, and *B. impatiens*, and solitary bees, including *M. rotundata* have similar numbers of coding genes to *A. mellifera* (Xu et al., 2013). This low number of detoxification genes could be due to bees' limited exposure to plant defensive chemicals when compared to insect herbivores (Adler, 2000a; Xu et al., 2013).

As well as their own enzymatic activity, many insects rely on bacterial symbionts to aid in detoxification. This can be done either by the symbiont's own enzymatic activity (Boush & Matsumura, 1967; Gangola et al., 2018; Singh & Walker, 2006) or through the symbiont affecting the host insect's gene expression (Rothman et al., 2019; Wu et al., 2020).

By studying the detoxification enzymes and gut microbiota of pollinators, we can enhance our understanding of how pollinators react to pesticide exposure both on a cellular and organismal level.

Study Species

Most of the research on the effects of pesticide exposure to the health and pollination ability of bees has focused on *A. mellifera*, and *Bombus* spp. to a lesser extent, leaving many solitary species under-studied. Many solitary bees, however, can provide a valuable contribution to pollination. The North Central Regional Plant Introduction Station (NCRPIS) in Ames, Iowa found that both *O. lignaria* and *O. cornifrons* produced a similar or better seed set of several cruciferous plants (*Brassica rapa* L., *Brassica napus* L., and *Sinapis alba* L.) when compared to *A. mellifera* (Abel et al., 2003). *Osmia lignaria* can also be used to supplement *A. mellifera* pollination of almonds in California to improve nut set and reduce costs of importing *A. mellifera* hives (Pitts-Singer et al., 2018). Many other fruit trees and berries, including strawberries, pears, apples, and blueberries, can benefit from *Osmia* spp. pollination, with improved fruit weight and fruit set (Monzón et al., 2004; Torchio, 1985; West & McCutcheon, 2009).

Osmia spp. can be beneficial alongside *A. mellifera* for several reasons. Most species are active in early to mid-spring, when *A. mellifera* colonies are still building up their colony size
after the winter (Batra, 1994; Kline et al., 2023). They have a high rate of contact with the flower stigmas, a high visitation rate, a tendency to move among plants, and a limited flight radius, which helps keep them on the desired crop (Batra, 1994; Calzoni & Speranza, 1998; Monzón et al., 2004; Vicens & Bosch, 2000a). As orchard pollinators, they show high fidelity to Rosaceous flowers. They are also more tolerant of lower temperatures than *A. mellifera* (Vicens & Bosch, 2000b). *Apis mellifera* are vital pollinators and are often used as model organisms to assess pesticide risk to bees, but it is important to also consider native solitary bees, like *O. lignaria*, when studying bee pesticide response.

Osmia lignaria

One important native pollinator and one of the few managed solitary bee species is *O. lignaria* (Bosch & Kemp, 2001). They are widespread across the United States, with two subspecies: *O. lignaria lignaria*, found in the eastern states, and *O. lignaria propinqua*, found in the west. The subspecies are similar in their biology, life cycle, and pollination ability, and have only minimal differences in morphology (Rust, 1974). *Osmia lignaria* bees are generalist feeders and collect pollen and nectar from a variety of fruit trees, wildflowers, and vegetable plants (Cripps & Rust, 1989; Levin, 1966). They are commercially used in agriculture, primarily in fruit and tree nut orchards (Bosch et al., 2006; Pitts-Singer et al., 2018). For a solitary bee, they are relatively commonly studied, though not to the extent of *A. mellifera* or *Bombus* spp.

Osmia lignaria is a tunnel-nesting species that collects mud to create partitions in between their egg cells. Adults are active for about 20 days in the springtime (March-June, depending on the region), during which time they mate and the females construct and provision their nests and lay eggs (Levin, 1966; Rust, 1974; Torchio, 1989). The offspring remain in their tunnel nests as they develop and remain in their cocoons as adults in diapause to overwinter, before emerging the following spring from their cocoons. (Sgolastra et al., 2015; Torchio, 1989).

Osmia cornifrons

Osmia cornifrons is a solitary mason bee and a generalist feeder. They are native to northeastern parts of Asia (Rust, 1974), where they have been managed as orchard pollinators in Japan since the 1930s (Batra, 1982). In the 1970s, they were intentionally introduced to the United States by the USDA-ARS in Maryland for the pollination of apple orchards (Biddinger et al., 2010). Since their introduction, they have become widespread across the northeastern United States and parts of Canada, though they are less tolerant of high temperatures than some native *Osmia* spp., which could limit their use in the southern states (Gutierrez et al., 2023; Maclvor et al., 2022). They are efficient pollinators of many fruits and tree nuts, but there are some concerns of them outcompeting native *Osmia* spp. (LeCroy et al., 2020).

Osmia californica

Osmia californica is a native North American mason bee, though their range is limited to the western United States (Krombein, 1979). Unlike *O. lignaria* and *O. cornifrons*, they are an oligolectic species, with a strong preference for Asteraceae flowers (Cripps & Rust, 1989; Levin, 1966). They are also a tunnel-nesting species, though they used a mix of leaf pulp and mud in their nest construction (Cane et al., 2007). *Osmia californica* bees are also parsivoltine, with some offspring completing development in one year, as is typical of the genus, while others have a delayed emergence and complete development in two years (Torchio & Tepedino, 1982). While not commercially managed, *O. californica* can contribute to the pollination of many wildflowers and garden flowers, as well as providing insights into the toxicity response of oligolectic bees.

Objectives

The primary purpose of this dissertation research was to assess the impacts of pesticide exposure and different diet mixes on *Osmia* spp. health. The main objectives of the project were:

- Determine the sensitivity of three species of mason bees (*O. lignaria*, *O. cornifrons*, and *O. californica*) and *A. mellifera* to the insecticides, flupyradifurone and sulfoxaflor.
- Assess the sublethal effects of the insecticides, flupyradifurone or sulfoxaflor, on Osmia spp. health and physiology, measured by the following endpoints: P450 enzymatic expression, feeding preference or avoidance behavior, and flight and foraging activity.
- 3. Characterize the composition and diversity of the gut bacterial communities of O.

cornifrons males and females after exposure to the commercial insecticides,

flupyradifurone or sulfoxaflor, or the common garden pesticides, glyphosate,

chlorothalonil, or spinosad.

- 4. Assess the foraging activity, nesting behavior, and fecundity of *O. lignaria* provided with a diet of a buckwheat monoculture or a wildflower mix.
- 5. Characterize the composition and diversity of soil bacterial communities and the soil nutrient content in plots planted with a buckwheat monoculture or a wildflower mix.

References

- Abel, C. A., Wilson, R. L., & Luhman, R. L. (2003). Pollinating Efficacy of Osmia cornifrons and Osmia lignaria subsp. lignaria (Hymenoptera: Megachilidae) on Three Brassicaceae Species Grown Under Field Cages. Journal of Entomological Science, 38(4), 545–552. https://doi.org/10.18474/0749-8004-38.4.545
- Abraham, J., Benhotons, G. S., Krampah, I., Tagba, J., Amissah, C., & Abraham, J. D. (2018). Commercially formulated glyphosate can kill non-target pollinator bees under laboratory conditions. *Entomologia Experimentalis et Applicata*, *166*(8), 695–702. https://doi.org/10.1111/eea.12694
- Abrol, D. P. (2012). Non Bee Pollinators-Plant Interaction. In D. P. Abrol (Ed.), *Pollination Biology: Biodiversity Conservation and Agricultural Production* (pp. 265–310). Springer Netherlands. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-94-007-1942-2_9

- Adler, L. S. (2000a). Alkaloid Uptake Increases Fitness in a Hemiparasitic Plant via Reduced Herbivory and Increased Pollination. *The American Naturalist*, *156*(1), 92–99. https://doi.org/10.1086/303374
- Adler, L. S. (2000b). The ecological significance of toxic nectar. *Oikos*, *91*(3), 409–420. https://doi.org/10.1034/j.1600-0706.2000.910301.x
- Adler, L. S., Seifert, M. G., Wink, M., & Morse, G. E. (2012). Reliance on pollinators predicts defensive chemistry across tobacco species. *Ecology Letters*, *15*(10), 1140–1148. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1461-0248.2012.01838.x
- Aizen, M. A., Aguiar, S., Biesmeijer, J. C., Garibaldi, L. A., Inouye, D. W., Jung, C., Martins, D. J., Medel, R., Morales, C. L., Ngo, H., Pauw, A., Paxton, R. J., Sáez, A., & Seymour, C. L. (2019). Global agricultural productivity is threatened by increasing pollinator dependence without a parallel increase in crop diversification. *Global Change Biology*, 25(10), 3516–3527. https://doi.org/10.1111/gcb.14736
- Aizen, M. A., & Harder, L. D. (2009). The Global Stock of Domesticated Honey Bees Is Growing Slower Than Agricultural Demand for Pollination. *Current Biology*, *19*(11), 915–918. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cub.2009.03.071
- Al Naggar, Y., & Baer, B. (2019). Consequences of a short time exposure to a sublethal dose of Flupyradifurone (Sivanto) pesticide early in life on survival and immunity in the honeybee (*Apis mellifera*). *Scientific Reports*, *9*(1), Article 1. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-019-56224-1
- Albrecht, M., Schmid, B., Hautier, Y., & Müller, C. B. (2012). Diverse pollinator communities enhance plant reproductive success. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences*, 279(1748), 4845–4852. https://doi.org/10.1098/rspb.2012.1621
- Alexander, P., Rounsevell, M. D. A., Dislich, C., Dodson, J. R., Engström, K., & Moran, D. (2015). Drivers for global agricultural land use change: The nexus of diet, population, yield and bioenergy. *Global Environmental Change*, 35, 138–147. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gloenvcha.2015.08.011
- Ansell, G. R., Frewin, A. J., Gradish, A. E., & Scott-Dupree, C. D. (2021). Contact toxicity of three insecticides for use in tier I pesticide risk assessments with *Megachile rotundata* (Hymenoptera: Megachilidae). *PeerJ*, 9, e10744. https://doi.org/10.7717/peerj.10744
- Anthony, W. E., Palmer-Young, E. C., Leonard, A. S., Irwin, R. E., & Adler, L. S. (2015). Testing Dose-Dependent Effects of the Nectar Alkaloid Anabasine on Trypanosome Parasite Loads in Adult Bumble Bees. *PLOS ONE*, *10*(11), e0142496. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0142496
- Arnold, S. E. J., Idrovo, M. E. P., Arias, L. J. L., Belmain, S. R., & Stevenson, P. C. (2014). Herbivore Defence Compounds Occur in Pollen and Reduce Bumblebee Colony Fitness. *Journal of Chemical Ecology*, 40(8), 878–881. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10886-014-0467-4
- Asner, G. P., Elmore, A. J., Olander, L. P., Martin, R. E., & Harris, A. T. (2004). Grazing Systems, Ecosystem Responses, and Global Change. *Annual Review of Environment*

and Resources, *29*(1), 261–299. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.energy.29.062403.102142

- Bailey, J., Scott-Dupree, C., Harris, R., Tolman, J., & Harris, B. (2005). Contact and oral toxicity to honey bees (*Apis mellifera*) of agents registered for use for sweet corn insect control in Ontario, Canada. *Apidologie*, 36(4), 623–633. https://doi.org/10.1051/apido:2005048
- Baldock, K. C. R., Goddard Mark A., Hicks Damien M., Kunin William E., Mitschunas Nadine, Osgathorpe Lynne M., Potts Simon G., Robertson Kirsty M., Scott Anna V., Stone Graham N., Vaughan Ian P., & Memmott Jane. (2015). Where is the UK's pollinator biodiversity? The importance of urban areas for flower-visiting insects. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences*, 282(1803), 20142849. https://doi.org/10.1098/rspb.2014.2849
- Bartomeus, I., Ascher, J. S., Gibbs, J., Danforth, B. N., Wagner, D. L., Hedtke, S. M., & Winfree, R. (2013). Historical changes in northeastern US bee pollinators related to shared ecological traits. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, *110*(12), 4656– 4660. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1218503110
- Batra, S. (1982). The Hornfaced Bee for Efficient Pollination of Small Farm Orchards.
- Batra, S. (1994). Diversify With Pollen Bees.
- Batra, S. (1984). Solitary bees. *Scientific American*, *250*(2), 120–127. https://doi.org/10.1038/scientificamerican0284-120
- Belsky, J., & Joshi, N. K. (2019). Impact of Biotic and Abiotic Stressors on Managed and Feral Bees. *Insects*, *10*(8), 233. https://doi.org/10.3390/insects10080233
- Bennett, R. N., & Wallsgrove, R. M. (1994). Secondary metabolites in plant defence mechanisms. *New Phytologist*, *127*(4), 617–633. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1469-8137.1994.tb02968.x
- Biddinger, D., Frazier, J., Frazier, M., Rajotte, E., Leslie, T., Ngugi, H., & Donovall, L. (2010). Development of the Mason Bee, *Osmia cornifrons*, as an Alternative Pollinator to Honey Bees and as a Targeted Delivery System for Biocontrol Agents in the Management of Fire Blight. *Pennsylvania Fruit News*, *90*, 35–44.
- Biddinger, D. J., Robertson, J. L., Mullin, C., Frazier, J., Ashcraft, S. A., Rajotte, E. G., Joshi, N. K., & Vaughn, M. (2013). Comparative Toxicities and Synergism of Apple Orchard Pesticides to *Apis mellifera* (L.) and *Osmia cornifrons* (Radoszkowski). *PLOS ONE*, *8*(9), e72587. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0072587
- Biesmeijer, J. C., Roberts, S. P. M., Reemer, M., Ohlemüller, R., Edwards, M., Peeters, T., Schaffers, A. P., Potts, S. G., Kleukers, R., Thomas, C. D., Settele, J., & Kunin, W. E. (2006). Parallel Declines in Pollinators and Insect-Pollinated Plants in Britain and the Netherlands. *Science*, *313*(5785), 351–354. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1127863
- Bispo dos Santos, S. A., Roselino, A. C., Hrncir, M., & Bego, L. R. (2009). Pollination of tomatoes by the stingless bee *Melipona quadrifasciata* and the honey bee *Apis mellifera*

(Hymenoptera, Apidae). *Genetics and Molecular Research*, *8*(2), 751–757. https://doi.org/10.4238/vol8-2kerr015

- Blaauw, B. R., & Isaacs, R. (2014). Flower plantings increase wild bee abundance and the pollination services provided to a pollination-dependent crop. *Journal of Applied Ecology*, 51(4), 890–898. https://doi.org/10.1111/1365-2664.12257
- Blacquière, T., Smagghe, G., van Gestel, C. A. M., & Mommaerts, V. (2012). Neonicotinoids in bees: A review on concentrations, side-effects and risk assessment. *Ecotoxicology*, 21(4), 973–992. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10646-012-0863-x
- Boer, S. P. A. den., & Duchateau, M. J. H. M. (2006). A larval hunger signal in the bumblebee Bombus terrestris. Insectes Sociaux, 53(3), 369–373. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00040-006-0883-8
- Boff, S., Scheiner, R., Raizer, J., & Lupi, D. (2021). Survival rate and changes in foraging performances of solitary bees exposed to a novel insecticide. *Ecotoxicology and Environmental Safety*, *211*, 111869. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecoenv.2020.111869
- Bortolotti, L., G. Bogo, N. de Manicor, A. Fisogni, & M. Galloni. (2016). Integrated conservation of bee pollinators of a rare plant in a protected area near Bologna, Italy. *Conservation Evidence*, *13*, 51–56.
- Bosch, J., & Kemp, W. (2001). *How to Manage the Blue Orchard Bee as an Orchard Pollinator*. https://www.semanticscholar.org/paper/How-to-Manage-the-Blue-Orchard-Bee-as-an-Orchard-Bosch-Kemp/a9cc650afdf2f27e5aead96c87350a5915c9de0f
- Bosch, J., & Kemp, W. P. (2000). Development and Emergence of the Orchard Pollinator *Osmia lignaria* (Hymenoptera: Megachilidae). *Environmental Entomology*, *29*(1), 8–13. https://doi.org/10.1603/0046-225X-29.1.8
- Bosch, J., Kemp, W. P., & Trostle, G. E. (2006). Bee Population Returns and Cherry Yields in an Orchard Pollinated with *Osmia lignaria* (Hymenoptera: Megachilidae). *Journal of Economic Entomology*, *99*(2), 408–413. https://doi.org/10.1093/jee/99.2.408
- Bosch, J., & Vicens, N. (2002). Body size as an estimator of production costs in a solitary bee. *Ecological Entomology*, 27(2), 129–137. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-2311.2002.00406.x
- Boush, M. G., & Matsumura, F. (1967). Insecticidal Degradation by *Pseudomonas melophthora*, the Bacterial Symbiote of the Apple Maggot. *Journal of Economic Entomology*, *60*(4), 918–920. https://doi.org/10.1093/jee/60.4.918
- Boyle, N. K., Artz, D. R., Lundin, O., Ward, K., Picklum, D., Wardell, G. I., Williams, N. M., & Pitts-Singer, T. L. (2020). Wildflower plantings promote blue orchard bee, Osmia lignaria (Hymenoptera: Megachilidae), reproduction in California almond orchards. Ecology and Evolution, 10(7), 3189–3199. https://doi.org/10.1002/ece3.5952
- Brattsten, L. B., Samuelian, J. H., Long, K. Y., Kincaid, S. A., & Evans, C. K. (1983). Cyanide as a feeding stimulant for the southern army worm, *Spodoptera eridania*. *Ecological Entomology*, *8*(2), 125–132. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2311.1983.tb00490.x

- Bromilow, R. H., Chamberlain, K., & Evans, A. A. (1990). Physicochemical Aspects of Phloem Translocation of Herbicides. *Weed Science*, *38*(3), 305–314. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0043174500056575
- Buchmann, S. L. (1983). Buzz pollination in angiosperms. *Buzz Pollination in Angiosperms.*, 73–113.
- Buchmann, S. L., & Hurley, J. P. (1978). A biophysical model for buzz pollination in angiosperms. *Journal of Theoretical Biology*, *72*(4), 639–657. https://doi.org/10.1016/0022-5193(78)90277-1
- Burkle, L. A., Marlin, J. C., & Knight, T. M. (2013). Plant-Pollinator Interactions over 120 Years: Loss of Species, Co-Occurrence, and Function. *Science*, *339*(6127), 1611–1615. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1232728
- Buzato, S., Sazima, M., & Sazima, I. (2000). Hummingbird-Pollinated Floras at Three Atlantic Forest Sites1. *Biotropica*, *32*(4b), 824–841. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1744-7429.2000.tb00621.x
- Calzoni, G. L., & Speranza, A. (1998). Insect controlled pollination in Japanese plum (*Prunus salicina* Lindl.). *Scientia Horticulturae*, 72(3), 227–237. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0304-4238(97)00132-5
- Cameron, S. A., Lozier, J. D., Strange, J. P., Koch, J. B., Cordes, N., Solter, L. F., & Griswold, T. L. (2011). Patterns of widespread decline in North American bumble bees. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, *108*(2), 662–667. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1014743108
- Campbell, J. W., Cabrera, A. R., Stanley-Stahr, C., & Ellis, J. D. (2016). An Evaluation of the Honey Bee (Hymenoptera: Apidae) Safety Profile of a New Systemic Insecticide, Flupyradifurone, Under Field Conditions in Florida. *Journal of Economic Entomology*, 109(5), 1967–1972. https://doi.org/10.1093/jee/tow186
- Cane, J. H. (1991). Soils of Ground-Nesting Bees (Hymenoptera: Apoidea): Texture, Moisture, Cell Depth and Climate. *Journal of the Kansas Entomological Society*, *64*(4), 406–413. JSTOR.
- Cane, J. H. (2016). Adult pollen diet essential for egg maturation by a solitary *Osmia* bee. *Journal of Insect Physiology*, *95*, 105–109. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jinsphys.2016.09.011
- Cane, J. H., Griswold, T. L., & Parker, F. D. (2007). Substrates and materials used for nesting by North American Osmia bees (Hymenoptera: Apiformes: Megachilidae). Annuals of the Entomological Society of America. 100(3): 350-358., 350–358.
- Cane, J. H., Weber, M., Yost, M., & Gardner, D. R. (2004). *Alkaloids and old lace: Pollen toxins exclude generalist pollinators from death camas (Toxicoscordion [=Zigadenus] paniculatum) (Melanthiaceae).* Botany Conference, Salt Lake City, UT, USA. http://2004.botanyconference.org/engine/search/index.php?func=detail&aid=1128

- Ceja-Navarro, J. A., Vega, F. E., Karaoz, U., Hao, Z., Jenkins, S., Lim, H. C., Kosina, P., Infante, F., Northen, T. R., & Brodie, E. L. (2015). Gut microbiota mediate caffeine detoxification in the primary insect pest of coffee. *Nature Communications*, *6*(1), 1–9. https://doi.org/10.1038/ncomms8618
- Chagnon, M., Kreutzweiser, D., Mitchell, E. A. D., Morrissey, C. A., Noome, D. A., & Van der Sluijs, J. P. (2015). Risks of large-scale use of systemic insecticides to ecosystem functioning and services. *Environmental Science and Pollution Research*, 22(1), 119– 134. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11356-014-3277-x
- Chakrabarti, P., Carlson, E. A., Lucas, H. M., Melathopoulos, A. P., & Sagili, R. R. (2020). Field rates of Sivanto[™] (flupyradifurone) and Transform® (sulfoxaflor) increase oxidative stress and induce apoptosis in honey bees (*Apis mellifera* L.). *PLOS ONE*, *15*(5), e0233033. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0233033
- Claudianos, C., Ranson, H., Johnson, R. M., Biswas, S., Schuler, M. A., Berenbaum, M. R., Feyereisen, R., & Oakeshott, J. G. (2006). A deficit of detoxification enzymes: Pesticide sensitivity and environmental response in the honeybee. *Insect Molecular Biology*, *15*(5), 615–636. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2583.2006.00672.x
- Colla, S. R., & Packer, L. (2008). Evidence for decline in eastern North American bumblebees (Hymenoptera: Apidae), with special focus on *Bombus affinis* Cresson. *Biodiversity and Conservation*, *17*(6), 1379. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10531-008-9340-5
- Colla, S. R., Willis, E., & Packer, L. (2009). Can green roofs provide habitat for urban bees (Hymenoptera: Apidae)? *Cities and the Environment*, 2, 12.
- Cripps, C., & Rust, R. W. (1989). Pollen Preferences of Seven Osmia Species (Hymenoptera: Megachilidae). *Environmental Entomology*, *18*(1), 133–138. https://doi.org/10.1093/ee/18.1.133
- Darrel Jenerette, G., & Potere, D. (2010). Global analysis and simulation of land-use change associated with urbanization. *Landscape Ecology*, *25*(5), 657–670. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10980-010-9457-2
- Davis, A. Y., Lonsdorf, E. V., Shierk, C. R., Matteson, K. C., Taylor, J. R., Lovell, S. T., & Minor, E. S. (2017). Enhancing pollination supply in an urban ecosystem through landscape modifications. *Landscape and Urban Planning*, *162*, 157–166. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.landurbplan.2017.02.011
- De Luca, P. A., & Vallejo-Marín, M. (2013). What's the 'buzz' about? The ecology and evolutionary significance of buzz-pollination. *Current Opinion in Plant Biology*, *16*(4), 429–435. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pbi.2013.05.002
- Degrandi-Hoffman, G., Graham, H., Ahumada, F., Smart, M., & Ziolkowski, N. (2019). The Economics of Honey Bee (Hymenoptera: Apidae) Management and Overwintering Strategies for Colonies Used to Pollinate Almonds. *Journal of Economic Entomology*, *112*(6), 2524–2533. https://doi.org/10.1093/jee/toz213

- Després, L., David, J.-P., & Gallet, C. (2007). The evolutionary ecology of insect resistance to plant chemicals. *Trends in Ecology & Evolution*, *22*(6), 298–307. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tree.2007.02.010
- Di Prisco, G., Cavaliere, V., Annoscia, D., Varricchio, P., Caprio, E., Nazzi, F., Gargiulo, G., & Pennacchio, F. (2013). Neonicotinoid clothianidin adversely affects insect immunity and promotes replication of a viral pathogen in honey bees. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, *110*(46), 18466–18471. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1314923110
- Dively, G. P., & Kamel, A. (2012). Insecticide Residues in Pollen and Nectar of a Cucurbit Crop and Their Potential Exposure to Pollinators. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry*, *60*(18), 4449–4456. https://doi.org/10.1021/jf205393x
- Dobson, A., Lodge, D., Alder, J., Cumming, G. S., Keymer, J., McGlade, J., Mooney, H., Rusak, J. A., Sala, O., Wolters, V., Wall, D., Winfree, R., & Xenopoulos, M. A. (2006). Habitat Loss, Trophic Collapse, and the Decline of Ecosystem Services. *Ecology*, 87(8), 1915– 1924. https://doi.org/10.1890/0012-9658(2006)87[1915:HLTCAT]2.0.CO;2
- Douglas, A. E. (2015). Multiorganismal Insects: Diversity and Function of Resident Microorganisms. *Annual Review of Entomology*, *60*(1), 17–34. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-ento-010814-020822
- Eckhardt, M., Haider, M., Dorn, S., & Müller, A. (2014). Pollen mixing in pollen generalist solitary bees: A possible strategy to complement or mitigate unfavourable pollen properties? *Journal of Animal Ecology*, *83*(3), 588–597. https://doi.org/10.1111/1365-2656.12168
- Eeraerts, M., Pisman, M., Vanderhaegen, R., Meeus, I., & Smagghe, G. (2020). Recommendations for standardized oral toxicity test protocols for larvae of solitary bees, *Osmia* spp. *Apidologie*, *51*(1), 48–60. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13592-019-00704-w
- EFSA. (2013). Guidance on the risk assessment of plant protection products on bees (*Apis mellifera, Bombus* spp. And solitary bees). *EFSA Journal*, *11*(7), 3295. https://doi.org/10.2903/j.efsa.2013.3295
- EFSA. (2015). Conclusion on the peer review of the pesticide risk assessment of the active substance flupyradifurone. *EFSA Journal*, *13*(2), 4020. https://doi.org/10.2903/j.efsa.2015.4020
- Eilers, E. J., Kremen, C., Greenleaf, S. S., Garber, A. K., & Klein, A.-M. (2011). Contribution of Pollinator-Mediated Crops to Nutrients in the Human Food Supply. *PLOS ONE*, 6(6), e21363. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0021363
- Eldegard, K., Eyitayo, D. L., Lie, M. H., & Moe, S. R. (2017). Can powerline clearings be managed to promote insect-pollinated plants and species associated with semi-natural grasslands? *Landscape and Urban Planning*, *167*, 419–428. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.landurbplan.2017.07.017
- Evans, E., Smart, M., Cariveau, D., & Spivak, M. (2018). Wild, native bees and managed honey bees benefit from similar agricultural land uses. *Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment, 268*, 162–170. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agee.2018.09.014

- Evenson, R. E., & Gollin, D. (2003a). Assessing the Impact of the Green Revolution, 1960 to 2000. *Science*, *300*(5620), 758–762. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1078710
- Evenson, R. E., & Gollin, D. (Eds.). (2003b). Crop variety improvement and its effect on productivity: The impact of international agricultural research. CABI. https://doi.org/10.1079/9780851995496.0000
- Evison, S. E. F., Roberts, K. E., Laurenson, L., Pietravalle, S., Hui, J., Biesmeijer, J. C., Smith, J. E., Budge, G., & Hughes, W. O. H. (2012). Pervasiveness of Parasites in Pollinators. *PLOS ONE*, 7(1), e30641. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0030641
- Fauser-Misslin, A., Sadd, B. M., Neumann, P., & Sandrock, C. (2014). Influence of combined pesticide and parasite exposure on bumblebee colony traits in the laboratory. *Journal of Applied Ecology*, *51*(2), 450–459. https://doi.org/10.1111/1365-2664.12188
- Fitzpatrick, Ú., Murray, T. E., Byrne, A. W., Paxton, R. J., & Brown, M. J. F. (2006). Regional red list of Irish bees [Technical Report]. National Parks and Wildlife Service (Ireland) and Environment and Heritage Service (N. Ireland). https://researchrepository.ucd.ie/handle/10197/5341
- Foley, J. A., DeFries, R., Asner, G. P., Barford, C., Bonan, G., Carpenter, S. R., Chapin, F. S., Coe, M. T., Daily, G. C., Gibbs, H. K., Helkowski, J. H., Holloway, T., Howard, E. A., Kucharik, C. J., Monfreda, C., Patz, J. A., Prentice, I. C., Ramankutty, N., & Snyder, P. K. (2005). Global Consequences of Land Use. *Science*, *309*(5734), 570–574. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1111772
- Fortuin, C. C., McCarty, E., & Gandhi, K. JK. (2021). Acute contact with imidacloprid in soil affects the nesting and survival success of a solitary wild bee, Osmia lignaria (Hymenoptera: Megachilidae). Chemosphere, 264, 128572. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chemosphere.2020.128572
- Freitas, B. M., Imperatriz-Fonseca, V. L., Medina, L. M., Kleinert, A. de M. P., Galetto, L., Nates-Parra, G., & Quezada-Euán, J. J. G. (2009). Diversity, threats and conservation of native bees in the Neotropics. *Apidologie*, 40(3), 332–346. https://doi.org/10.1051/apido/2009012
- Gallai, N., Salles, J.-M., Settele, J., & Vaissière, B. E. (2009). Economic valuation of the vulnerability of world agriculture confronted with pollinator decline. *Ecological Economics*, *68*(3), 810–821. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolecon.2008.06.014
- Gangola, S., Sharma, A., Bhatt, P., Khati, P., & Chaudhary, P. (2018). Presence of esterase and laccase in *Bacillus subtilis* facilitates biodegradation and detoxification of cypermethrin. *Scientific Reports*, *8*(1), 12755. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-018-31082-5
- Garibaldi, L. A., Steffan-Dewenter, I., Kremen, C., Morales, J. M., Bommarco, R., Cunningham, S. A., Carvalheiro, L. G., Chacoff, N. P., Dudenhöffer, J. H., Greenleaf, S. S., Holzschuh, A., Isaacs, R., Krewenka, K., Mandelik, Y., Mayfield, M. M., Morandin, L. A., Potts, S. G., Ricketts, T. H., Szentgyörgyi, H., ... Klein, A. M. (2011). Stability of pollination services decreases with isolation from natural areas despite honey bee visits. *Ecology Letters*, *14*(10), 1062–1072. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1461-0248.2011.01669.x

- Gathmann, A., & Tscharntke, T. (2002). Foraging ranges of solitary bees. *Journal of Animal Ecology*, *71*(5), 757–764. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-2656.2002.00641.x
- Gemmill-Herren, B., Aidoo, K., Kwapong, P., Martins, D., Kinuthia, W., & Eardley, C. (2014). *Priorities for research and development in the management of pollination services for agriculture in Africa.* 11.
- Giles, D. Ken., Blewett, T. Craig., Saiz, S. G., Welsh, A. M., & Krieger, R. I. (1992). Foliar and nontarget deposition from conventional and reduced-volume pesticide application in greenhouses. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry*, *40*(12), 2510–2516. https://doi.org/10.1021/jf00024a034
- Gill, R. J., Ramos-Rodriguez, O., & Raine, N. E. (2012). Combined pesticide exposure severely affects individual- and colony-level traits in bees. *Nature*, *491*(7422), 105–108. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature11585
- Glaberman, S., & White, K. (2014). Environmental fate and ecological risk assessment for foliar, soil drench, and seed treatment uses of the new insecticide flupyradifurone. US EPA. https://beta.regulations.gov/document/EPA-HQ-OPP-2013-0226-0047
- Gosselin, M., Michez, D., Vanderplanck, M., Roelants, D., Glauser, G., & Rasmont, P. (2013). Does *Aconitum septentrionale* chemically protect floral rewards to the advantage of specialist bumblebees? *Ecological Entomology*, *38*(4), 400–407. https://doi.org/10.1111/een.12032
- Goulson, D., Nicholls, E., Botías, C., & Rotheray, E. L. (2015). Bee declines driven by combined stress from parasites, pesticides, and lack of flowers. *Science*, *347*(6229), 1255957. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1255957
- Gresty, C. E. A., Clare, E., Devey, D. S., Cowan, R. S., Csiba, L., Malakasi, P., Lewis, O. T., & Willis, K. J. (2018). Flower preferences and pollen transport networks for cavity-nesting solitary bees: Implications for the design of agri-environment schemes. *Ecology and Evolution*, 8(15), 7574–7587. https://doi.org/10.1002/ece3.4234
- Grier, J. W. (1982). Ban of DDT and Subsequent Recovery of Reproduction in Bald Eagles. *Science*, *218*(4578), 1232–1235. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.7146905
- Grixti, J. C., Wong, L. T., Cameron, S. A., & Favret, C. (2009). Decline of bumble bees (Bombus) in the North American Midwest. *Biological Conservation*, *142*(1), 75–84. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biocon.2008.09.027
- Gutierrez, G. M., LeCroy, K. A., Roulston, T. H., Biddinger, D. J., & López-Uribe, M. M. (2023). *Osmia taurus* (Hymenoptera: Megachilidae): A Non-native Bee Species With Invasiveness Potential in North America. *Environmental Entomology*, nvad005. https://doi.org/10.1093/ee/nvad005
- Haas, J., Beck, E., Troczka, B. J., Hayward, A., Hertlein, G., Zaworra, M., Lueke, B., Buer, B., Maiwald, F., Beck, M. E., Nebelsiek, B., Glaubitz, J., Bass, C., & Nauen, R. (2023). A conserved hymenopteran-specific family of cytochrome P450s protects bee pollinators from toxic nectar alkaloids. *Science Advances*, 9(15), eadg0885. https://doi.org/10.1126/sciadv.adg0885

- Haas, J., Hayward, A., Buer, B., Maiwald, F., Nebelsiek, B., Glaubitz, J., Bass, C., & Nauen, R. (2022). Phylogenomic and functional characterization of an evolutionary conserved cytochrome P450-based insecticide detoxification mechanism in bees. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, *119*(26), e2205850119. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.2205850119
- Habermannová, J., Bogusch, P., & Straka, J. (2013). Flexible Host Choice and Common Host Switches in the Evolution of Generalist and Specialist Cuckoo Bees (Anthophila: Sphecodes). *PLoS ONE*, *8*(5). https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0064537
- Haddad, N. M., Brudvig, L. A., Clobert, J., Davies, K. F., Gonzalez, A., Holt, R. D., Lovejoy, T. E., Sexton, J. O., Austin, M. P., Collins, C. D., Cook, W. M., Damschen, E. I., Ewers, R. M., Foster, B. L., Jenkins, C. N., King, A. J., Laurance, W. F., Levey, D. J., Margules, C. R., ... Townshend, J. R. (2015). Habitat fragmentation and its lasting impact on Earth's ecosystems. *Science Advances*, *1*(2), e1500052. https://doi.org/10.1126/sciadv.1500052
- Hall, D. M., Camilo, G. R., Tonietto, R. K., Ollerton, J., Ahrné, K., Arduser, M., Ascher, J. S., Baldock, K. C. R., Fowler, R., Frankie, G., Goulson, D., Gunnarsson, B., Hanley, M. E., Jackson, J. I., Langellotto, G., Lowenstein, D., Minor, E. S., Philpott, S. M., Potts, S. G., ... Threlfall, C. G. (2017). The city as a refuge for insect pollinators. *Conservation Biology*, *31*(1), 24–29. https://doi.org/10.1111/cobi.12840
- Hallmann, C. A., Sorg, M., Jongejans, E., Siepel, H., Hofland, N., Schwan, H., Stenmans, W., Müller, A., Sumser, H., Hörren, T., Goulson, D., & Kroon, H. de. (2017). More than 75 percent decline over 27 years in total flying insect biomass in protected areas. *PLOS ONE*, *12*(10), e0185809. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0185809
- Hanley, M. E., Franco, M., Pichon, S., Darvill, B., & Goulson, D. (2008). Breeding system, pollinator choice and variation in pollen quality in British herbaceous plants. *Functional Ecology*, 22(4), 592–598. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2435.2008.01415.x
- Hayward, A., Beadle, K., Singh, K. S., Exeler, N., Zaworra, M., Almanza, M.-T., Nikolakis, A., Garside, C., Glaubitz, J., Bass, C., & Nauen, R. (2019). The leafcutter bee, Megachile rotundata, is more sensitive to N -cyanoamidine neonicotinoid and butenolide insecticides than other managed bees. *Nature Ecology & Evolution*, *3*(11), 1521–1524. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41559-019-1011-2
- Heard, M. S., Baas, J., Dorne, J.-L., Lahive, E., Robinson, A. G., Rortais, A., Spurgeon, D. J., Svendsen, C., & Hesketh, H. (2017). Comparative toxicity of pesticides and environmental contaminants in bees: Are honey bees a useful proxy for wild bee species? *Science of The Total Environment*, *578*, 357–365. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2016.10.180
- Heller, S., Joshi, N. K., Chen, J., Rajotte, E. G., Mullin, C., & Biddinger, D. J. (2020). Pollinator exposure to systemic insecticides and fungicides applied in the previous fall and prebloom period in apple orchards. *Environmental Pollution*, 265, 114589. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envpol.2020.114589
- Hesselbach, H., & Scheiner, R. (2018). Effects of the novel pesticide flupyradifurone (Sivanto) on honeybee taste and cognition. *Scientific Reports*, *8*(1), Article 1. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-018-23200-0

- Hitchcock, J. D. (1959). Poisoning of honey bees by death camas blossoms. *Am. Bee J*, *99*, 418–419.
- Hladik, M. L., Vandever, M., & Smalling, K. L. (2016). Exposure of native bees foraging in an agricultural landscape to current-use pesticides. *Science of The Total Environment*, *542*, 469–477. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2015.10.077
- Hoehn, P., Teja, T., Tylianakis Jason M, & Steffan-Dewenter Ingolf. (2008). Functional group diversity of bee pollinators increases crop yield. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences*, 275(1648), 2283–2291. https://doi.org/10.1098/rspb.2008.0405
- Hopwood, J. L. (2008). The contribution of roadside grassland restorations to native bee conservation. *Biological Conservation*, *141*(10), 2632–2640. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biocon.2008.07.026
- Horváth, Z., Ptacnik, R., Vad, C. F., & Chase, J. M. (2019). Habitat loss over six decades accelerates regional and local biodiversity loss via changing landscape connectance. *Ecology Letters*, 22(6), 1019–1027. https://doi.org/10.1111/ele.13260
- Irwin, R. E., Cook, D., Richardson, L. L., Manson, J. S., & Gardner, D. R. (2014). Secondary Compounds in Floral Rewards of Toxic Rangeland Plants: Impacts on Pollinators. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry*, 62(30), 7335–7344. https://doi.org/10.1021/jf500521w
- Itoh, H., Tago, K., Hayatsu, M., & Kikuchi, Y. (2018). Detoxifying symbiosis: Microbe-mediated detoxification of phytotoxins and pesticides in insects. *Natural Product Reports*, 35(5), 434–454. https://doi.org/10.1039/c7np00051k
- Jacobson, M. M., Tucker, E. M., Mathiasson, M. E., & Rehan, S. M. (2018). Decline of bumble bees in northeastern North America, with special focus on *Bombus terricola*. *Biological Conservation*, 217, 437–445. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biocon.2017.11.026
- Javorek, S. K., Mackenzie, K. E., & Kloet, S. P. V. (2002). Comparative Pollination Effectiveness Among Bees (Hymenoptera: Apoidea) on Lowbush Blueberry (Ericaceae: *Vaccinium angustifolium*). *Annals of the Entomological Society of America*, *95*(3), 345–351. https://doi.org/10.1603/0013-8746(2002)095[0345:CPEABH]2.0.CO;2
- Jiang, H., Chen, J., Zhao, C., Tian, Y., Zhang, Z., & Xu, H. (2020). Sulfoxaflor Residues in Pollen and Nectar of Cotton Applied through Drip Irrigation and Their Potential Exposure to Apis mellifera L. *Insects*, *11*(2), Article 2. https://doi.org/10.3390/insects11020114
- Johnson, J. A., Runge, C. F., Senauer, B., Foley, J., & Polasky, S. (2014). Global agriculture and carbon trade-offs. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, *111*(34), 12342–12347. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1412835111
- Johnson, J. D., & Pettis, J. S. (2014). A Survey of Imidacloprid Levels in Water Sources Potentially Frequented by Honeybees (Apis mellifera) in the Eastern USA. *Water, Air, & Soil Pollution*, 225(11), 2127. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11270-014-2127-2

- Kells, A. R., & Goulson, D. (2003). Preferred nesting sites of bumblebee queens (Hymenoptera: Apidae) in agroecosystems in the UK. *Biological Conservation*, *109*(2), 165–174. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0006-3207(02)00131-3
- Kerr, J. T., Pindar, A., Galpern, P., Packer, L., Potts, S. G., Roberts, S. M., Rasmont, P., Schweiger, O., Colla, S. R., Richardson, L. L., Wagner, D. L., Gall, L. F., Sikes, D. S., & Pantoja, A. (2015). Climate change impacts on bumblebees converge across continents. *Science*, 349(6244), 177–180. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.aaa7031
- Keyzer, M. A., Merbis, M. D., Pavel, I. F. P. W., & van Wesenbeeck, C. F. A. (2005). Diet shifts towards meat and the effects on cereal use: Can we feed the animals in 2030? *Ecological Economics*, 55(2), 187–202. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolecon.2004.12.002
- Klein, A.-M., Brittain, C., Hendrix, S. D., Thorp, R., Williams, N., & Kremen, C. (2013). Wild pollination services to California almond rely on semi-natural habitat. *Journal of Applied Ecology*, 723–732. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2664.2012.02144.x@10.1111/(ISSN)1365-2664.AGRO_ECOLOGY
- Klein, A.-M., Vaissière, B. E., Cane, J. H., Steffan-Dewenter, I., Cunningham, S. A., Kremen, C., & Tscharntke, T. (2007). Importance of pollinators in changing landscapes for world crops. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences*, 274(1608), 303–313. https://doi.org/10.1098/rspb.2006.3721
- Kline, O., Phan, N. T., Porras, M. F., Chavana, J., Little, C. Z., Stemet, L., Acharya, R. S., Biddinger, D. J., Reddy, G. V. P., Rajotte, E. G., & Joshi, N. K. (2023). Biology, Genetic Diversity, and Conservation of Wild Bees in Tree Fruit Orchards. *Biology*, *12*(1), Article 1. https://doi.org/10.3390/biology12010031
- Kogan, M. (1998). Integrated Pest Management: Historical Perspectives and Contemporary Developments. *Annual Review of Entomology*, *43*(1), 243–270. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.ento.43.1.243
- Kosior, A., Celary, W., Olejniczak, P., Fijał, J., Król, W., Solarz, W., & Płonka, P. (2007). The decline of the bumble bees and cuckoo bees (Hymenoptera: Apidae: Bombini) of Western and Central Europe. *Oryx*, *41*(1), 79–88. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0030605307001597
- Kremen, C., Williams, N. M., Bugg, R. L., Fay, J. P., & Thorp, R. W. (2004). The area requirements of an ecosystem service: Crop pollination by native bee communities in California. *Ecology Letters*, 7(11), 1109–1119. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1461-0248.2004.00662.x
- Kremen, C., Williams, N. M., & Thorp, R. W. (2002). Crop pollination from native bees at risk from agricultural intensification. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 99(26), 16812–16816. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.262413599
- Krombein, K. V. (Ed.). (1979). *Catalog of hymenoptera in America north of Mexico*. Washington : Smithsonian Institution Press. http://archive.org/details/catalogofhymenop02krom

- Krupke, C. H., Hunt, G. J., Eitzer, B. D., Andino, G., & Given, K. (2012). Multiple Routes of Pesticide Exposure for Honey Bees Living Near Agricultural Fields. *PLOS ONE*, 7(1), e29268. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0029268
- Le Féon, V., Schermann-Legionnet, A., Delettre, Y., Aviron, S., Billeter, R., Bugter, R., Hendrickx, F., & Burel, F. (2010). Intensification of agriculture, landscape composition and wild bee communities: A large scale study in four European countries. *Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment, 137*(1), 143–150. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agee.2010.01.015
- LeCroy, K. A., Savoy-Burke, G., Carr, D. E., Delaney, D. A., & Roulston, T. H. (2020). Decline of six native mason bee species following the arrival of an exotic congener. *Scientific Reports*, *10*(1), Article 1. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-020-75566-9
- Lerman, S. B., Contosta, A. R., Milam, J., & Bang, C. (2018). To mow or to mow less: Lawn mowing frequency affects bee abundance and diversity in suburban yards. *Biological Conservation*, 221, 160–174. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biocon.2018.01.025
- Levin, M. D. (1966). Biological Notes on *Osmia lignaria* and *Osmia californica* (Hymenoptera: Apoidea, Megachilidae). *Journal of the Kansas Entomological Society*, *39*(3), 524–535. JSTOR.
- London-Shafir, I., Shafir, S., & Eisikowitch, D. (2003). Amygdalin in almond nectar and pollen facts and possible roles. *Plant Systematics and Evolution*, *238*(1–4), 87–95. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00606-003-0272-y
- Losey, J. E., & Vaughan, M. (2006). The Economic Value of Ecological Services Provided by Insects. *BioScience*, *56*(4), 311–323. https://doi.org/10.1641/0006-3568(2006)56[311:TEVOES]2.0.CO;2
- Lowenstein, D. M., Matteson, K. C., & Minor, E. S. (2015). Diversity of wild bees supports pollination services in an urbanized landscape. *Oecologia*, *179*(3), 811–821. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00442-015-3389-0
- Lu, C., Warchol, K. M., & Callahan, R. A. (2014). Sub-lethal exposure to neonicotinoids impaired honey bees winterization before proceeding to colony collapse disorder. 6.
- Lucchetti, M. A., Kilchenmann, V., Glauser, G., Praz, C., & Kast, C. (2018). Nursing protects honeybee larvae from secondary metabolites of pollen. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences*, *285*(1875), 20172849. https://doi.org/10.1098/rspb.2017.2849
- MacIvor, J. S., Keyzer, C. W. de, Marshall, M. S., Thurston, G. S., & Onuferko, T. M. (2022). Establishment of the non-native horned-face bee *Osmia cornifrons* and the taurus mason bee *Osmia taurus* (Hymenoptera: Megachilidae) in Canada. *PeerJ*, *10*, e14216. https://doi.org/10.7717/peerj.14216
- Maiwald, F., Haas, J., Hertlein, G., Lueke, B., Roesner, J., & Nauen, R. (2023). Expression profile of the entire detoxification gene inventory of the western honeybee, Apis mellifera across life stages. *Pesticide Biochemistry and Physiology*, *192*, 105410. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pestbp.2023.105410

- Mancini, F., Woodcock, B. A., & Isaac, N. J. B. (2019). Agrochemicals in the wild: Identifying links between pesticide use and declines of nontarget organisms. *Current Opinion in Environmental Science & Health*. https://agris.fao.org/agris-search/search.do?recordID=US201900339794
- Mao, W., Schuler, M., & Berenbaum, M. (2013). Honey constituents up-regulate detoxification and immunity genes in the western honey bee Apis mellifera. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, *110*. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1303884110
- Matsumoto, T. (2013). Reduction in homing flights in the honey bee Apis mellifera after a sublethal dose of neonicotinoid insecticides.
- McGregor, S. E. (1976). *Insect Pollination Of Cultivated Crop Plants*. U.S. Department of Agriculture.
- Michener, C. D. (2000). The Bees of the World. JHU Press.
- Millennium Ecosystem Assessment. (2005). *Ecosystems and Human Well-Being: Biodiversity Synthesis*. World Resources Institute.
- Monzón, V. H., Bosch, J., & Retana, J. (2004). Foraging behavior and pollinating effectiveness of *Osmia cornuta* (Hymenoptera: Megachilidae) and Apis mellifera (Hymenoptera: Apidae) on "Comice" pear. *Apidologie*, *35*(6), 575–585. https://doi.org/10.1051/apido:2004055
- Morse, R. A., & Calderone, N. W. (2000). *The Value of Honey Bees as Pollinators of U.S. Crops in 2000.* Cornell University.
- Müller, A., Diener, S., Schnyder, S., Stutz, K., Sedivy, C., & Dorn, S. (2006). Quantitative pollen requirements of solitary bees: Implications for bee conservation and the evolution of bee–flower relationships. *Biological Conservation*, *130*(4), 604–615. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biocon.2006.01.023
- Mullin, C. A., Frazier, M., Frazier, J. L., Ashcraft, S., Simonds, R., vanEngelsdorp, D., & Pettis, J. S. (2010). High Levels of Miticides and Agrochemicals in North American Apiaries: Implications for Honey Bee Health. *PLOS ONE*, *5*(3), e9754. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0009754
- Muthayya, S., Rah, J. H., Sugimoto, J. D., Roos, F. F., Kraemer, K., & Black, R. E. (2013). The Global Hidden Hunger Indices and Maps: An Advocacy Tool for Action. *PLOS ONE*, *8*(6), e67860. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0067860
- Nathan, P. T., Raghuram, H., Elangovan, V., Karuppudurai, T., & Marimuthu, G. (2005). Bat pollination of kapok tree, Ceiba pentandra. *Current Science*, *88*(10), 1679–1681. JSTOR.
- Nauen, R., Jeschke, P., Velten, R., Beck, M. E., Ebbinghaus-Kintscher, U., Thielert, W., Wölfel, K., Haas, M., Kunz, K., & Raupach, G. (2015). Flupyradifurone: A brief profile of a new butenolide insecticide. *Pest Management Science*, *71*(6), 850–862. https://doi.org/10.1002/ps.3932

- Noordijk, J., Delille, K., Schaffers, A. P., & Sýkora, K. V. (2009). Optimizing grassland management for flower-visiting insects in roadside verges. *Biological Conservation*, *142*(10), 2097–2103. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biocon.2009.04.009
- Ollerton, J., Winfree, R., & Tarrant, S. (2011). How many flowering plants are pollinated by animals? *Oikos*, *120*(3), 321–326. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1600-0706.2010.18644.x
- Pauw, K., & Thurlow, J. (2011). Agricultural growth, poverty, and nutrition in Tanzania. *Food Policy*, *36*(6), 795–804. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodpol.2011.09.002
- Pereboom, J. J. M., Velthuis, H. H. W., & Duchateau, M. J. (2003). The organisation of larval feeding in bumblebees (Hymenoptera, Apidae) and its significance to caste differentiation. *Insectes Sociaux*, *50*(2), 127–133. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00040-003-0639-7
- Peterson, E. M., Green, F. B., & Smith, P. N. (2021). Toxic responses of blue orchard mason bees (*Osmia lignaria*) following contact exposure to neonicotinoids, macrocyclic lactones, and pyrethroids. *Ecotoxicology and Environmental Safety*, 208, 111681. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecoenv.2020.111681
- Pichersky, E., & Gang, D. R. (2000). Genetics and biochemistry of secondary metabolites in plants: An evolutionary perspective. *Trends in Plant Science*, *5*(10), 439–445. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1360-1385(00)01741-6
- Pisa, L. W., Amaral-Rogers, V., Belzunces, L. P., Bonmatin, J. M., Downs, C. A., Goulson, D., Kreutzweiser, D. P., Krupke, C., Liess, M., McField, M., Morrissey, C. A., Noome, D. A., Settele, J., Simon-Delso, N., Stark, J. D., Van der Sluijs, J. P., Van Dyck, H., & Wiemers, M. (2015). Effects of neonicotinoids and fipronil on non-target invertebrates. *Environmental Science and Pollution Research*, *22*(1), 68–102. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11356-014-3471-x
- Pitts-Singer, T. L., Artz, D. R., Peterson, S. S., Boyle, N. K., & Wardell, G. I. (2018). Examination of a Managed Pollinator Strategy for Almond Production Using *Apis mellifera* (Hymenoptera: Apidae) and *Osmia lignaria* (Hymenoptera: Megachilidae). *Environmental Entomology*, 47(2), 364–377. https://doi.org/10.1093/ee/nvy009
- Ramankutty, N., & Foley, J. A. (1999). Estimating historical changes in global land cover: Croplands from 1700 to 1992. *Global Biogeochemical Cycles*, *13*(4), 997–1027. https://doi.org/10.1029/1999GB900046
- Rands, S. A., & Whitney, H. M. (2010). Effects of pollinator density-dependent preferences on field margin visitations in the midst of agricultural monocultures: A modelling approach. *Ecological Modelling*, 221(9), 1310–1316. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolmodel.2010.01.014
- Rasmont, P., Pauly, A., Terzo, M., Patiny, S., Michez, D., Iserbyt, S., Barbier, Y., & Haubruge, E. (2005). The Survey of Wild Bees (Hymenoptera, Apoidea) in Belgium and France. *Food and Agriculture Organisation, Rome*, 18.
- Richardson, L. L., Adler, L. S., Leonard, A. S., Andicoechea, J., Regan, K. H., Anthony, W. E., Manson, J. S., & Irwin, R. E. (2015). Secondary metabolites in floral nectar reduce

parasite infections in bumblebees. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences*, 282(1803), 20142471. https://doi.org/10.1098/rspb.2014.2471

- Ricketts, T. H., Daily, G. C., Ehrlich, P. R., & Michener, C. D. (2004). Economic value of tropical forest to coffee production. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 101(34), 12579–12582. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0405147101
- Rothman, J. A., Leger, L., Graystock, P., Russell, K., & McFrederick, Q. S. (2019). The bumble bee microbiome increases survival of bees exposed to selenate toxicity. *Environmental Microbiology*, 21(9), 3417–3429. https://doi.org/10.1111/1462-2920.14641
- Roulston, T. H., & Cane, J. H. (2002). The effect of pollen protein concentration on body size in the sweat bee *Lasioglossum zephyrum* (Hymenoptera: Apiformes). *Evolutionary Ecology*, *16*(1), 49–65. https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1016048526475
- Roulston, T. H., Cane, J. H., & Buchmann, S. L. (2000). What Governs Protein Content of Pollen: Pollinator Preferences, Pollen–Pistil Interactions, or Phylogeny? *Ecological Monographs*, 70(4), 617–643. https://doi.org/10.1890/0012-9615(2000)070[0617:WGPCOP]2.0.CO;2
- Rucker, R. R., Thurman, W. N., & Burgett, M. (2012). Honey Bee Pollination Markets and the Internalization of Reciprocal Benefits. *American Journal of Agricultural Economics*, *94*(4), 956–977. https://doi.org/10.1093/ajae/aas031
- Russell, K. N., Ikerd, H., & Droege, S. (2005). The potential conservation value of unmowed powerline strips for native bees. *Biological Conservation*, *124*(1), 133–148. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biocon.2005.01.022
- Rust, R. W. (1974). Systematics and biology of the genus Osmia, subgenera Osmia, Chalcosmia, and Cephalosmia (Hymenoptera: Megachilidae). Wasmann Journal of Biology, 32(1), 1–93.
- Samson, F. B., Knopf, F. L., & Ostlie, W. R. (2004). Great Plains ecosystems: Past, present, and future. *Wildlife Society Bulletin*, *32*(1), 6–15. https://doi.org/10.2193/0091-7648(2004)32[6:GPEPPA]2.0.CO;2
- Samson, F., & Knopf, F. (1994). Prairie Conservation in North America. *BioScience*, 44(6), 418–421. JSTOR. https://doi.org/10.2307/1312365
- Samson-Robert, O., Labrie, G., Chagnon, M., & Fournier, V. (2014). Neonicotinoid-Contaminated Puddles of Water Represent a Risk of Intoxication for Honey Bees. *PLOS ONE*, *9*(12), e108443. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0108443
- Sánchez-Bayo, F., & Wyckhuys, K. A. G. (2019). Worldwide decline of the entomofauna: A review of its drivers. *Biological Conservation*, 232, 8–27. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biocon.2019.01.020
- Sandrock, C., Tanadini, L. G., Pettis, J. S., Biesmeijer, J. C., Potts, S. G., & Neumann, P. (2014). Sublethal neonicotinoid insecticide exposure reduces solitary bee reproductive success. *Agricultural and Forest Entomology*, *16*(2), 119–128. https://doi.org/10.1111/afe.12041

- Schaafsma, A., Limay-Rios, V., Baute, T., Smith, J., & Xue, Y. (2015). Neonicotinoid Insecticide Residues in Surface Water and Soil Associated with Commercial Maize (Corn) Fields in Southwestern Ontario. *PLoS ONE*, *10*(2). https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0118139
- Scriber, J. M. (1978). Cyanogenic glycosides in *Lotus corniculatus*. *Oecologia*, *34*(2), 143–155. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF00345163
- Sedivy, C., Müller, A., & Dorn, S. (2011). Closely related pollen generalist bees differ in their ability to develop on the same pollen diet: Evidence for physiological adaptations to digest pollen. *Functional Ecology*, 25(3), 718–725. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2435.2010.01828.x
- Sgolastra, F., Arnan, X., Pitts-Singer, T., Maini, S., Kemp, W., & Bosch, J. (2015). Pre-wintering conditions and post-winter performance in a solitary bee: Does diapause impose an energetic cost on reproductive success? *Ecological Entomology*, *41*, n/a-n/a. https://doi.org/10.1111/een.12292
- Sheppard, W. S. (1989). A history of the introduction of honey bee races into the United States. Part 1. A History of the Introduction of Honey Bee Races into the United States. Part 1, 129(9), 617–619.
- Singh, B. K., & Walker, A. (2006). Microbial degradation of organophosphorus compounds. *FEMS Microbiology Reviews*, *30*(3), 428–471. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1574-6976.2006.00018.x
- Sirohi, M. H., Jackson, J., Edwards, M., & Ollerton, J. (2015). Diversity and abundance of solitary and primitively eusocial bees in an urban centre: A case study from Northampton (England). *Journal of Insect Conservation*, *19*(3), 487–500. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10841-015-9769-2
- Siviter, H., Horner, J., Brown, M. J. F., & Leadbeater, E. (2020). Sulfoxaflor exposure reduces egg laying in bumblebees *Bombus terrestris*. *Journal of Applied Ecology*, *57*(1), 160–169. https://doi.org/10.1111/1365-2664.13519
- Sparks, T. C., Watson, G. B., Loso, M. R., Geng, C., Babcock, J. M., & Thomas, J. D. (2013). Sulfoxaflor and the sulfoximine insecticides: Chemistry, mode of action and basis for efficacy on resistant insects. *Pesticide Biochemistry and Physiology*, *107*(1), 1–7. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pestbp.2013.05.014
- Spivak, M., Mader, E., Vaughan, M., & Euliss, N. H. (2011). The Plight of the Bees. Environmental Science & Technology, 45(1), 34–38. https://doi.org/10.1021/es101468w
- Stoner, K. A. (2016). Current Pesticide Risk Assessment Protocols Do Not Adequately Address Differences between Honey Bees (*Apis mellifera*) and Bumble Bees (*Bombus* spp.). *Frontiers in Environmental Science*, *4*. https://doi.org/10.3389/fenvs.2016.00079
- Straka, J., & Bogusch, P. (2007). Phylogeny of the bees of the family Apidae based on larval characters with focus on the origin of cleptoparasitism (Hymenoptera: Apiformes). *Systematic Entomology*, *32*(4), 700–711. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-3113.2007.00394.x

- Svensson, B., Lagerlöf, J., & G. Svensson, B. (2000). Habitat preferences of nest-seeking bumble bees (Hymenoptera: Apidae) in an agricultural landscape. Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment, 77(3), 247–255. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0167-8809(99)00106-1
- Tamburini, G., Wintermantel, D., Allan, M. J., Dean, R. R., Knauer, A., Albrecht, M., & Klein, A.-M. (2021). Sulfoxaflor insecticide and azoxystrobin fungicide have no major impact on honeybees in a realistic-exposure semi-field experiment. *Science of The Total Environment*, 778, 146084. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2021.146084
- Tan, K., Wang, Z., Yang, M., Fuchs, S., Luo, L., Zhang, Z., Li, H., Zhuang, D., Yang, S., Tautz, J., Beekman, M., & Oldroyd, B. P. (2012). Asian hive bees, *Apis cerana*, modulate dance communication in response to nectar toxicity and demand. *Animal Behaviour*, 84(6), 1589–1594. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.anbehav.2012.09.037
- Tepedino, V. J. (1979). The importance of bees and other insect pollinators in maintaining floral species composition. *Great Basin Naturalist Memoirs*, *3*, 139–150. JSTOR.
- Tepedino, V. J. (2003). What's in a Name? The Confusing Case of the Death Camas Bee, Andrena astragali Viereck and Cockerell (Hymenoptera: Andrenidae). Journal of the Kansas Entomological Society, 76(2), 194–197. JSTOR.
- Thompson, H. M., & Pamminger, T. (2019). Are honeybees suitable surrogates for use in pesticide risk assessment for non-*Apis* bees? *Pest Management Science*, *75*(10), 2549–2557. https://doi.org/10.1002/ps.5494
- Thomson, D. M. (2016). Local bumble bee decline linked to recovery of honey bees, drought effects on floral resources. *Ecology Letters*, *19*(10), 1247–1255. https://doi.org/10.1111/ele.12659
- Tilman, D., Balzer, C., Hill, J., & Befort, B. (2011). Global food demand and the sustainable intensification of agriculture. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, *108*, 20260–20264. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1116437108
- Torchio, P. F. (1985). Field Experiments with the Pollinator Species, Osmia lignaria propinqua Cresson, in Apple Orchards: V (1979-1980), Methods of Introducing Bees, Nesting Success, Seed Counts, Fruit Yields (Hymenoptera: Megachilidae). Journal of the Kansas Entomological Society, 58(3), 448–464.
- Torchio, P. F. (1989). In-Nest Biologies and Development of Immature Stages of Three Osmia Species (Hymenoptera: Megachilidae). Annals of the Entomological Society of America, 82(5), 599–615. https://doi.org/10.1093/aesa/82.5.599
- Torchio, P. F., & Tepedino, V. J. (1982). Parsivoltinism in Three Species of *Osmia* Bees. *Psyche: A Journal of Entomology*, *89*(3–4), 221–238. https://doi.org/10.1155/1982/60540
- Tosi, S., & Nieh, J. C. (2019). Lethal and sublethal synergistic effects of a new systemic pesticide, flupyradifurone (Sivanto®), on honeybees. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences*, 286(1900), 20190433. https://doi.org/10.1098/rspb.2019.0433

- Turley, N. E., Biddinger, D. J., Joshi, N. K., & López-Uribe, M. M. (2022). Six years of wild bee monitoring shows changes in biodiversity within and across years and declines in abundance. *Ecology and Evolution*, 12(8), e9190. https://doi.org/10.1002/ece3.9190
- Turo, K. J., & Gardiner, M. M. (2019). From potential to practical: Conserving bees in urban public green spaces. *Frontiers in Ecology and the Environment*, 17(3), 167–175. https://doi.org/10.1002/fee.2015
- Ullmann, K. S., Meisner, M. H., & Williams, N. M. (2016). Impact of tillage on the crop pollinating, ground-nesting bee, *Peponapis pruinosa* in California. *Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment*, 232, 240–246. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agee.2016.08.002
- United States Court of Appeals for the Ninth Circuit. (2015). *Decision to Vacate the Registration of Sulfoxaflor* (pp. 1–38). file:///C:/Users/Olivia%20Kline/Downloads/13-72346(2).pdf
- US Department of Agriculture. (2017). *Cost of Pollination* (p. 13). http://usda.mannlib.cornell. edu/usda/current/CostPoll/CostPoll-12-21-2017.pdf
- US EPA. (2019). Sulfoxaflor: Ecological Risk Assessment for Section 3 Registration for Various Proposed New Uses. https://www.indianaenvironmentalreporter.org/content/posts/20190717-epa-approvesexpanded-use-of-indiana-made-insecticide-toxic-to-bees/toxic.pdf
- US EPA. (2018). *EPA Response to Petition for Flupyradifurone*. https://www.epa.gov/system/files/documents/2023-01/Flupyradifurone-5-EPA-Response-Approval-Extension.pdf
- US EPA. (2016). *Decision to Register New Uses for the Insecticide Sulfoxaflor* [Overviews and Factsheets]. US EPA. https://www.epa.gov/ingredients-used-pesticide-products/decision-register-new-uses-insecticide-sulfoxaflor
- van den Bosch, T. J. M., & Welte, C. U. (2017). Detoxifying symbionts in agriculturally important pest insects. *Microbial Biotechnology*, *10*(3), 531–540. https://doi.org/10.1111/1751-7915.12483
- van der Sluijs, J. P., Simon-Delso, N., Goulson, D., Maxim, L., Bonmatin, J.-M., & Belzunces, L. P. (2013). Neonicotinoids, bee disorders and the sustainability of pollinator services. *Current Opinion in Environmental Sustainability*, *5*(3), 293–305. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cosust.2013.05.007
- Vicens, N., & Bosch, J. (2000a). Pollinating Efficacy of *Osmia cornuta* and *Apis mellifera* (Hymenoptera: Megachilidae, Apidae) on 'Red Delicious' Apple. *Environmental Entomology*, *29*(2), 235–240. https://doi.org/10.1093/ee/29.2.235
- Vicens, N., & Bosch, J. (2000b). Weather-Dependent Pollinator Activity in an Apple Orchard, with Special Reference to *Osmia cornuta* and *Apis mellifera* (Hymenoptera: Megachilidae and Apidae). *Environmental Entomology*, *29*(3), 413–420. https://doi.org/10.1603/0046-225X-29.3.413
- Vogel, G. (2017). Where have all the insects gone? *Science*, *356*(6338), 576–579. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.356.6338.576

- Wade, A., Lin, C.-H., Kurkul, C., Regan, E. R., & Johnson, R. M. (2019). Combined Toxicity of Insecticides and Fungicides Applied to California Almond Orchards to Honey Bee Larvae and Adults. *Insects*, 10(1), 20. https://doi.org/10.3390/insects10010020
- Walther-Hellwig, K., & Frankl, R. (2000). Foraging habitats and foraging distances of bumblebees, *Bombus* spp. (Hym., Apidae), in an agricultural landscape. *Journal of Applied Entomology*, 124(7–8), 299–306. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1439-0418.2000.00484.x
- Watson, G. B., Loso, M. R., Babcock, J. M., Hasler, J. M., Letherer, T. J., Young, C. D., Zhu, Y., Casida, J. E., & Sparks, T. C. (2011). Novel nicotinic action of the sulfoximine insecticide sulfoxaflor. *Insect Biochemistry and Molecular Biology*, 41(7), 432–439. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ibmb.2011.01.009
- Watson, G. B., Siebert, M. W., Wang, N. X., Loso, M. R., & Sparks, T. C. (2021). Sulfoxaflor A sulfoximine insecticide: Review and analysis of mode of action, resistance and crossresistance. *Pesticide Biochemistry and Physiology*, *178*, 104924. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pestbp.2021.104924
- Weinzettel, J., Hertwich, E. G., Peters, G. P., Steen-Olsen, K., & Galli, A. (2013). Affluence drives the global displacement of land use. *Global Environmental Change*, 23(2), 433– 438. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gloenvcha.2012.12.010
- West, T. P., & McCutcheon, T. W. (2009). Evaluating Osmia cornifrons as Pollinators of Highbush Blueberry. International Journal of Fruit Science, 9(2), 115–125. https://doi.org/10.1080/15538360902991303
- Williams, N. M., Ward, K. L., Pope, N., Isaacs, R., Wilson, J., May, E. A., Ellis, J., Daniels, J., Pence, A., Ullmann, K., & Peters, J. (2015). Native wildflower plantings support wild bee abundance and diversity in agricultural landscapes across the United States. *Ecological Applications*, 25(8), 2119–2131. https://doi.org/10.1890/14-1748.1
- Williams, P. H., Thorp, R. W., Richardson, L. L., & Colla, S. R. (2014). *Bumble Bees of North America: An Identification Guide*. Princeton University Press.
- Winter, K., Adams, L., Thorp, R. W., Inouye, D., Day, L., Ascher, J., & Buchmann, S. (2006, January 1). Importation of Non-Native Bumble Bees into North America: Potential Consequences of Using Bombus terrestris and Other Non-Native Bumble Bees for Greenhouse Crop Pollination in Canada, Mexico, and the United States.
- Wu, Y., Zheng, Y., Chen, Y., Wang, S., Chen, Y., Hu, F., & Zheng, H. (2020). Honey bee (*Apis mellifera*) gut microbiota promotes host endogenous detoxification capability via regulation of P450 gene expression in the digestive tract. *Microbial Biotechnology*, *13*(4), 1201–1212. https://doi.org/10.1111/1751-7915.13579
- Xu, J., Strange, J. P., Welker, D. L., & James, R. R. (2013). Detoxification and stress response genes expressed in a western North American bumble bee, *Bombus huntii* (Hymenoptera: Apidae). *BMC Genomics*, *14*(1), 874. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2164-14-874

- Xue, Y., Limay-Rios, V., Smith, J., Baute, T., Forero, L. G., & Schaafsma, A. (2015). Quantifying Neonicotinoid Insecticide Residues Escaping during Maize Planting with Vacuum Planters. *Environmental Science & Technology*, 49(21), 13003–13011. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.est.5b03753
- Zayed, A., Packer, L., Grixti, J. C., Ruz, L., Owen, R. E., & Toro, H. (2005). Increased genetic differentiation in a specialist versus a generalist bee: Implications for conservation. *Conservation Genetics*, *6*(6), 1017–1026. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10592-005-9094-5
- Zhu, Y. C., Yao, J., Adamczyk, J., & Luttrell, R. (2017). Feeding toxicity and impact of imidacloprid formulation and mixtures with six representative pesticides at residue concentrations on honey bee physiology (*Apis mellifera*). *PLOS ONE*, *12*(6), e0178421. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0178421
- Zurbuchen, A., Landert, L., Klaiber, J., Müller, A., Hein, S., & Dorn, S. (2010). Maximum foraging ranges in solitary bees: Only few individuals have the capability to cover long foraging distances. *Biological Conservation*, *143*(3), 669–676. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biocon.2009.12.003
- Züst, T., Mou, S., & Agrawal, A. A. (2018). What doesn't kill you makes you stronger: The burdens and benefits of toxin sequestration in a milkweed aphid. *Functional Ecology*, 32(8), 1972–1981. https://doi.org/10.1111/1365-2435.13144

Chapter 2:

Toxicity of flupyradifurone and sulfoxaflor insecticides to *Apis mellifera* and different species of *Osmia* bees

Abstract

Mason bees (*Osmia* spp.) are solitary, tunnel-nesting bees. Several species, including the horned-face bee (*Osmia cornifrons*) and the blue orchard bee (*Osmia lignaria*), are commercially managed, primarily for the pollination of fruit trees and tree nuts. They are efficient pollinators and have high pollen fidelity, and so can greatly benefit orchard yields compared to honey bees (*Apis mellifera*) alone. *Apis mellifera* are often used as surrogates for other pollinators during pesticide risk assessment. Other bee species, however, can be more sensitive to certain pesticides, so it is also important to research the impact of novel pesticides on other bee species, such as *O. lignaria*. This study investigated the effect of two recently approved insecticides, sulfoxaflor and flupyradifurone, on the survival of *A. mellifera* and three species of mason bees (*O. lignaria*, *O. cornifrons*, and *Osmia californica*). Bees were orally exposed to sulfoxaflor or flupyradifurone and their survival was measured over four days following exposure. Bee sensitivity to the insecticides varied by species and sex of bee. *Apis mellifera* was the least sensitive, followed by *O. cornifrons*, with *O. lignaria* and *O. californica* as the most sensitive. Male *Osmia* bees were less sensitive than females. These insecticides may pose a higher risk to the health of *Osmia* spp. bees compared to *A. mellifera*.

Introduction

Western honey bees (*Apis mellifera* L., Hymenoptera: Apidae) are the primary commercial pollinators of crops in the United States, due to their large colony sizes, long annual activity period, generalist feeding, and well-known husbandry (Belsky & Joshi, 2019; Thompson & Pamminger, 2019). The pollination service provided by *A. mellifera* and other bee species can help improve crop yields, grower profits, and human nutrition (Chagnon et al., 2015; Gallai et al.,

2009; Klein et al., 2007; McGregor, 1976). Many commercial crops benefit from insect pollination, and several depend on it for reproduction (Klein et al., 2007). For example, almond producers in California alone have spent over \$200 million annually to import *A. mellifera* hives and ensure complete pollination of their orchards (US Department of Agriculture, 2017; Wade et al., 2019).

Osmia spp. can be used with *A. mellifera* to supplement the pollination of certain crops. In recent decades *Osmia* spp., such as the blue orchard bee (*Osmia lignaria* Say, Hymenoptera: Megachilidae) and the horn-faced bee (*Osmia cornifrons* Radoszkowski), have been used as effective commercial pollinators of crops, such as apples, almonds, and sweet cherries (Bosch et al., 2006; Bosch & Kemp, 2001; Pitts-Singer et al., 2018; Torchio, 1985). Both *O. lignaria* and *O. cornifrons* produced higher seed production of oilseed rape (*Brassica napus* L.) and white mustard (*Sinapis alba* L.) than *A. mellifera* in a small-scale production system (Abel et al., 2003). *Osmia lignaria* have also been used to supplement almond pollination in California (Pitts-Singer et al., 2018) and to improve apple yields compared to *A. mellifera* pollination alone (Torchio, 1985). Similarly, *O. cornifrons* pollination increased fruit set in cherries (Biddinger et al., 2013), and also produced an equivalent fruit set of highbush blueberry compared to *A. mellifera* and bumble bees (*Bombus* spp., Hymenoptera: Apidae) (West & McCutcheon, 2009). Additionally, many agricultural landscapes and native ecosystems can also benefit from having a greater species diversity of pollinators in an area, rather than just one dominant species (Bispo dos Santos et al., 2009; Hoehn et al., 2008; Kremen et al., 2004).

All bee species encounter stressors in their environment, such as habitat loss, pesticide exposure, diseases, and predation, which can impact their survival, reproduction, and ability to pollinate (Goulson et al., 2015; Sánchez-Bayo & Wyckhuys, 2019). Because of their importance to agriculture, *A. mellifera* are often used in pesticide toxicity assays as surrogates for other bee species (EFSA, 2013; Thompson & Pamminger, 2019; US EPA, 2014). However, different bee species can vary in their sensitivity to pesticides compared to *A. mellifera*. The butenolide

insecticide, flupyradifurone, for example, was much more toxic to the solitary alfalfa leafcutter bee (*Megachile rotundata* Fabricius, Hymenoptera: Megachilidae), compared to *A. mellifera*, *Bombus terrestris* L., or *Osmia bicornis* L. (Hayward et al., 2019). Several neonicotinoid insecticides: imidacloprid, clothianidin, and thiamethoxam were more toxic to *O. lignaria* than *A. mellifera* (Peterson et al., 2021). Because of these species-specific differences in pesticide sensitivity, it is important to assess the toxicity of new pesticides to non-*Apis* bees. Pesticide risk assessment involving different bee families can help provide a more comprehensive analysis on the pesticide risk to bee communities, especially in intensively managed agricultural landscapes and in areas where non-*Apis* bees are commonly managed.

Many pesticides have been investigated as potentially harmful for bee populations. As several pest insects have developed resistance to commonly used neonicotinoid insecticides, the development of novel insecticides can help to combat these resistant pests. Two recently registered insecticides, flupyradifurone and the sulfoximine sulfoxaflor, have been effectively used against neonicotinoid-resistant insects (Watson et al., 2021). Both are nicotinic acetylcholine receptor (nAChR) agonists, and have a similar mode of action to neonicotinoids, though they have a unique chemical structure and novel action (Sparks et al., 2013). Sulfoxaflor was initially registered by the US EPA in May 2013, though this registration was overturned by the Ninth Circuit Court of Appeals due to concerns for its impact on bee health (Siviter et al., 2020; US EPA, 2016). In 2016, it was re-registered, and in 2019, its approved usage was expanded to include more crops and to allow for post-bloom applications on bee-attractive crops (US EPA, 2019, 2016). Both sulfoxaflor and flupyradifurone commercial formulations are approved for usage on Osmia spp. preferred crops (Bosch & Kemp, 2000), including pome fruits, stone fruits, and tree nuts, in the case of sulfoxaflor, and pome fruits and dandelions, in the case of flupyradifurone. Both insecticides can have negative health effects on A. mellifera and *Bombus* spp. Apis mellifera exposed to flupyradifurone had increased adult mortality at higher doses (Chakrabarti et al., 2020; Tosi & Nieh, 2019), impaired learning and memory

(Campbell et al., 2016; Glaberman & White, 2014), and higher larval mortality (Al Naggar & Baer, 2019). Sulfoxaflor also resulted in higher mortality of *A. mellifera* (Zhu et al., 2017), *B. terrestris* (Siviter et al., 2020), and *O. bicornis* (Boff et al., 2021). Both flupyradifurone and sulfoxaflor altered the gut bacterial communities of *A. mellifera* and increased the relative abundance of the opportunistic *Serratia* spp. pathogens (Al Naggar et al., 2022). For *O. bicornis*, exposure to sulfoxaflor and flupyradifurone impaired learning and memory (Arnet, 2022). As these insecticides increase in usage to combat neonicotinoid resistant pests, proper assessment of their impact on non-*Apis* bee health can help inform mitigation strategies and protect solitary bee communities.

In this study, three species of mason bees, *O. lignaria*, *O. cornifrons*, and *Osmia californica* Cresson, and *A. mellifera* were exposed to flupyradifurone and sulfoxaflor. Two of three species, *O. lignaria* and *O. cornifrons*, are commercially managed generalist feeders, and the third, *O. californica*, is an Asteraceae specialist (Cripps & Rust, 1989; Levin, 1966). The three species also differ in their native ranges. *Osmia cornifrons* is a native to eastern Asia that has become widespread in the northeastern United States, following its introduction in the 1970s for apple orchard pollination (Biddinger et al., 2010; Maclvor et al., 2022; Rust, 1974). *Osmia lignaria* is a North American native, found throughout the United States (Rust, 1974), and *O. californica* is a western North American native (Krombein, 1979). *Apis mellifera* is a social bee and generalist feeder, native to Europe, Africa, and western Asia, though it is now commonly found worldwide (Sheppard, 1989). Assessing the risk of these insecticides to solitary bee health and comparing species- and sex-specific sensitivity differences can then inform bee management strategies and help mitigate the potential harm of insecticides to pollinators.

Materials and Methods

Bee Acquisition and Preparation

In March 2021, three species of mason bees (*O. lignaria*, *O. cornifrons*, and *O californica*) were acquired as cocoons (adult bees in winter diapause) from the commercial supplier, Watts Solitary Bees in Bothell, WA. Overwintering cocoons were kept refrigerated at 4°C before experimental use to synchronize emergence. Bee cocoons were sorted by size into males and females and were transferred to small plastic cages in groups of 100. Each cage contained paper towels and cotton rounds soaked in 50:50 w/v organic honey (Nature Nate's Honey Co. in McKinney, TX) solution. Bees were allowed to emerge from cocoons at room temperature (22-23°C) and feed on the honey solution for 24 hours before pesticide exposure. *Apis mellifera* workers were collected from a hive at the University of Arkansas' Milo J. Shult Agricultural Research and Extension Center. The hive was opened and worker bees were collected from the hive frames and brought to the University of Arkansas Insect Toxicology Laboratory. Worker bees were sorted into groups of 15 and immediately used in pesticide assays.

Survival Assay

The two pesticide formulations used in this experiment were Transform® WG by Corteva Agrosciences (50% active ingredient – sulfoxaflor) and Sivanto[™] Prime by Bayer CropScience (17.09% active ingredient – flupyradifurone) and were obtained commercially. Pesticide stocks and later dilutions were stored at 4°C for the duration of the experiment. The label field application rates of Sivanto[™] Prime are 7-14 fl oz Ac⁻¹ with a spray volume of 10 gallons Ac⁻¹ and of Transform® WG are 0.75-2.75 oz Ac⁻¹ with a spray volume of 10 gallons Ac⁻¹ (Chakrabarti et al., 2020). To create the original doses for the *Osmia* spp. exposures, each formulation was diluted to its lowest field use concentration (FUC), according to the label. A tenfold serial dilution was then performed for each pesticide (**Table 2.1**). *Osmia cornifrons*

females were less sensitive to the flupyradifurone and sulfoxaflor doses used in the initial survival assay. With the initial doses, we were unable to properly estimate the LD₅₀ values for either pesticide. Because of this, two doses of each insecticide were added (**Table 2.1**). Previous studies on *A. mellifera* have found lower sensitivity to both flupyradifurone and sulfoxaflor (Bell et al., 2020; EFSA, 2015; Glaberman & White, 2014; US EPA, 2013, 2019). Higher doses were used for the oral exposure of *A. mellifera* workers (**Table 2.1**). Fresh pesticide mixtures were mixed weekly throughout the course of the experiment.

For each *Osmia* species, 60 males and 60 females were used per treatment group, except for *O. californica* males. Male *O. californica* emergence from cocoons was lower than expected, so 30-60 males were used per treatment group. For the adjusted doses of the insecticides used for *O. cornifrons*, a total of 30 female bees were used per treatment group. Each bee was orally exposed to 2 µl of either pesticide solution or DI water, in the case of the control groups. Direct feeding with a micropipette was done, placing the pesticide solution directly onto the tongue of each bee (Williams et al., 2013). Following exposure, bees were immediately moved to clean cages, measuring 500 ml with 9.3 cm diameter and 10 cm height, with 5 bees in each cage. They were kept at room temperature (22-23°C) and in natural light. They were provided with new 50:50 w/v organic honey solution daily in a feeder placed inside each of the cages. Survival was recorded at 24, 48, 72, and 96 hours after treatment (HAT). A clean and soft paint brush was used to stroke impaired bees and test for any movement or signs of life.

For *A. mellifera*, 46-60 worker bees were used per treatment group. *Apis mellifera* were fed 2 µl of either pesticide solution or DI water, using the same direct feeding method with a micropipette as was used for the *Osmia* spp. After feeding, *A. mellifera* bees were transferred to clean plastic containers in groups of 15 bees. Each cage contained a plastic tube feeder with a cotton round soaked in 50:50 w/v organic honey solution. *Apis mellifera* were kept in an

incubator at 31-32°C, 50-70% humidity, and a 6/18 (lights on/off) photoperiod. Survival was recorded daily up to 96 HAT and feeder tubes were refilled with honey solution each day.

Data Analysis

A nonparametric Kruskal-Wallis test in JMP Pro 17 (JMP Statistical Discovery LLC in Cary, NC) was used to compare mortality among treatment groups for each species, sex, and day following treatment. A nonparametric comparison using the Dunn Method for joint ranking with Bonferroni corrections test was used to identify significant decreases in survival of each treatment group compared to the control. Two-way (factorial) ANOVA analyses were used to analyze the combined effect of species and treatment for each sex at 48 HAT, the effect of sex and treatment for each species at 48 HAT, and the effect of time and treatment for each species and sex.

A probit analysis to determine the toxicity of each pesticide was performed using PoloPlus (LeOra Software LLC in Parma, MO). Doses were converted to logarithms for the probit analysis. Toxicity, in terms of lethal dose (LD_{50}) values, was calculated for each sex and species of bee at 24, 48, 72, and 96 hours after treatment.

Results

Survival After Acute Exposure

Higher doses of flupyradifurone and sulfoxaflor caused a significant decrease in survival for female *O. lignaria* bees for each recorded day following pesticide exposure (48 HAT: $\chi^2(11)$ = 122.2, p<0.0001). The highest flupyradifurone dose (2200 ng ai bee⁻¹), equivalent to the lowest field use concentration of the formulation, caused 100% mortality within 3 hours of exposure (**Figures 2.1A** and **2.1C**). Male O. *lignaria* bees also showed a significant decrease in survival following exposure to the highest dose of flupyradifurone and the two highest doses of sulfoxaflor for each day of the experiment (48 HAT: $\chi^2(11) = 103.7$, p<0.0001, **Figures 2.1B** and

2.1D). Males were less sensitive to both flupyradifurone and sulfoxaflor compared to the females, though for flupyradifurone exposure, the difference between male and female *O*. *lignaria* sensitivity was more pronounced (**Figure 2.1**).

High dose exposure to flupyradifurone and sulfoxaflor also significantly decreased survival in *O. cornifrons* (females, 48 HAT: $\chi^2(11) = 105.3$, p<0.0001 and males, 48 HAT: $\chi^2(11) = 117.3$, p<0.0001). Males were slightly less sensitive to both insecticides, compared to females (**Figure 2.2**).

Female *O. californica* survival was significantly affected by the three highest doses of flupyradifurone and the two highest of sulfoxaflor (48 HAT: $\chi^2(11) = 112.7$, p<0.0001, **Figures 2.3A** and **2.3C**). Female bees fed the 2200 ng ai bee⁻¹ dose of flupyradifurone were all dead within 24 HAT. Male *O. californica* bees were less sensitive to most pesticide doses, though still significantly affected by the highest doses of flupyradifurone and the highest dose of sulfoxaflor (48 HAT: $\chi^2(11) = 95.9$, p<0.0001, **Figures 2.3B** and **2.3D**). Males also experienced 0% survival to the 2200 ng ai bee⁻¹ dose of flupyradifurone, like the females.

Apis mellifera workers showed no significant response to flupyradifurone up to the highest dose, 4400 ng ai bee⁻¹ (**Figure 2.4A**). This dose corresponds to the highest approved field use concentration according to the pesticide label. Sulfoxaflor, however, did significantly impact worker bee survival (48 HAT: $\chi^2(10) = 29.5$, p=0.001). Bees fed the two highest sulfoxaflor doses had 100% mortality by 48 HAT (**Figure 2.4B**).

Species Comparison of Pesticide Sensitivity

Apis mellifera workers used in this study were more tolerant to flupyradifurone exposure than the tested *Osmia* spp. females and had an LD₅₀ value over 4400 ng ai bee⁻¹ (**Table 2.2**). *Osmia cornifrons* males and females had the lowest sensitivity to flupyradifurone of the tested *Osmia* species, whereas *O. lignaria* and *O. californica* females were more sensitive (**Table 2.2**, **Figure 2.5A**). Species-specific differences in sensitivity were less pronounced in bees exposed

to sulfoxaflor (**Figure 2.5B**, **Table 2.2**). There were few significant differences in survival at 48 HAT among the three species for each dose of sulfoxaflor. There was also a significant interaction between species and treatment for female (F=10.99, DF=22, p<0.0001) and male bees (F=12.41, DF=22, p<0.0001). Survival among species was similar at lower pesticide doses, but *O. cornifrons* survival was higher compared to *O. lignaria* and *O. californica* at higher doses of flupyradifurone.

Sex Comparison of Osmia Pesticide Sensitivity

As well as species-specific differences in sensitivity to flupyradifurone and sulfoxaflor, there was a significant effect of sex on bee survival and a significant interaction between the effects of sex and treatment for *O. lignaria* and *O. californica* at 48 HAT (*O. lignaria*: F=14.04, DF=11, p<0.0001; *O. californica*: F=4.5, DF=11, p<0.0001), but not *O. cornifrons* (F=1.72, DF=11, p=0.067). Male *Osmia* spp. bees had higher survival than females for most pesticide doses for all three species (**Figure 2.6**). Male *O. cornifrons* and *O. californica* also had higher 48 HAT LD₅₀ values than female bees for sulfoxaflor and male *O. cornifrons* also had higher 48 HAT LD₅₀ values than female bees for flupyradifurone (**Table 2.2**). Male *O. lignaria* and *O. californica* responses did not always fit the probit model well, but overall male bees were more tolerant of both flupyradifurone and sulfoxaflor than females.

Effect of Time

For most pesticide doses, the greatest drop in survival occurred within 24 HAT (**Figures 2.1-2.4**). Osmia lignaria females did experience a significant interaction of time and treatment (F = 1.83, DF = 30, p = 0.0049) and a noticeable drop in survival for the lowest dose of sulfoxaflor at 72 HAT (**Figure 2.1C**). There was no significant interaction of time and treatment for the other species or sexes of bees.

Discussion

The major findings of this study showed that there are species- and sex-specific differences in bee sensitivity to oral sulfoxaflor and flupyradifurone exposure. Male *Osmia* bees were less sensitive than females of the same species to both sulfoxaflor and flupyradifurone. *Apis mellifera* workers were less sensitive to both insecticides compared to female *Osmia* bees. Within the genus *Osmia*, *O. lignaria* and *O. californica* were the most sensitive, whereas *O. cornifrons* was more tolerant. The species-specific sensitivity differences highlight the importance of using non-*Apis* bees in pesticide risk assessment. Because *A. mellifera* can be more tolerant of certain pesticides than solitary bees, they are not always a perfect surrogate for risk assessment. Additional testing of non-*Apis* bees can help inform further management practices and pesticide application decisions.

Lethal dose (LD₅₀) values estimate the dosage that will cause mortality for 50% of individuals of a species or population. The methods of pesticide exposure in this study were similar for all three *Osmia* species and for *A. mellifera*, allowing for more direct comparison of LD₅₀ values and sensitivity to the pesticides. Many studies in the literature, however, use the technical grade of the active ingredient (TGAI) or different commercial formulations, which can make direct comparisons of sensitivity difficult. Pesticide adjuvants and solvents in formulations can affect insect sensitivity, compared to the active ingredient acting alone. For example, in a previous study, *A. mellifera* was more sensitive to the TGAI flupyradifurone with an LD₅₀ of 1200 ng ai bee⁻¹ than they were to the formulation, SivantoTM SL 200 with an LD₅₀ of 3200 ng ai bee⁻¹ (EFSA, 2015; Glaberman & White, 2014).

Species-specific differences in pesticide sensitivity were more pronounced in bees that had been exposed to flupyradifurone, whereas sensitivities among the three *Osmia* spp. and *A. mellifera* were more similar following sulfoxaflor exposure. Different bee species can have varying sensitivities to different pesticides. Several studies have compared the difference in solitary bee sensitivity, such as that of *O. bicornis* or *M. rotundata*, to social bees, such as *A*.

mellifera, B. impatiens, or *B. terrestris. Osmia bicornis*, a European mason bee in the same subgenus as *O. lignaria* and *O. cornifrons*, was more sensitive to many insecticides, including sulfoxaflor (Azpiazu et al., 2021; Linguadoca et al., 2022), flupyradifurone (Azpiazu et al., 2021), clothianidin (Sgolastra et al., 2017), and thiacloprid-prochloraz mixture (Alkassab et al., 2020), than the social bees, *A. mellifera* and *Bombus* spp. Another study, found that thiacloprid and flupyradifurone had low toxicity for *O. bicornis, A. mellifera*, and *B. terrestris*, but high toxicity for *M. rotundata* (Hayward et al., 2019). For comparative studies of sensitivity between *O. lignaria* and *A. mellifera*, it was found that pesticide class can greatly impact species-specific differences in sensitivity. *Osmia lignaria* was more sensitive than *A. mellifera* to neonicotinoid class insecticides (thiamethoxam, imidacloprid, and clothianidin), but less sensitive than *A. mellifera* to pyrethroids (permethrin and bifenthrin) and abamectin (Peterson et al., 2021).

There are few studies comparing differing sensitivities within the *Osmia* genus. Even within the same subgenus, however, as with *O. lignaria* and *O. cornifrons*, sensitivity and survival after exposure can vary greatly by species (**Figure 2.5, Table 2.2**; Arena & Sgolastra, 2014). These differences in sensitivity could affect pollinator population dynamics and species evenness in areas of heavy pesticide use. There is little consistent monitoring of solitary bee populations in the United States, though a recent survey of *Osmia* spp. in West Virginia, Virginia, and Maryland found that from 2003-2017, 6 native *Osmia* spp., including *O. lignaria*, had declining catch rates, while the introduced *O. cornifrons* remained stable (LeCroy et al., 2020). There are many factors that can impact bee populations and interactions, such as competition for nest sites and floral resources, parasites and pathogens, and reduced predation of introduced species (Abel et al., 2003; LeCroy et al., 2020; McQuillan & Hingston, 1999). Pesticide usage may also influence bee communities in agricultural areas, with more tolerant species and populations able to remain stable and more sensitive species experiencing population declines.

Comparisons among different bee species can be difficult, however, due to differences in methodology. For example, many studies on social bees make use of a common feeder with a known concentration of a pesticide. Social bees, often in groups of 5-10 individuals, drink from the common feeder and perform trophallaxis with each other, so it is assumed that each bee receives a similar dose of pesticide (Arena & Sgolastra, 2014; Ladurner et al., 2003). The direct feeding method used in this study, however, helps ensure a precise dose of insecticide for each bee and can be used for both social and solitary bees.

As well as species-specific differences in pesticide sensitivity, there are sex-specific differences, though these can vary by species and insecticide used. In this study, male bee survival was higher than females for most of the tested pesticide doses. Male bees of all species are studied less often than females. Male Osmia spp. bees do not contribute to nest building or provisioning, but still have an important role in reproduction and can be valuable pollinators, as well. Additionally, many solitary bees, including O. lignaria, have a sex ratio biased towards males (Torchio & Tepedino, 1980), so it is worth including them in pesticide toxicity assays and risk assessment. There is no blanket statement that can be made that solitary bee males are more tolerant to pesticides than females, as sensitivity can vary. Male O. lignaria and O. californica were less sensitive to sulfoxaflor and flupyradifurone than females in this study. Male O. cornifrons were less sensitive to imidacloprid and acetamiprid, though had similar thiamethoxam tolerance compared to females (Phan et al., 2020). In O. bicornis, both males and females had similar tolerance to sulfoxaflor (Linguadoca et al., 2022). Alternatively, males can have higher sensitivity than females for certain pesticides. Megachile rotundata males were more sensitive to several tested fungicides (Captan, Benlate, Orbit, and Rovral), especially for contact exposure assays (Huntzinger et al., 2008), and male O. lignaria were more sensitive to permethrin and abamectin than females (Peterson et al., 2021)

Several factors can influence insect susceptibility to toxins and can contribute to species- and sex-specific differences in sensitivity. Body size can affect sensitivity, with larger-

bodied bees often more tolerant pesticide exposure (Ansell et al., 2021). In Osmia spp., however, males have a smaller body length and weight than females. For example O. bicornis females are on average 0.97 times heavier than males (Linguadoca et al., 2022), but males of Osmia spp. can be more tolerant of certain pesticides than females (Phan et al., 2020). Additionally, O. cornifrons were smaller on average than O. californica and O. lignaria used in this study. Body size may contribute to pesticide sensitivity, but it is not the only predictor of it. Physiology and behavior can also affect bee susceptibility to pesticides. Behaviors, such as feeding avoidance and diet mixing can help bees avoid higher dose exposures to toxic compounds (Eckhardt et al., 2014; London-Shafir et al., 2003; Tan et al., 2012). For oral pesticide bioassays, however, bees are not allowed to forage naturally, and so are less able to diet mix or avoid exposure. The differences in pesticide sensitivities observed among the different species and sexes of bees in this study are therefore likely due to physiological mechanisms. Bee gut microbial symbionts can play a role in detoxification, as has been observed in A. mellifera (Wu et al., 2020). Social bees have more consistent core gut microbial communities than solitary bees (Cohen et al., 2020; Kapheim et al., 2021; Kwong & Moran, 2016), which may influence their differential sensitivity to certain pesticides. If the A. mellifera core bacteria play a role in flupyradifurone degradation, for example, this could help explain the higher tolerance of A. mellifera compared to the solitary Osmia spp. Bees and other insects also possess a suite of detoxification enzymes, such as P450 monooxygenases, glutathione-Stransferases, and esterases that can reduce their sensitivity to pesticides and other environmental toxins (Landa et al., 1991; Scott, 2008; Wu et al., 2020). Differences in the specific enzyme families, as well as differences in expression of the enzymes, can both influence bee sensitivity (Beadle et al., 2019; Haas et al., 2023; Hayward et al., 2019).

Within the tested *Osmia* spp. females, *O. cornifrons* was more tolerant, especially of flupyradifurone than *O. lignaria* and *O. californica*. These differences in sensitivity cannot be explained by body size, as *Osmia cornifrons* females were smaller on average than *O. lignaria*
and *O. californica* females. Additionally, phylogenetic similarity cannot fully account for the differences among the species. *Osmia cornifrons* and *O. lignaria* share the same subgenus, *Osmia*, whereas *O. californica* is more distant from them, in the subgenus, *Cephalosmia* (Rust, 1974). *Osmia lignaria* and *O. californica* are both North American native species, though O. lignaria has a wider range (Krombein, 1979; Rust, 1974). *Osmia cornifrons*, however, is native to northeastern Asia (Biddinger et al., 2010). As such, *O. cornifrons* may have been exposed to a different variety of wildflowers and a different set of phytotoxins than the North American native *Osmia* spp. This could cause *O. cornifrons* to develope physiological mechanisms, such as specific enzymes, that contribute to the higher tolerance of the species to certain insecticides. Additionally, agricultural areas that heavily use sulfoxaflor and flupyradifurone may unintentionally select for the non-native *O. cornifrons* over the native and more sensitive *O. lignaria*. The use of the pesticides could therefore affect the composition of *Osmia* spp. communities.

Conclusions

The recently released insecticides, flupyradifurone and sulfoxaflor, can pose a risk to *Osmia* spp. health and functioning. The introduced *O. cornifrons* were more tolerant of both insecticides, but flupyradifurone especially, than the native *O. lignaria*. Because both species are used in fruit and tree nut pollination, *O. cornifrons* may be able to maintain more robust populations in areas of intensive insecticide spraying. However, native North American *Osmia* spp. populations, including those of *O. lignaria* and *O. californica*, should also be monitored and protected. Measures to avoid foliar insecticide applications during floral bloom periods and to limit overall pesticide usage by implementing other integrated pest management strategies, such as mechanical and biological control measures, can help reduce environmental pesticide levels and better protect pollinators. Flupyradifurone poses relatively low risk to *A. mellifera*. Growers and gardeners who utilize *Osmia* spp. pollination services, however, should use

caution in applying the insecticide, as the females of the three Osmia spp. were much more

sensitive to it than A. mellifera.

References

- Abel, C. A., Wilson, R. L., & Luhman, R. L. (2003). Pollinating Efficacy of Osmia cornifrons and Osmia lignaria subsp. lignaria (Hymenoptera: Megachilidae) on Three Brassicaceae Species Grown Under Field Cages. Journal of Entomological Science, 38(4), 545–552. https://doi.org/10.18474/0749-8004-38.4.545
- Al Naggar, Y., & Baer, B. (2019). Consequences of a short time exposure to a sublethal dose of Flupyradifurone (Sivanto) pesticide early in life on survival and immunity in the honeybee (Apis mellifera). *Scientific Reports*, *9*(1), Article 1. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-019-56224-1
- Al Naggar, Y., Singavarapu, B., Paxton, R. J., & Wubet, T. (2022). Bees under interactive stressors: The novel insecticides flupyradifurone and sulfoxaflor along with the fungicide azoxystrobin disrupt the gut microbiota of honey bees and increase opportunistic bacterial pathogens. *Science of The Total Environment*, *849*, 157941. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2022.157941
- Alkassab, A. T., Kunz, N., Bischoff, G., & Pistorius, J. (2020). Comparing response of buff-tailed bumblebees and red mason bees to application of a thiacloprid-prochloraz mixture under semi-field conditions. *Ecotoxicology*, 29(7), 846–855. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10646-020-02223-2
- Ansell, G. R., Frewin, A. J., Gradish, A. E., & Scott-Dupree, C. D. (2021). Contact toxicity of three insecticides for use in tier I pesticide risk assessments with *Megachile rotundata* (Hymenoptera: Megachilidae). *PeerJ*, 9, e10744. https://doi.org/10.7717/peerj.10744
- Arena, M., & Sgolastra, F. (2014). A meta-analysis comparing the sensitivity of bees to pesticides. *Ecotoxicology*, *23*(3), 324–334. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10646-014-1190-1
- Arnet, N. L. (2022). Single and Combined Impacts of the Insecticide Sulfoxaflor and the Fungicide Azoxystrobin on the Learning Ability and Foraging Performance of the Solitary Bee Osmia bicornis [Master's Thesis, University of Zurich]. In Arnet, Nicole Lisa. Single and Combined Impacts of the Insecticide Sulfoxaflor and the Fungicide Azoxystrobin on the Learning Ability and Foraging Performance of the Solitary Bee Osmia bicornis. 2022, University of Zurich, Faculty of Science. https://doi.org/10.5167/uzh-233598
- Azpiazu, C., Bosch, J., Bortolotti, L., Medrzycki, P., Teper, D., Molowny-Horas, R., & Sgolastra, F. (2021). Toxicity of the insecticide sulfoxaflor alone and in combination with the fungicide fluxapyroxad in three bee species. *Scientific Reports*, *11*(1), Article 1. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-021-86036-1
- Beadle, K., Singh, K. S., Troczka, B. J., Randall, E., Zaworra, M., Zimmer, C. T., Hayward, A., Reid, R., Kor, L., Kohler, M., Buer, B., Nelson, D. R., Williamson, M. S., Davies, T. G. E., Field, L. M., Nauen, R., & Bass, C. (2019). Genomic insights into neonicotinoid

sensitivity in the solitary bee *Osmia bicornis*. *PLOS Genetics*, *15*(2), e1007903. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pgen.1007903

- Bell, H. C., Montgomery, C. N., Benavides, J. E., & Nieh, J. C. (2020). Effects of Nosema ceranae (Dissociodihaplophasida: Nosematidae) and Flupyradifurone on Olfactory Learning in Honey Bees, *Apis mellifera* (Hymenoptera: Apidae). *Journal of Insect Science*, 20(6). https://doi.org/10.1093/jisesa/ieaa130
- Belsky, J., & Joshi, N. K. (2019). Impact of Biotic and Abiotic Stressors on Managed and Feral Bees. *Insects*, *10*(8), 233. https://doi.org/10.3390/insects10080233
- Biddinger, D., Frazier, J., Frazier, M., Rajotte, E., Leslie, T., Ngugi, H., & Donovall, L. (2010). Development of the Mason Bee, *Osmia cornifrons*, as an Alternative Pollinator to Honey Bees and as a Targeted Delivery System for Biocontrol Agents in the Management of Fire Blight. *Pennsylvania Fruit News*, *90*, 35–44.
- Biddinger, D. J., Joshi, N. K., Rajotte, E. G., Halbrendt, N. O., Pulig, C., Naithani, K. J., & Vaughan, M. (2013). An immunomarking method to determine the foraging patterns of *Osmia cornifrons* and resulting fruit set in a cherry orchard. *Apidologie*, *44*(6), 738–749. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13592-013-0221-x
- Bispo dos Santos, S. A., Roselino, A. C., Hrncir, M., & Bego, L. R. (2009). Pollination of tomatoes by the stingless bee *Melipona quadrifasciata* and the honey bee *Apis mellifera* (Hymenoptera, Apidae). *Genetics and Molecular Research*, 8(2), 751–757. https://doi.org/10.4238/vol8-2kerr015
- Boff, S., Scheiner, R., Raizer, J., & Lupi, D. (2021). Survival rate and changes in foraging performances of solitary bees exposed to a novel insecticide. *Ecotoxicology and Environmental Safety*, *211*, 111869. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecoenv.2020.111869
- Bosch, J., & Kemp, W. (2001). *How to Manage the Blue Orchard Bee as an Orchard Pollinator*. https://www.semanticscholar.org/paper/How-to-Manage-the-Blue-Orchard-Bee-as-an-Orchard-Bosch-Kemp/a9cc650afdf2f27e5aead96c87350a5915c9de0f
- Bosch, J., & Kemp, W. P. (2000). Development and Emergence of the Orchard Pollinator Osmia lignaria (Hymenoptera: Megachilidae). Environmental Entomology, 29(1), 8–13. https://doi.org/10.1603/0046-225X-29.1.8
- Bosch, J., Kemp, W. P., & Trostle, G. E. (2006). Bee Population Returns and Cherry Yields in an Orchard Pollinated with Osmia lignaria (Hymenoptera: Megachilidae). *Journal of Economic Entomology*, *99*(2), 408–413. https://doi.org/10.1093/jee/99.2.408
- Campbell, J. W., Cabrera, A. R., Stanley-Stahr, C., & Ellis, J. D. (2016). An Evaluation of the Honey Bee (Hymenoptera: Apidae) Safety Profile of a New Systemic Insecticide, Flupyradifurone, Under Field Conditions in Florida. *Journal of Economic Entomology*, 109(5), 1967–1972. https://doi.org/10.1093/jee/tow186
- Chagnon, M., Kreutzweiser, D., Mitchell, E. A. D., Morrissey, C. A., Noome, D. A., & Van der Sluijs, J. P. (2015). Risks of large-scale use of systemic insecticides to ecosystem functioning and services. *Environmental Science and Pollution Research*, 22(1), 119– 134. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11356-014-3277-x

- Chakrabarti, P., Carlson, E. A., Lucas, H. M., Melathopoulos, A. P., & Sagili, R. R. (2020). Field rates of Sivanto[™] (flupyradifurone) and Transform® (sulfoxaflor) increase oxidative stress and induce apoptosis in honey bees (*Apis mellifera L*.). *PLOS ONE*, *15*(5), e0233033. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0233033
- Ciarlo, T. J., Mullin, C. A., Frazier, J. L., & Schmehl, D. R. (2012). Learning Impairment in Honey Bees Caused by Agricultural Spray Adjuvants. *PLOS ONE*, *7*(7), e40848. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0040848
- Cohen, H., McFrederick, Q. S., & Philpott, S. M. (2020). Environment Shapes the Microbiome of the Blue Orchard Bee, *Osmia lignaria*. *Microbial Ecology*, *80*(4), 897–907. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00248-020-01549-y
- Cripps, C., & Rust, R. W. (1989). Pollen Preferences of Seven Osmia Species (Hymenoptera: Megachilidae). *Environmental Entomology*, *18*(1), 133–138. https://doi.org/10.1093/ee/18.1.133
- Eckhardt, M., Haider, M., Dorn, S., & Müller, A. (2014). Pollen mixing in pollen generalist solitary bees: A possible strategy to complement or mitigate unfavourable pollen properties? *Journal of Animal Ecology*, *83*(3), 588–597. https://doi.org/10.1111/1365-2656.12168
- EFSA. (2013). Guidance on the risk assessment of plant protection products on bees (Apis mellifera, *Bombus* spp. And solitary bees). *EFSA Journal*, *11*(7), 3295. https://doi.org/10.2903/j.efsa.2013.3295
- EFSA. (2015). Conclusion on the peer review of the pesticide risk assessment of the active substance flupyradifurone. *EFSA Journal*, *13*(2), 4020. https://doi.org/10.2903/j.efsa.2015.4020
- Gallai, N., Salles, J.-M., Settele, J., & Vaissière, B. E. (2009). Economic valuation of the vulnerability of world agriculture confronted with pollinator decline. *Ecological Economics*, *68*(3), 810–821. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolecon.2008.06.014
- Glaberman, S., & White, K. (2014). Environmental fate and ecological risk assessment for foliar, soil drench, and seed treatment uses of the new insecticide flupyradifurone. US EPA. https://beta.regulations.gov/document/EPA-HQ-OPP-2013-0226-0047
- Goulson, D., Nicholls, E., Botías, C., & Rotheray, E. L. (2015). Bee declines driven by combined stress from parasites, pesticides, and lack of flowers. *Science*, *347*(6229), 1255957. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1255957
- Haas, J., Beck, E., Troczka, B. J., Hayward, A., Hertlein, G., Zaworra, M., Lueke, B., Buer, B., Maiwald, F., Beck, M. E., Nebelsiek, B., Glaubitz, J., Bass, C., & Nauen, R. (2023). A conserved hymenopteran-specific family of cytochrome P450s protects bee pollinators from toxic nectar alkaloids. *Science Advances*, 9(15), eadg0885. https://doi.org/10.1126/sciadv.adg0885
- Hayward, A., Beadle, K., Singh, K. S., Exeler, N., Zaworra, M., Almanza, M.-T., Nikolakis, A., Garside, C., Glaubitz, J., Bass, C., & Nauen, R. (2019). The leafcutter bee, *Megachile rotundata*, is more sensitive to N -cyanoamidine neonicotinoid and butenolide

insecticides than other managed bees. *Nature Ecology & Evolution*, *3*(11), 1521–1524. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41559-019-1011-2

- Hoehn, P., Teja, T., Tylianakis Jason M, & Steffan-Dewenter Ingolf. (2008). Functional group diversity of bee pollinators increases crop yield. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences*, 275(1648), 2283–2291. https://doi.org/10.1098/rspb.2008.0405
- Huntzinger, C. I., James, R. R., Bosch, J., & Kemp, W. P. (2008). Fungicide Tests on Adult Alfalfa Leafcutting Bees (Hymenoptera: Megachilidae). *Journal of Economic Entomology*, *101*(4), 1088–1094. https://doi.org/10.1093/jee/101.4.1088
- Kapheim, K. M., Johnson, M. M., & Jolley, M. (2021). Composition and acquisition of the microbiome in solitary, ground-nesting alkali bees. *Scientific Reports*, *11*(1), Article 1. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-021-82573-x
- Klein, A.-M., Vaissière, B. E., Cane, J. H., Steffan-Dewenter, I., Cunningham, S. A., Kremen, C., & Tscharntke, T. (2007). Importance of pollinators in changing landscapes for world crops. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences*, 274(1608), 303–313. https://doi.org/10.1098/rspb.2006.3721
- Kremen, C., Williams, N. M., Bugg, R. L., Fay, J. P., & Thorp, R. W. (2004). The area requirements of an ecosystem service: Crop pollination by native bee communities in California. *Ecology Letters*, 7(11), 1109–1119. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1461-0248.2004.00662.x
- Krombein, K. V. (Ed.). (1979). *Catalog of Hymenoptera in America north of Mexico*. Washington : Smithsonian Institution Press. http://archive.org/details/catalogofhymenop02krom
- Kwong, W. K., & Moran, N. A. (2016). Gut microbial communities of social bees. *Nature Reviews Microbiology*, *14*(6), 374–384. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrmicro.2016.43
- Ladurner, E., Bosch, J., Maini, S., & Kemp, W. P. (2003). A method to feed individual bees (Hymenoptera: Apiformes) known amounts of pesticides. *Apidologie*, *34*(6), 597–602. https://doi.org/10.1051/apido:2003055
- Landa, V., Šula, J., Marec, F., Maťha, V., & Soldán, T. (1991). *Methods for Assessing Exposure of Insects*. John Wiley & Sons.
- LeCroy, K. A., Savoy-Burke, G., Carr, D. E., Delaney, D. A., & Roulston, T. H. (2020). Decline of six native mason bee species following the arrival of an exotic congener. *Scientific Reports*, *10*(1), Article 1. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-020-75566-9
- Levin, M. D. (1966). Biological Notes on Osmia lignaria and Osmia californica (Hymenoptera: Apoidea, Megachilidae). Journal of the Kansas Entomological Society, 39(3), 524–535. JSTOR.
- Linguadoca, A., Jürison, M., Hellström, S., Straw, E. A., Šima, P., Karise, R., Costa, C., Serra, G., Colombo, R., Paxton, R. J., Mänd, M., & Brown, M. J. F. (2022). Intra-specific variation in sensitivity of *Bombus terrestris* and *Osmia bicornis* to three pesticides. *Scientific Reports*, *12*(1), Article 1. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-022-22239-4

- London-Shafir, I., Shafir, S., & Eisikowitch, D. (2003). Amygdalin in almond nectar and pollen facts and possible roles. *Plant Systematics and Evolution*, *238*(1–4), 87–95. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00606-003-0272-y
- MacIvor, J. S., Keyzer, C. W. de, Marshall, M. S., Thurston, G. S., & Onuferko, T. M. (2022). Establishment of the non-native horned-face bee *Osmia cornifrons* and the taurus mason bee *Osmia taurus* (Hymenoptera: Megachilidae) in Canada. *PeerJ*, *10*, e14216. https://doi.org/10.7717/peerj.14216
- McGregor, S. E. (1976). *Insect Pollination Of Cultivated Crop Plants*. U.S. Department of Agriculture.
- McQuillan, P. B., & Hingston, A. B. (1999). Displacement of Tasmanian native megachilid bees by the recently introduced bumblebee *Bombus terrestris* (Linnaeus, 1758) (Hymenoptera: Apidae). *Australian Journal of Zoology*, *47*(1), 59–65. https://doi.org/10.1071/zo98016
- Mundy-Heisz, K. A., Prosser, R. S., & Raine, N. E. (2020). Acute oral toxicity and risks of exposure to the neonicotinoid thiamethoxam, and other classes of systemic insecticide, for the Common Eastern Bumblebee (Bombus impatiens) (p. 2020.01.27.921510). https://doi.org/10.1101/2020.01.27.921510
- Peterson, E. M., Green, F. B., & Smith, P. N. (2021). Toxic responses of blue orchard mason bees (*Osmia lignaria*) following contact exposure to neonicotinoids, macrocyclic lactones, and pyrethroids. *Ecotoxicology and Environmental Safety*, 208, 111681. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecoenv.2020.111681
- Phan, N. T., Joshi, N. K., Rajotte, E. G., López-Uribe, M. M., Zhu, F., & Biddinger, D. J. (2020). A new ingestion bioassay protocol for assessing pesticide toxicity to the adult Japanese orchard bee (*Osmia cornifrons*). *Scientific Reports*, *10*(1), Article 1. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-020-66118-2
- Pitts-Singer, T. L., Artz, D. R., Peterson, S. S., Boyle, N. K., & Wardell, G. I. (2018). Examination of a Managed Pollinator Strategy for Almond Production Using *Apis mellifera* (Hymenoptera: Apidae) and *Osmia lignaria* (Hymenoptera: Megachilidae). *Environmental Entomology*, 47(2), 364–377. https://doi.org/10.1093/ee/nvy009
- Rust, R. W. (1974). Systematics and biology of the genus Osmia, subgenera Osmia, Chalcosmia, and Cephalosmia (Hymenoptera: Megachilidae). Wasmann Journal of Biology, 32(1), 1–93.
- Sánchez-Bayo, F., & Wyckhuys, K. A. G. (2019). Worldwide decline of the entomofauna: A review of its drivers. *Biological Conservation*, *232*, 8–27. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biocon.2019.01.020
- Scott, J. G. (2008). Insect cytochrome P450s: Thinking beyond detoxification. In *Recent advances in insect physiology, toxicology, and molecular biology*. Research Signpost.
- Sgolastra, F., Medrzycki, P., Bortolotti, L., Renzi, M. T., Tosi, S., Bogo, G., Teper, D., Porrini, C., Molowny-Horas, R., & Bosch, J. (2017). Synergistic mortality between a neonicotinoid

insecticide and an ergosterol-biosynthesis-inhibiting fungicide in three bee species. *Pest Management Science*, 73(6), 1236–1243. https://doi.org/10.1002/ps.4449

- Sheppard, W. S. (1989). A history of the introduction of honey bee races into the United States. Part 1. A History of the Introduction of Honey Bee Races into the United States. Part 1, 129(9), 617–619.
- Siviter, H., Horner, J., Brown, M. J. F., & Leadbeater, E. (2020). Sulfoxaflor exposure reduces egg laying in bumblebees Bombus terrestris. *Journal of Applied Ecology*, *57*(1), 160–169. https://doi.org/10.1111/1365-2664.13519
- Sparks, T. C., Watson, G. B., Loso, M. R., Geng, C., Babcock, J. M., & Thomas, J. D. (2013). Sulfoxaflor and the sulfoximine insecticides: Chemistry, mode of action and basis for efficacy on resistant insects. *Pesticide Biochemistry and Physiology*, *107*(1), 1–7. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pestbp.2013.05.014
- Tan, K., Wang, Z., Yang, M., Fuchs, S., Luo, L., Zhang, Z., Li, H., Zhuang, D., Yang, S., Tautz, J., Beekman, M., & Oldroyd, B. P. (2012). Asian hive bees, *Apis cerana*, modulate dance communication in response to nectar toxicity and demand. *Animal Behaviour*, 84(6), 1589–1594. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.anbehav.2012.09.037
- Thompson, H. M., & Pamminger, T. (2019). Are honeybees suitable surrogates for use in pesticide risk assessment for non-*Apis* bees? *Pest Management Science*, *75*(10), 2549–2557. https://doi.org/10.1002/ps.5494
- Torchio, P. F. (1985). Field Experiments with the Pollinator Species, Osmia lignaria propinqua Cresson, in Apple Orchards: V (1979-1980), Methods of Introducing Bees, Nesting Success, Seed Counts, Fruit Yields (Hymenoptera: Megachilidae). Journal of the Kansas Entomological Society, 58(3), 448–464.
- Torchio, P. F., & Tepedino, V. J. (1980). Sex Ratio, Body Size and Seasonality in a Solitary Bee, *Osmia lignaria propinqua* Cresson (Hymenoptera: Megachilidae). *Evolution*, *34*(5), 993–1003. https://doi.org/10.2307/2408004
- Tosi, S., & Nieh, J. C. (2019). Lethal and sublethal synergistic effects of a new systemic pesticide, flupyradifurone (Sivanto®), on honeybees. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences*, 286(1900), 20190433. https://doi.org/10.1098/rspb.2019.0433
- US Department of Agriculture. (2017). *Cost of Pollination* (p. 13). http://usda.mannlib.cornell. edu/usda/current/CostPoll/CostPoll-12-21-2017.pdf
- US EPA. (2013). Environmental fate and ecological risk assessment for sulfoxaflor registration. Environmental Protection Agency; EPA-HQ-OPP-2010-0889-0022.
- US EPA. (2014). *Guidance for Assessing Pesticide Risks to Bees.* https://www.epa.gov/sites/default/files/2014-06/documents/pollinator_risk_assessment_guidance_06_19_14.pdf
- US EPA. (2019). Sulfoxaflor: Ecological Risk Assessment for Section 3 Registration for Various Proposed New Uses.

https://www.indianaenvironmentalreporter.org/content/posts/20190717-epa-approvesexpanded-use-of-indiana-made-insecticide-toxic-to-bees/toxic.pdf

- US EPA, O. (2016). *Decision to Register New Uses for the Insecticide Sulfoxaflor* [Overviews and Factsheets]. US EPA. https://www.epa.gov/ingredients-used-pesticideproducts/decision-register-new-uses-insecticide-sulfoxaflor
- Wade, A., Lin, C.-H., Kurkul, C., Regan, E. R., & Johnson, R. M. (2019). Combined Toxicity of Insecticides and Fungicides Applied to California Almond Orchards to Honey Bee Larvae and Adults. *Insects*, 10(1), 20. https://doi.org/10.3390/insects10010020
- Watson, G. B., Siebert, M. W., Wang, N. X., Loso, M. R., & Sparks, T. C. (2021). Sulfoxaflor A sulfoximine insecticide: Review and analysis of mode of action, resistance and crossresistance. *Pesticide Biochemistry and Physiology*, *178*, 104924. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pestbp.2021.104924
- West, T. P., & McCutcheon, T. W. (2009). Evaluating Osmia cornifrons as Pollinators of Highbush Blueberry. *International Journal of Fruit Science*, 9(2), 115–125. https://doi.org/10.1080/15538360902991303
- Williams, G. R., Alaux, C., Costa, C., Csáki, T., Doublet, V., Eisenhardt, D., Fries, I., Kuhn, R., McMahon, D. P., Medrzycki, P., Murray, T. E., Natsopoulou, M. E., Neumann, P., Oliver, R., Paxton, R. J., Pernal, S. F., Shutler, D., Tanner, G., van der Steen, J. J. M., & Brodschneider, R. (2013). Standard methods for maintaining adult *Apis mellifera* in cages under in vitro laboratory conditions. *Journal of Apicultural Research*, *52*(1), 1–36. https://doi.org/10.3896/IBRA.1.52.1.04
- Wu, Y., Zheng, Y., Chen, Y., Wang, S., Chen, Y., Hu, F., & Zheng, H. (2020). Honey bee (Apis mellifera) gut microbiota promotes host endogenous detoxification capability via regulation of P450 gene expression in the digestive tract. *Microbial Biotechnology*, *13*(4), 1201–1212. https://doi.org/10.1111/1751-7915.13579
- Zhu, Y. C., Yao, J., Adamczyk, J., & Luttrell, R. (2017). Feeding toxicity and impact of imidacloprid formulation and mixtures with six representative pesticides at residue concentrations on honey bee physiology (*Apis mellifera*). *PLOS ONE*, *12*(6), e0178421. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0178421

Table 2.1.	Pesticide	formulations	and doses.
	1 0000000	Ionnaiationo	una a0000.

Active Ingredient	Formulation	Dose (ng ai bee ⁻¹)	Concentration (mg ai L ⁻¹)
Flupyradifurone	Sivanto [™] Prime	0.22*	0.11
		2.2*	1.1
		22*	11
		220 ^{*§}	110
		440 [§]	220
		1100 ^{†§}	550
		2200*§	1100 [‡]
		4400 ^{†§}	2200 [‡]
Sulfoxaflor	Transform [®] WG	0.056*	0.028
		0.56*	0.28
		5.6*	2.8
		14 [§]	7
		28 ^{†§}	14
		56* [§]	28
		280 ^{†§}	140
		560* [§]	280 [±]

*Original doses for *Osmia* spp. [†]Adjusted doses for *O. cornifrons*. [§]Doses for *A. mellifera*.

[‡]Recommended field use concentrations according to the label of the formulation.



Figure 2.1. Acute oral *O. lignaria* response to flupyradifurone (A – females, B – males) and sulfoxaflor (C-females, D-males). Asterisks represent statistically significant (p<0.05) differences in response when compared to the control.



Figure 2.2. Acute oral *O. cornifrons* response to flupyradifurone (A – females, B – males) and sulfoxaflor (C-females, D-males). Asterisks represent statistically significant (p<0.05) differences in response when compared to the control.



Figure 2.3. Acute oral *O. californica* response to flupyradifurone (A – females, B – males) and sulfoxaflor (C-females, D-males). Asterisks represent statistically significant (p<0.05) differences in response when compared to the control.



Figure 2.4. Acute oral worker *A. mellifera* response to flupyradifurone (A) and sulfoxaflor (B). Asterisks represent statistically significant (p<0.05) differences in response when compared to the control.

Table 2.2. The acute oral toxicity lethal dose of 50% of individuals (LD_{50}) values for males and females of each *Osmia* species used in this study and compared to *A. mellifera* and *Bombus impatiens* from the literature. Lower LD_{50} values indicate greater sensitivity to the formulation. Blank cells in the LD_{50} column indicate a poor fit for the probit model.

Active Ingredient	Formulation	Species	Sex	N	Time (h) of mortality reading	Slope ± SE	LD ₅₀ (ng ai/bee) (95% confidence interval)	References
Flupyradifurone	TGAI flupyradifurone	Apis mellifera	♀ (workers)		48		1200	(EFSA, 2015; Glaberman & White, 2014)
					48		2200	(Bell et al., 2020)
		Bombus impatiens	♀ (workers)		48		>1700	(Mundy-Heisz et al., 2020)
	Sivanto [™] SL 200	Apis mellifera	♀ (workers)		48		3200	(EFSA, 2015; Glaberman & White, 2014)
	Sivanto™	Apis	Ŷ	360	24		>4400	
	Prime	mellifera	(workers)		48		>4400	
			,		72		>4400	
					96		>4400	
		Osmia	Ŷ	360	24	1.449 ± 0.154	13.601 (9.428-19.651)	
		californica		359	48	1.542 ± 0.169	12.079 (8.467-17.270)	
					72	1.418 ± 0.148	11.393 (7.867-16.565)	
					96	1.418 ± 0.148	11.393 (7.867-16.565)	
			8	359	24			
					48			
					72			
					96			
		Osmia cornifrons	Ŷ	360	24	1.405 ± 0.256	1167.399 (717.029- 1694.539)	
					48	1.263 ± 0.180	903 (562.944- 1359.48)	
					72	1.314 ± 0.215	905.423 (534.281- 1359.182)	
					96	1.422 ± 0.268	855.510 (458.837- 1279.073)	

Table 2.2 (Cont.)

Active Ingredient	Formulation	Species	Sex	N	Time (h) of mortality reading	Slope ± SE	LD50 (ng ai/bee) (95% confidence interval)	References
Flupyradifurone	Sivanto™	Osmia cornifrons	8	371	24	1.842 ± 0.491	2742.2 (1861.6-	
	Prime						5763.8)	
					48	1.417 ± 0.282	2523.831 (1579.255-	
							5409.271)	
					72	1.495 ± 0.311	2395.209 (1528.102-	
							4878.243)	
					96	1.373 ± 0.306	2442.248 (1501.79-	
							5575.193)	
		Osmia	9	360	24	0.876 ± 0.084	14.119 (4.31-44.3)	
		lignaria			48	0.891 ± 0.086	8.501 (2.920-22.959)	
					72	0.891 ± 0.093	7.938 (1.623-28.117)	
					96	0.930 ± 0.101	6.716 (1.557-20.754)	
			8	360	24			
					48			
					72			
					96			
Sulfoxaflor	TGAI	Apis	\$		48		50	(US EPA, 2013)
	Sulfoxaflor	mellifera	(workers)		48		146	(US EPA, 2019)
		Bombus	\$		48		19.4	(Mundy-Heisz et
		impatiens	(workers)					al., 2020)
	Closer® SC by	Apis	9		48		51.5	(US EPA, 2019)
	Corteva	mellifera	(workers)					
	Agriscience	Bombus impatiens	9		48		27	(US EPA, 2019)
			(workers)					
	Transform® WG	Apis mellifera	♀ (workers)	346	24	2.345 ± 0.214	78.168 (64.469-	
							96.175)	
					48	3.546 ± 0.618	64.542 (37.087- 111.242)	
					72	3.113 ± 0.571	57.252 (25.016-	
							96.304)	
					96	2.811 ± 0.458	48.171 (28.015-	
							72.404)	

Table 2.2 (Cont.)

Sulfoxaflor	Transform®	Osmia	Ŷ	360	24	0.878 ± 0.147	19.550 (8.512-35.955)
	WG	californica			48	0.964 ± 0.155	20.705 (9.343-37.677)
					72	0.991 ± 0.166	70.804 (30.447-
							129.512)
					96	1.060 ± 0.180	70.089 (30.768-
							125.394)
			3	245	24	1.310 ± 0.284	290.986 (157.604-
							678.413)
					48	1.466 ± 0.288	198.451 (113.121-
							380.385)
					72	1.581 ± 0.294	595.103 (347.317-
							1055.568)
					96	1.747 ± 0.315	470.212 (280.065-
							790.411)
		Osmia cornifrons	9	360	24	0.899 ± 0.081	32.451 (5.678-
							199.194)
					48	0.906 ± 0.076	16.475 (1.872-
							134.972)
					72	1.304 ± 0.142	23.576 (4.31-68.588)
					96	1.211 ± 0.149	20.933 (2.925-57.82)
			8	360	24		
					48	1.479 ± 0.186	75.717 (27.565-
							193.326)
					72	1.616 ± 0.199	70.733 (25.829-
							177.576)
					96	1.690 ± 0.209	67.82 (27.248-
							155.498)
		Osmia lignaria	Ŷ	364	24	0.796 ± 0.074	16.532 (1.419-
							409.663)
					48	0.809 ± 0.074	5.671 (1.285-26.979)
					72		
					96		
			8	358	24		
					48		
					72		
					96		



Figure 2.5. Acute oral toxicity responses of *Osmia* spp. and *Apis mellifera* females to flupyradifurone (A) and sulfoxaflor (B) at 48 HAT.



Figure 2.6. Comparison of male and female survival after exposure of three *Osmia* spp. for each pesticide and dosage. Survival was measured 48 hours after treatment.

Chapter 3:

The Sublethal Effects of New Systemic Insecticides on Mason Bee (*Osmia* spp.) Health, Physiology, and Behavior

Abstract

Most pesticide risk assessment for bee pollinators focuses on the impacts on bee survival. Many pesticides, however, can have sublethal effects, even at low doses. These sublethal impacts can include changes to foraging behavior and feeding choice. Physiological changes can occur, as well, such as the upregulation of certain enzymes. Sublethal effects testing can provide a more thorough understanding of the potential risks of pesticides, as well as providing insights into bee mechanisms of coping with toxin exposure. In this study, mason bees (Osmia spp.) were orally exposed to two new systemic insecticides, flupyradifurone and sulfoxaflor. The P450 enzyme expression of Osmia lignaria females was measured using a luciferin assay. Flupyradifurone exposure resulted in a significant increase in P450 expression, though sulfoxaflor caused no noticeable effect. Osmia lignaria males and females were also assessed on feeding preference behavior when presented with pesticide-contaminated food or uncontaminated food. Female bees showed slight avoidance behavior of higher concentrations of flupyradifurone, but overall showed no strong preference or avoidance for pesticidecontaminated food. Finally, O. lignaria, Osmia cornifrons, and Osmia californica males and females were released in flight cages following flupyradifurone exposure and assessed on flying and foraging ability. Flupyradifurone caused the most significant impairment of O. lignaria flight and foraging at 24 hours after exposure. Short-term impacts of flupyradifurone were minimal.

Introduction

Pesticide risk assessment on bees often focuses on mortality testing, especially after acute exposure. Lower doses of insecticides, which may not cause significant mortality, can still cause negative effects to bee health and functioning. This can include decreased fecundity,

impaired or altered flying and foraging activity, and changes to bee physiology (Campbell et al., 2016; Chakrabarti et al., 2020; Claus et al., 2021; Glaberman & White, 2014; Morandin et al., 2005). Additionally, bees may cope with sublethal pesticide exposures in multiple ways, including upregulating detoxification enzymes and diet mixing with uncontaminated food (Irwin et al., 2014; Johnson, 2015). Understanding how bees cope with toxin exposure and how sublethal pesticide doses can affect them can contribute to a more complete assessment of pesticide risk beyond mortality-only testing.

Many insects rely on detoxification enzymes to resist the toxic effects of plant phytotoxins and pesticides. There are three main families and superfamilies of enzymes that greatly contribute to the metabolism and detoxification of xenobiotics in insects, which are the cytochrome P450 monooxygenases (P450s), glutathione-S-transferases (GSTs), and carboxyl/cholinesterases (CCEs) (Douglas, 2015; Itoh et al., 2018; van den Bosch & Welte, 2017). These enzymes can act in different ways. Some, primarily the P450s and CCEs, change the molecular structure of the xenobiotics and render them non-functional on the insect target sites. Others aid in rapid transport and excretion of the toxins (Berenbaum & Johnson, 2015; Claudianos et al., 2006). The P450s act on a wide range of substrates, including many pesticides, and have been linked to resistant insect populations (Li et al., 2007). They are coded by the gene superfamily Cyt P450 (CYP), which is widely found in plants, animals, bacteria, and fungi (Schuler, 1996). In insects, the CYP4, CYP6, CYP9, and CYP12 families are often used in detoxification (Inceoglu et al., 2009; Li et al., 2007).

Bees, like many insects, can be exposed to toxic compounds while foraging on plants, such as toxic alkaloids in nectar (Adler, 2000b; Adler et al., 2012; Haas et al., 2023). As such, they have evolved mechanisms for degrading these phytotoxins, which can sometimes help them cope with exposure to synthetic pesticides (Haas et al., 2023; Haas & Nauen, 2021; Hayward et al., 2019). Several Hymenopteran P450s, for example, have been linked to the degradation of both naturally occurring phytotoxins and new synthetic compounds (Beadle et

al., 2019; Haas et al., 2023; Haas & Nauen, 2021; Hayward et al., 2019). Bee sensitivity to new pesticide formulations can be impacted by multiple factors, including the number of detoxification enzymes they possess, the specific types of P450s, and the upregulation or downregulation of enzyme expression following exposure.

Overall, bees tend to have relatively few genes coding for these detoxification enzymes when compared to other insects. *Apis mellifera* L. (Hymenoptera: Apidae) had far fewer protein coding genes (~11,000), in general, than the mosquito, *Anopheles gambiae* Giles (~14,000 genes) and the fruit fly, *Drosophila melanogaster* Meigen (~13,500 genes) (Claudianos et al. 2006). For P450 coding genes, specifically, *A. mellifera* have only 46, bumble bees (*Bombus huntii* Greene (Hymenoptera: Apidae), *Bombus terrestris* L., and *Bombus impatiens* Cresson) have 44-50, and the solitary *Megachile rotundata* Fabricius (Hymenoptera: Megachile) have 52, compared to 64 in the mosquito *Aedes aegypti* L. and 85 in *D. melanogaster* (Ahn et al., 2012; Scott, 2008; Xu et al., 2013). This low number of detoxification genes could be due to bees' limited exposure to plant defensive chemicals when compared to other insect herbivores (Adler, 2000a; Adler et al., 2012; Xu et al., 2013). The differences in number of detoxification genes may influence the insects' relative sensitivities to environmental toxins and pesticides (Scott, 2008). However, *A. mellifera* are not necessarily more sensitive to insecticides than other insects, but rather their relative sensitivity varies for different insecticide classes (Hardstone & Scott, 2010).

Other factors likely play a role in the relative sensitivity of bees to toxin exposure, such as the specific types of enzymes they possess and the changes in their enzyme expression following exposure. *Megachile rotundata*, for example, lacks both the CYP9Q and CYP9BU subfamilies of P450 enzymes, which have been implicated in neonicotinoid tolerance in social bees and *Osmia bicornis* L. (Hymenoptera: Megachildae) (Beadle et al., 2019; Haas & Nauen, 2021; Hayward et al., 2019). *Megachile rotundata* was highly sensitive to the neonicotinoid, thiacloprid, and the butenolide, flupyradifurone, compared to *A. mellifera*, *B. terrestris*, and *O.*

bicornis. Additionally, in vitro, the P450 enzymes of *M. rotundata* were able to metabolize nicotine, but not any of the synthetic pesticides tested (imidacloprid, thiacloprid, flupyradifurone, and tau-fluvalinate) (Hayward et al. 2019). Certain solitary bees may therefore have greater sensitivity to some classes of insecticides due to the differences in their P450 genes.

Exposure to different pesticides can also cause the upregulation of these enzymes, through changes to gene amplification or gene regulation (ffrench-Constant et al., 2004). This has been observed in many insect species: *D. melanogaster* individuals that were resistant to DDT overexpressed the P450 gene, CYP6G1 (Daborn et al. 2002). Swallowtails (*Papilio* spp) resistant to furanocoumarins showed increased expression of two P450s genes, CYP6B1 and CYP6B4 (Cohen et al. 1992). *Apis mellifera* larvae were able to quickly metabolize the botanical insecticide, nicotine, in part due to their upregulation of the P450 genes, CYP6BD1 and CYP9Q1 (du Rand et al. 2017). *Apis mellifera* adult workers exposed to flupyradifurone showed increased expression of two P450 genes, CYP6BD1 and CYP9Q1 (du Rand et al. 2017). *Apis mellifera* adult workers exposed to flupyradifurone showed increased expression of two P450 genes, CYP6BD1 and CYP9Q1 (du Rand et al. 2017). *Apis mellifera* adult workers exposed to flupyradifurone showed increased expression of two P450 genes, CYP6BD1 and CYP9Q1 (du Rand et al. 2017).

The importance of P450 enzymes in insect detoxification can also be demonstrated when pesticides are mixed with piperonyl butoxide, a P450 inhibitor. When exposed to both imidacloprid (formulation: Advise $^{\text{M}}$) and piperonyl butoxide (P450 inhibitor), *A. mellifera* had higher mortality than imidacloprid exposure alone (Zhu et al., 2017b). Imidacloprid mixed with other enzyme inhibitors, triphenyl phosphate (esterase inhibitor) or diethyl maleate (GST inhibitor), however, did not raise mortality when compared to imidacloprid alone (Zhu et al., 2017b), which would support that P450s are some of the most important enzymes for *A. mellifera* detoxification of neonicotinoids.

There are several methods for measuring insect enzyme expression, which can differ in expense, labor and time requirements, and sensitivity. Derivatives of resorufin, fluorescein, benzopyrene, and especially coumarin are commonly used, though they tend to be expensive and labor intensive (Inceoglu et al., 2009). Recently, commercially available assays (Promega P450-Glo[™] assays) using luciferin derivatives have been used to measure the enzyme

expression of mosquitoes (*Culex pipiens* L.) and Colorado potato beetles (*Leptinotarsa decemlineata* Say), and at a lower cost than the traditional coumarin-derivative assays (Inceoglu et al., 2009; Zhu et al., 2016). There have been few tests to evaluate whether these luciferin derivative assays could assess bee enzyme expression, however.

As well as physiological changes, bees can try to cope with toxin exposure through behavioral mechanisms. The risk of pesticides to bee health depends on how sensitive the bees are to the pesticides and how likely they are to be exposed to them. Bees that are out foraging during a foliar application of a pesticide are the most likely to be exposed to higher doses, which can pose the greatest risk to bee survival (Abraham et al., 2018; Bailey et al., 2005). Pesticide residues, however, can also be found in flower pollen and nectar, water sources, and soil (Démares et al., 2022; Dively & Kamel, 2012; Heller et al., 2020; Johnson & Pettis, 2014; Krupke et al., 2012; Mullin et al., 2010; Zawislak et al., 2021), which is used by many Osmia spp. in their nest construction (Torchio, 1989). The ability of bees to detect and avoid pesticidecontaminated material can lower their risk of exposure, even when pesticide residues are present in the environment. Several previous studies, however, have found that A. mellifera and B. terrestris may prefer food sources contaminated with the neonicotinoids, imidacloprid and thiacloprid (Arce et al., 2018; Kessler et al., 2015). A similar study on B. impatiens found no preference or avoidance behavior to food sources with imidacloprid, which would indicate that B. impatiens is unable to detect imidacloprid in food or is indifferent to its presence (Muth et al., 2020). The feeding preference of bees can affect their likelihood of being exposed to pesticides in the field and should be used to create more effective mitigation strategies for bee pesticide exposure.

Bees are valuable commercial and environmental pollinators, and so the risk assessment of various pesticides for bees should focus on their ability to function as pollinators, rather than only looking at mortality. Lower doses of several pesticides may not kill bees directly, but can cause impairment or other behavioral changes that can affect their pollination

ability. Thiamethoxam exposure, for example, altered the flight duration, distance, and velocity of *A. mellifera*. Exposed bees showed increased activity within 1 hour of exposure, but reduced flying activity after 1-2 days of chronic exposure (Tosi et al., 2017). Similarly, *O. bicornis* that were exposed to sulfoxaflor showed altered foraging behavior, with more time spent on each flower and fewer flower visitations (Boff et al., 2021).

In this study, we investigated the sublethal impacts of the commercial insecticides, flupyradifurone and sulfoxaflor, on *Osmia* spp. To do this, we measured the expression of *Osmia lignaria* female P450s following exposure to the insecticides and assessed the viability of luciferin-derivative assays for measuring *Osmia* spp. P450 expression. We also tested whether *O. lignaria* males and females would show any preference or avoidance behavior for food contaminated with flupyradifurone or sulfoxaflor. Finally, we assessed the flying and foraging behavior of *Osmia* spp. exposed to low doses of flupyradifurone. Measuring bee enzyme expression following pesticide exposure and comparing it to survival data can show how bees cope with certain pesticides. It can also highlight the risks of mixing certain pesticides with enzyme inhibitors. Additionally, flight, foraging, and feeding behavior following pesticide exposure can emphasize the sublethal risks of certain pesticides to create more effective mitigation strategies.

Materials and Methods

Bee Preparation and Pesticide Exposure for Enzyme Assays

Osmia lignaria Say cocoons were obtained from Watts Solitary Bees in Bothell, WA, in March 2022 and 2023. Cocoons were placed in a 4°C refrigerator to synchronize emergence. The cocoons were taken out of the refrigerator and the bees were allowed to emerge at room temperature (22-23°C). They were provided with 50:50 w/v organic honey (Nature Nate's Natural 100% Pure Organic Raw & Unfiltered Honey from Nature Nate's Honey Co. in McKinney, TX) in DI water solution for 24 hours before pesticide exposure.

At least 36 female bees were used per treatment group to ensure at least 30 live bees at 48 hours after treatment (HAT). Two commercial insecticide formulations were used, Sivanto[™] Prime by Bayer CropScience (17.09% active ingredient – flupyradifurone) and Transform[®] WG by Corteva Agrosciences (50% active ingredient – sulfoxaflor). The treatment groups were: control bees (DI water), lower dose flupyradifurone (0.22 ng ai bee⁻¹), higher dose flupyradifurone (0.97 ng ai bee⁻¹), lower dose sulfoxaflor (0.056 ng ai bee⁻¹), and higher dose sulfoxaflor (0.52 ng ai bee⁻¹). The lower doses of each insecticide corresponded to a ten-thousand-fold dilution from the lowest recommended field use concentration (FUC) according to the insecticide labels. The higher doses of each insecticide corresponded to the LD₂₀ values for female *O. lignaria* bees at 48 HAT.

In 2022, female *O. lignaria* bees were orally exposed to 2 µl of pesticide solution or DI water with a micropipette (Williams et al., 2013). Immediately after exposure, bees were transferred to clean plastic, mesh lid cages with paper towels and cotton rounds soaked in 50:50 w/v organic honey solution. Bees were kept at a temperature of 22-23°C and in natural light. Six bees were placed in each cage with 6-7 cages per treatment group. Fresh 50:50 w/v organic honey solution was provided daily. Mortality was measured at 24 and 48 HAT. At 48 HAT, bees were placed in a -80°C freezer until tissue dissections could be done.

Tissue Dissections

Microcentrifuge tubes (1.5 ml) were weighed before and after dissections to measure total collected tissue weights. Dissections were performed under a dissection scope in petri dishes filled with 1X PBS buffer solution. Buffer was replaced and petri dishes were cleaned between each treatment group. For each group, 30 female bees were dissected to have 3 replicates of 10 bees. Heads were removed and discarded. For the female bees, the stingers and venom sacs were removed and discarded. The bee rectum is closely associated to the venom sac, and was discarded, as well, but the Malpighian tubules, ileum, and midgut were

carefully maintained in the bees (Manjon et al., 2018; Zhu et al., 2017a). Then the abdomen and thorax were opened with forceps for each bee and the following tissues were collected: midgut, ileum, Malpighian tubules, ovaries/testes, fat bodies, tracheae, air sacs, and muscles. The tissues were placed in sterile microcentrifuge tubes on ice during the dissections and then moved to the -80°C freezer (protocol modified from Zhu et al., 2016).

Tissue Preparation

A 40 mL cold lysis buffer was made with 50 mM Tris buffer, 1 mM EDTA, 2 mM PMSF, 4 protease inhibitor mini tablets, 2 mM DTT, 100 mM NaCl, and 20% glycerol. The solution was titrated to a final pH of 7.6, cooled on ice for 1 hour, and then stored in the -80°C freezer. The cold lysis buffer was kept for a maximum of 4 days and then remade as needed. Bee tissues and lysis buffer were both kept on ice during use. Cold lysis buffer was added to each microcentrifuge tube of bee tissue, with 1 µl buffer for each mg bee tissue. Micropestles were carefully washed and rinsed with water and then acetone. When dry, the micropestles were used to crush and mix the bee tissues in the cold lysis buffer. A Branson Sonifier 250 sonicator (Emerson Electric Co. in St. Louis, MO) was used to lyse the bee tissue cells, set at 10% duty cycle and output control of 2. Microcentrifuge tubes with tissue were kept on ice during sonication and 5-10 bursts of sonication were done for each tube. Tubes were then visually assessed that they were homogenized and mixed adequately and put through another round of sonication as needed. Following sonication, tubes were placed in a microcentrifuge at 4°C, 14,000 RPM, for 15 min. The supernatant from each sample was collected into a new microcentrifuge tube. 100 µl aliquots of supernatant were placed in 0.5 ml microcentrifuge tubes and dipped in liquid nitrogen to flash freeze. Sample aliquots were placed in the -80°C freezer (protocol modified from Zhu et al., 2016).

Bradford Protein Assays

A Bradford protein assay, using a Pierce[™] Coomassie (Bradford) Protein Assay Kit (Thermo Fisher Scientific Inc. in Waltham, MA), was done to check the protein levels present in each sample. In order to create a protein concentration standard curve, bovine serum albumin (BSA) stock solution was serially diluted to the following concentrations: 1.5, 1, 0.75, 0.5, 0.375, 0.25, 0.125, 0.0625, and 0 mg/ml. The BSA dilutions were kept in dark brown microcentrifuge tubes to prevent light degradation. Bee tissue sample aliquots were taken out of the freezer, thawed in room temperature water, and quickly put on ice. Dilutions of 1:10 and 1:100 were made from each sample. Then 4 µl of each BSA standard dilution and tissue sample dilution were added to 3 wells of a clear 96-well plate. 200 µl of 1X Bradford reagent was also added to each well. The plates were incubated for 10 min at room temperature. Then, they were put into a synergy HTX plate reader (Agilent Technologies, Inc. in Santa Clara, CA) and read at 595 nm at room temperature (23.1°C) at 2 min, 5 min, and 10 min. Sample absorbance was analyzed against the BSA dilutions standard curve to determine the total protein concentrations in each sample (protocol modified from Zhu et al., 2016).

Cytochrome P450 Monooxygenase Assays

Two commercially available P450-Glo[™] assays (Promega Corporation in Madison, WI) were acquired: a CYP3A4 assay using luciferin-IPA as a substrate and a CYP1A2 assay using luciferin-ME as a substrate. D-luciferin potassium salt was used to create a standard curve and estimate luciferin concentration. Stock concentrations of 8, 1.6, 0.32, and 0.064 µM D-luciferin in DI water were made and would later be further diluted in the well plates to final concentrations of 2, 0.4, 0.08, and 0.016 µM. Stock solutions were kept in dark tubes on ice. Tissue sample aliquots were taken out of the freezer, thawed, and placed on ice. Each standard concentration, sample group, and blank (DI water, cold lysis buffer) was run in 3 wells of a white 96-well plate. 12.5 µl of D-luciferin standard dilution or 12.5 µl sample solution (sample + 1 µl luciferin-ME or

0.133 µl luciferin-IPA) were added to the wells of the plate. The plate was pre-incubated at 37°C for 10 minutes. An NADPH regeneration system (22 µl DI water, 2.5 µl solution A, and 0.5 µl solution B) was added to each well. Then the plates were incubated at room temperature for 30 minutes, in the case of luciferin-ME, or 10 minutes, in the case of luciferin-IPA. Finally, 50 µl of a luciferin detection reagent was added to each well. For the luciferin-ME assays, a reconstitution buffer was added to a lyophilized luciferin detection agent, and for the luciferin-IPA assays, a reconstitution buffer with esterase was added to a lyophilized luciferin detection agent. The plate was mixed for 10 seconds and then sat for 20 minutes at room temperature before the luminescence was measured using a Syngenta HTX plate reader (protocol from Inceoglu et al., 2009; Zhu et al., 2016).

Feeding Preference Study

Four observation cages, made of metal frames and white thin mesh screen and measuring 31 x 31 x 31 cm, were lined with paper towels. Bee feeding dishes were made of aluminum weigh trays (5 cm diameter, 0.5 cm height) with a cotton round inside. Two feeders were placed in each observation cage, spaced 10 cm apart from each other in the front right and front left corners of the cage. 2 mL of 50:50 w/v organic honey solution was added to each feeder and 20 µl of a pesticide solution was added to one feeder in each observation cage. The following pesticides and concentrations were used: high flupyradifurone (110 mg ai L⁻¹), low flupyradifurone (11 mg ai L⁻¹), high sulfoxaflor (280 mg ai L⁻¹), and low sulfoxaflor (2.8 mg ai L⁻¹). Newly emerged *O. lignaria* bees were allowed to feed on 50:50 w/v organic honey solution for 24 hours. Then food and water were withheld from them for 2 hours before experimental use. Bees were transferred in groups of 5 females or 5 males to the observation cages. A total of 4 groups of males and 6 groups of females were run for each pesticide concentration. After release into the cages, bees were observed for 3 hours, and the number and duration of feeding trips were recorded for each feeder. Feeding trips were defined as bee proboscis extension on a

feeder for at least 5 seconds (Arce et al., 2018). Cages were cleaned with water and 70% ethanol between each trial of the experiment. Feeders were replaced between each trial. Additionally, placement of feeders (on the left or right side of the cage) was randomized for each trial to account for bee preference for the side of the cage closest to the windows of the lab.

Flight Studies

The flight studies were performed in the fall of 2022 and summer of 2023 on sunny days with temperatures of 21-24°C and <12 kph wind. *Osmia lignaria, Osmia cornifrons* Radoszkowski, and *Osmia californica* Cresson overwintering cocoons were taken out of a 4°C refrigerator and kept at room temperature to allow emergence. They were provided with organic honey and DI water for 24 hours after emergence. Then adult male and female bees were randomly sorted into treatment groups: control (DI water), lower dose flupyradifurone (0.22 ng ai bee⁻¹), and higher dose flupyradifurone (0.97 ng ai bee⁻¹). The formulation Sivanto[™] Prime (17.09% ai: flupyradifurone) was used. The lower dose was a ten-thousand-fold dilution from the field use concentration recommended by the formulation label and the higher dose was the LD₂₀ value for *O. lignaria* females at 48 hours after treatment. A total of 30 female and 30 male bees were used in each treatment group.

Bees were exposed via direct feeding with a micropipette to 2 µl of pesticide solution or DI water. They were transferred to clean cages, with 5 bees per cage, without food or water for 3 hours. After 3 hours, bees were taken to the Milo J. Shult Agricultural Research and Extension Center. Bee flight cages, measuring 2.5 x 1.5 x 1.5 m had previously been constructed at the site. Cages were made of wooden frames and covered in black aluminum mesh screen. Before the study, the cages were clear cut and potted flowers (*Solidago* sp., *Erigeron* sp., *Coreopsis* sp. hybrid, *Asclepias tuberosa* L., and *Nepeta faassenii* Bergmans) were placed on the western side of the flight cage. A raised platform measuring 33 x 18 cm was placed on the eastern side of the cage. Bees, in groups of 5 individuals, were placed on the raised platform and released.

They were observed for 10 minutes and assessed on the following endpoints: ability to walk, ability to fly, ability to forage, and number of floral visitations. Ability to fly was defined as the ability to maintain flight for at least 5 seconds. Ability to forage and floral visitation were defined as landing on a flower with proboscis extension for at least 5 seconds.

After the 10-minute observation period, the bees were collected and returned to their small lab cages. Following the run of the flight observations, bees were returned to the lab and their survival was measured at 3, 24, and 48 HAT. For *Osmia lignaria* females, additional flight observations were made at 24 and 48 HAT, using the same endpoints.

Statistical Analysis

Differences in relative luminesce units (RLU) were analyzed using an ANOVA and a Tukey HSD multiple comparisons test in JMP Pro 16 (JMP Statistical Discovery LLC in Cary, NC) for each luminescence assay. Pesticide feeding preference was analyzed using a pooled two-sample *t* test for each pesticide dose in JMP Pro 16 to compare the percentage of time and number of feedings spent on the pesticide feeder and non-pesticide feeder for each pesticide concentration and sex of bee. For the flight study, the percentage of live bees able to walk, fly, and forage, the survival percentage, and the number of floral visits were analyzed in JMP Pro 17 using nonparametric Kruskal-Wallis tests and the nonparametric Dunn Method comparisons for joint ranking with Bonferroni corrections to compare treatment groups for each species and sex of *Osmia* bees. Walking, flying, foraging, and floral visits for *O. lignaria* at 24 and 48 HAT were analyzed using an ANOVA, as the assumptions of normality were met.

Results

Cytochrome P450 Enzyme Expression

The commercial P450-Glo[™] assays used the substrates, luciferin-ME, which is catalyzed by CYP1A2 enzymes and analogs, and luciferin-IPA, which is catalyzed by CYP3A4

enzymes and analogs. Enzyme activity changes the derivative substrates into luciferin, which can then be mixed with luciferase to produce light, detected as relative luminescence units (RLU). Control bees and bees exposed to sulfoxaflor showed no significant change in relative luminescence units (RLU), and therefore no noticeable change in P450 enzyme expression that could catalyze either the luciferin-ME or luciferin-IPA substrates (**Figure 3.1**). Bees exposed to 0.22 or 0.97 ng ai bee⁻¹ flupyradifurone, however, showed significantly higher RLU values. This would suggest that these bees increased expression of CYP1A2 insect analogs, which can successfully catalyze luciferin-ME (**Figure 3.1A**). This was not seen in the luciferin-IPA assay, however, which had no changes to RLU for any treatment group (**Figure 3.1B**).

The luciferin-based assays showed low sensitivity overall, however. A standard curve was created using D-luciferin potassium salt, isolated from fireflies (Coleoptera: Lampyridae), which contains a known concentration of luciferin. The D-luciferin standards were run alongside the bee tissue samples in the luminescence assay. The tissue samples of bees exposed to flupyradifurone were then compared on the standard curve and the amount of luciferin created from enzyme activity on luciferin-ME was estimated (**Figure 3.2**). Although the flupyradifurone-exposed bees showed increased luciferin production and enzyme activity compared to the other treatment groups, the luciferin concentration overall was low compared to the D-luciferin standard (**Figure 3.2**).

Feeding Preference

Osmia lignaria females spent a significantly higher percentage of time feeding on the feeder without pesticides than the one containing the higher flupyradifurone concentration (t=16.72, DF=1, p=0.0022). This shows some avoidance behavior of female *O. lignaria* bees to the pesticide. Lower concentrations, however, went undetected or ignored by female bees, with no difference in time spent on either feeder. There was no significant difference in percentage

feeding time for either concentration of sulfoxaflor or for male bees with either flupyradifurone or sulfoxaflor (**Figure 3.3**).

The number of feeding trips for *O. lignaria* females in the higher concentration flupyradifurone group was also higher on average for the feeder without pesticides, but the difference was not significant. There was no significant difference in number of feeding trips for any other pesticide concentration or sex of *O. lignaria*.

Flight Studies

There were few significant differences in walking ability for living bees at 3 hours after treatment (HAT) for any of the tested species and sexes (**Figures 3.4A** and **3.4C-F**), with the exception of *O. lignaria* males (**Figure 3.4B**). *Osmia lignaria* males exposed to the higher dose of flupyradifurone had a significantly lower percentage of live bees that were able to walk ($\chi^2(2) = 10.17$, p = 0.0062), compared to the control bees and bees exposed to the lower dose of flupyradifurone. *Osmia lignaria* and *O. californica* males that were exposed to the higher dosage of flupyradifurone also showed a decreased flying ability, with a lower percentage able to fly at 3 HAT (*O. lignaria*: $\chi^2(2) = 8.12$, p = 0.0172; *O. californica* $\chi^2(2) = 10.0$, p = 0.0067). No significant differences were observed in the percentage of live bees that were observed landing on flowers during the observation period (**Figure 3.4**).

For foraging activity, the number of floral visits were measured in each treatment group for the three species and both sexes of bees. In *O. cornifrons*, females in the higher dose flupyradifurone group visited a significantly higher number of flowers than the control and lower dose flupyradifurone groups (**Figure 3.5**).

Survival at 3 HAT or 24 HAT was not significantly different for any bees, though *O*. *lignaria* and *O. californica* males had significantly lower survival in the higher dose flupyradifurone-exposed bees compared to control and lower dose flupyradifurone-exposed bees at 48 HAT (*O. lignaria*: $\chi^2(2) = 7.64$, p = 0.0219; *O. californica*: $\chi^2(2) = 9.71$, p = 0.0078)

Osmia lignaria females were also observed at 24 and 48 HAT for flying and foraging activity. Though there was no significant difference in the percentage of live bees observed walking, flying, and foraging at 3 HAT, there were differences seen at 24 HAT. The higher dose flupyradifurone-exposed bees had a significantly lower percentage that were able to walk (F(2) = 6.32, p = 0.0102) and fly (F(2) = 4.14, p = 0.0371) compared to the control bees at 24 HAT (**Figure 3.6A**). There were no differences in the percentage of bees observed landing on flowers at 24 or 48 HAT. Both the lower and higher dose flupyradifurone-exposed bees had a significantly lower flupyradifurone-exposed bees had a significantly lower flupyradifurone-exposed bees had a significantly lower and higher dose flupyradifurone-exposed bees had a significantly lower and higher dose flupyradifurone-exposed bees had a significantly lower number of floral visits at 24 HAT (F(2) = 4.46, p = 0.0302; **Figure 3.6C**). However, these significant differences were not observed at 48 HAT (**Figures 3.6B-C**).

Survival of *O. lignaria* females was not significantly different at 3 HAT, 24 HAT, and 48 HAT, though it was noticeably lower in the flupyradifurone-exposed bees, under 90% by 48 HAT (86.67% for lower dose flupyradifurone; 83.33% for higher dose flupyradifurone). Control bee survival stayed above 90%, with a mean of 93.33% at 48 HAT.

Discussion

Osmia lignaria females showed increased P450 enzyme activity following exposure to low doses of flupyradifurone, as was observed in the luciferin-ME assay (**Figure 3.1A**). The commercial P450-Glo[™] assay is marketed to measure the activity of CYP1A2, a vertebrate P450 enzyme. Luciferin-ME is a fairly nonselective substrate and can be converted into luciferin by both vertebrate and invertebrate P450 enzymes, including those in the CYP6 family and CYP4 clade (Feyereisen, 2012; Inceoglu et al., 2009; Liu et al., 2019; Zhu et al., 2016). It is likely that the *O. lignaria* CYP6 or CYP4 enzymes were increased in response to flupyradifurone exposure and that they could play a role in bee detoxification of flupyradifurone. *Osmia lignaria* were highly sensitive to flupyradifurone exposure, however, with an LD₅₀ value of 5.7 ng ai bee⁻¹ for females 48 hours after exposure, compared to *A. mellifera* workers, who had an LD₅₀ value over 4400 ng ai bee⁻¹ (**Table 2.2**). These differences in sensitivity could be due to differences in

the specific types of enzymes possessed by the different species. *Apis mellifera* possess CYP9Q3 (in the CYP3 clan) enzymes, which have been shown to play a role in flupyradifurone detoxification (Haas et al., 2022). *Osmia* spp. lack this specific enzyme, though they do possess the related CYP9BU enzymes (Beadle et al., 2019; Haas et al., 2022). Though the *O. lignaria* P450 enzymes can increase in expression after exposure to flupyradifurone, their particular P450 enzymes may not fully detoxify flupyradifurone. Because of this, combining flupyradifurone with P450 inhibitors, such as piperonyl butoxide, would likely increase the mortality rate of *O. lignaria* after exposure. As such, these mixes should be used with caution, especially in areas that rely on *Osmia* spp. pollination services.

No increase in enzyme activity was noted for bees exposed to sulfoxaflor in the luciferin-ME assay. Other studies have noted that *A. mellifera* exposed to sulfoxaflor did not show increased expression for other detoxification enzymes, such as esterases and glutathione-*S* transferases (GSTs) (Zhu et al., 2017a). It is possible that the luciferin-ME assay may be too specific or not sensitive enough to measure the P450 enzyme activity of sulfoxaflor-exposed bees, but alternatively, sulfoxaflor may not induce a strong detoxification enzymatic response in bees. The enzymatic response of bees may also be influenced by whether the technical grade of the active ingredient (TGAI) or a formulation of the pesticide is used. Bees can have different survival responses to the TGAI or to formulations containing the same active ingredient (Al Naggar & Baer, 2019; Glaberman & White, 2014; Spruill et al., 2020), and could have different enzymatic responses, as well.

Past studies have used the substrate luciferin-BE, which was acted upon by the vertebrate CYP3A4 enzyme. Luciferin-BE, like luciferin-ME, was not strictly selective and could be used to detect insect P450 activity (Inceoglu et al., 2009; Zhu et al., 2016). At the time of this study, however, the CYP3A4 assay with luciferin-BE was not available, so the CYP3A4 assay with luciferin-IPA was used instead. Luciferin-IPA is a more selective substrate (Cali et al.,

2009). The lack of enzyme expression noted in the luciferin-IPA assays may be due to the substrate being too selective to accurately measure invertebrate P450 activity.

The commercially available luciferin assays offer a more cost effective and time-saving alternative to the traditional coumarin assays for measuring P450 activity (Inceoglu et al., 2009). Though the luciferin assays have been successfully used for several insect species across multiple insect Orders (Inceoglu et al., 2009; Liu et al., 2019; Zhu et al., 2016), they may not be sensitive enough to fully characterize bee enzyme expression without further alterations to the tissue sample preparation. Even in the luciferin-ME assays, the flupyradifurone-exposed bees showed increased enzyme expression, but it was low compared to the D-luciferin standards and compared to other studies on insect P450 expression. Additionally, future studies on the expression of other bee detoxification enzymes, such as esterases and GSTs, could help explain bee sensitivity to certain pesticides.

As well as physiological changes, low concentrations and doses of flupyradifurone and sulfoxaflor resulted in behavioral changes. In the feeding preference study, *Osmia lignaria* females showed some avoidance behavior to higher concentrations of flupyradifurone, but there was no noticeable avoidance of sulfoxaflor at either concentration (**Figure 3.3**). Similar behaviors have been seen in *A. mellifera* forager bees, which avoided sucrose solution that contained 4 mg L⁻¹ flupyradifurone and consumed less sucrose after exposure (Wu et al., 2021). Bees that can detect and avoid pesticide-contaminated food can reduce their likelihood of exposure to dangerous pesticide levels. For *O. lignaria* females, however, this avoidance was not seen at the lower concentration of flupyradifurone. *Osmia lignaria* females may be able to avoid higher concentration residues, but residues in floral nectar and pollen tend to be lower, around 4.3 ppm (4.3 mg L⁻¹) in nectar and 21 ppm (21 mg L⁻¹) in pollen (Glaberman & White, 2014). *Osmia lignaria* males and females showed no avoidance of food contaminated with up to 280 mg ai L⁻¹ sulfoxaflor, which is higher than typical residues in plant pollen and nectar. In cotton plants treated with 700 g ai ha⁻¹ sulfoxaflor via drip irrigation, pollen residues were up to

0.039 ppm and nectar residues were up to 0.0138 ppm (Jiang et al., 2020). Foliar applications may result in a higher risk of contaminated nectar, however, as one study noted that plants with soil applications of sulfoxaflor contained higher concentrations of the less toxic metabolite of sulfoxaflor, X11719474, whereas plants with foliar applications had higher concentrations of sulfoxaflor, itself, in nectar (Zhou et al., 2022). Males and females of *O. lignaria* did not show a preference for food with sulfoxaflor and flupyradifurone, so providing unsprayed and high value food sources, such as floral hedgerows and wildflower strips, alongside commercial orchards may help promote *Osmia* spp. health, allowing them to decrease pesticide exposure by consuming less contaminated pollen and nectar.

Flupyradifurone also impacted Osmia spp. foraging activity. At 3 hours after treatment (HAT), few differences were noted for bees' ability to walk, fly, and land on flowers within the 10minute observation period. Live O. lignaria and O. californica males exposed to the higher dose of flupyradifurone had a reduced flying ability compared to the control bees. Foraging ability of O. lignaria and O. californica males also tended to be lower in flupyradifurone-exposed bees, though not significantly so (Figures 3.4B and 3.4F). The number of floral visits was also similar, except for O. cornifrons females, which had a significantly higher number of floral visits in higher dose flupyradifurone-exposed bees (Figure 3.5). Similar results were seen in A. mellifera exposed to the neonicotinoid, thiamethoxam, in a previous study. At 1 HAT, thiamethoxamexposed A. mellifera showed an excitation response, with longer flight times and distances. Chronic exposures over 1-2 days, however, reduced flight distances, speeds, and durations (Tosi et al., 2017). Future studies should look at O. cornifrons female bee foraging activity at 24 and 48 HAT to see if the excitation response is reduced over time. For O. lignaria females, there was no impact of low-dose flupyradifurone exposure on flight and foraging at 3 HAT, but flupyradifurone exposure did reduce walking ability, flight ability, and the number of floral visits at 24 HAT (Figures 3.6A and 3.6C). These impacts on foraging were not noted at 48 HAT, however. Bees were exposed once and then assessed at 3, 24, and 48 HAT, so it is possible

that the surviving exposed bees were able to recover from the exposure by 48 HAT. Chronic exposure to flupyradifurone could cause more noticeable effects on *O. lignaria* foraging over time.

Several informal observations were made on *Osmia* spp. foraging behavior, as well, and should be used as more formal endpoints in future studies. Time spent per flower should be a metric for further flight and foraging tests. Additionally, at 24 and 48 HAT, exposed *O. lignaria* females showed greater clustering behavior while foraging. Control bees foraging on *Coreopsis* sp. would forage with a maximum of 2 bees per bloom, though more often only 1 bee per bloom. Flupyradifurone-exposed bees would often have 3-5 bees on a bloom.

Additional studies could also look at the impacts of low-dose sulfoxaflor exposure on *O. lignaria*, *O. californica*, and *O. cornifrons* flight and foraging activity. A past study looked at the effect of 50 ppb sulfoxaflor exposure on *O. bicornis* flight behavior, and found that exposed bees had a reduced number of floral visits and a longer amount of time spent on each bloom than control bees over the 5-day study period (Boff et al., 2021). Finally, the flight study focused on the flying and foraging ability of living bees following pesticide exposure. Low-dose exposure to flupyradifurone increased the mortality rate of *Osmia* spp., which could also affect their foraging and pollination ability.

Conclusions

While high concentrations of flupyradifurone and sulfoxaflor pose the highest risk to *Osmia* spp. health, sublethal doses can also impact their activity, physiology, and behavior. Detoxification enzyme inhibitors, such as piperonyl butoxide, may increase the effect of these pesticides and cause higher mortality, and so should be used with caution on bee-preferred flowers. *Osmia lignaria* may avoid higher concentrations of flupyradifurone, but overall did not detect lower concentrations of flupyradifurone or sulfoxaflor. As a generalist feeder, *O. lignaria* often seek out a variety of flower species to forage from, so providing areas of unsprayed flower

mixes could help them to feed on diverse floral resources and reduce pesticide exposure. Low dose exposure to flupyradifurone can also impede *Osmia* spp. mobility and foraging ability, which could limit the pollination service they provide. Chronic exposure may pose the highest risk to bees, as impacts were not often seen until 24 HAT. Measures to limit *Osmia* spp. pesticide exposure, even to lower concentrations, can help ensure their pollination ability in orchards, vegetable gardens, and other ecosystems.

References

- Abraham, J., Benhotons, G. S., Krampah, I., Tagba, J., Amissah, C., & Abraham, J. D. (2018). Commercially formulated glyphosate can kill non-target pollinator bees under laboratory conditions. *Entomologia Experimentalis et Applicata*, *166*(8), 695–702. https://doi.org/10.1111/eea.12694
- Adler, L. S. (2000a). Alkaloid Uptake Increases Fitness in a Hemiparasitic Plant via Reduced Herbivory and Increased Pollination. *The American Naturalist*, *156*(1), 92–99. https://doi.org/10.1086/303374
- Adler, L. S. (2000b). The ecological significance of toxic nectar. *Oikos*, *91*(3), 409–420. https://doi.org/10.1034/j.1600-0706.2000.910301.x
- Adler, L. S., Seifert, M. G., Wink, M., & Morse, G. E. (2012). Reliance on pollinators predicts defensive chemistry across tobacco species. *Ecology Letters*, *15*(10), 1140–1148. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1461-0248.2012.01838.x
- Ahn, S.-J., Vogel, H., & Heckel, D. G. (2012). Comparative analysis of the UDPglycosyltransferase multigene family in insects. *Insect Biochemistry and Molecular Biology*, 42(2), 133–147. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ibmb.2011.11.006
- Al Naggar, Y., & Baer, B. (2019). Consequences of a short time exposure to a sublethal dose of Flupyradifurone (Sivanto) pesticide early in life on survival and immunity in the honeybee (*Apis mellifera*). *Scientific Reports*, *9*(1), Article 1. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-019-56224-1
- Arce, A. N., Ramos Rodrigues, A., Yu, J., Colgan, T. J., Wurm, Y., & Gill, R. J. (2018). Foraging bumblebees acquire a preference for neonicotinoid-treated food with prolonged exposure. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences*, 285(1885), 20180655. https://doi.org/10.1098/rspb.2018.0655
- Bailey, J., Scott-Dupree, C., Harris, R., Tolman, J., & Harris, B. (2005). Contact and oral toxicity to honey bees (*Apis mellifera*) of agents registered for use for sweet corn insect control in Ontario, Canada. *Apidologie*, 36(4), 623–633. https://doi.org/10.1051/apido:2005048
- Beadle, K., Singh, K. S., Troczka, B. J., Randall, E., Zaworra, M., Zimmer, C. T., Hayward, A., Reid, R., Kor, L., Kohler, M., Buer, B., Nelson, D. R., Williamson, M. S., Davies, T. G. E., Field, L. M., Nauen, R., & Bass, C. (2019). Genomic insights into neonicotinoid sensitivity in the solitary bee *Osmia bicornis*. *PLOS Genetics*, *15*(2), e1007903. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pgen.1007903
- Berenbaum, M. R., & Johnson, R. M. (2015). Xenobiotic detoxification pathways in honey bees. *Current Opinion in Insect Science*, *10*, 51–58. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cois.2015.03.005
- Boff, S., Scheiner, R., Raizer, J., & Lupi, D. (2021). Survival rate and changes in foraging performances of solitary bees exposed to a novel insecticide. *Ecotoxicology and Environmental Safety*, *211*, 111869. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecoenv.2020.111869
- Cali, J., Sobol, M., Ma, D., Uyeda, H. T., & Meisenheimer, P. (2009). CYP3A4 P450-GLO[™] ASSAYS WITH LUCIFERIN-IPA: THE MOST SENSITIVE AND SELECTIVE BIOLUMINESCENT CYP3A4 ASSAY. https://www.semanticscholar.org/paper/CYP3A4-P450-GLO%E2%84%A2-ASSAYS-WITH-LUCIFERIN-IPA%3A-THE-AND-Cali-Sobol/0467b6146f0d11bc05b0316c14a6a7d7b63a61c8
- Campbell, J. W., Cabrera, A. R., Stanley-Stahr, C., & Ellis, J. D. (2016). An Evaluation of the Honey Bee (Hymenoptera: Apidae) Safety Profile of a New Systemic Insecticide, Flupyradifurone, Under Field Conditions in Florida. *Journal of Economic Entomology*, 109(5), 1967–1972. https://doi.org/10.1093/jee/tow186
- Chakrabarti, P., Carlson, E. A., Lucas, H. M., Melathopoulos, A. P., & Sagili, R. R. (2020). Field rates of Sivanto[™] (flupyradifurone) and Transform® (sulfoxaflor) increase oxidative stress and induce apoptosis in honey bees (*Apis mellifera L.*). *PLOS ONE*, *15*(5), e0233033. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0233033
- Claudianos, C., Ranson, H., Johnson, R. M., Biswas, S., Schuler, M. A., Berenbaum, M. R., Feyereisen, R., & Oakeshott, J. G. (2006). A deficit of detoxification enzymes: Pesticide sensitivity and environmental response in the honeybee. *Insect Molecular Biology*, *15*(5), 615–636. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2583.2006.00672.x
- Claus, G., Pisman, M., Spanoghe, P., Smagghe, G., & Eeraerts, M. (2021). Larval oral exposure to thiacloprid: Dose-response toxicity testing in solitary bees, *Osmia* spp. (Hymenoptera: Megachilidae). *Ecotoxicology and Environmental Safety*, 215, 112143. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecoenv.2021.112143
- Démares, F. J., Schmehl, D., Bloomquist, J. R., Cabrera, A. R., Huang, Z. Y., Lau, P., Rangel, J., Sullivan, J., Xie, X., & Ellis, J. D. (2022). Honey Bee (*Apis mellifera*) Exposure to Pesticide Residues in Nectar and Pollen in Urban and Suburban Environments from Four Regions of the United States. *Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry*, 41(4), 991–1003. https://doi.org/10.1002/etc.5298
- Dively, G. P., & Kamel, A. (2012). Insecticide Residues in Pollen and Nectar of a Cucurbit Crop and Their Potential Exposure to Pollinators. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry*, *60*(18), 4449–4456. https://doi.org/10.1021/jf205393x

- Douglas, A. E. (2015). Multiorganismal Insects: Diversity and Function of Resident Microorganisms. *Annual Review of Entomology*, *60*(1), 17–34. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-ento-010814-020822
- Feyereisen, R. (2012). Insect CYP Genes and P450 Enzymes. In L. I. Gilbert (Ed.), *Insect Molecular Biology and Biochemistry* (pp. 236–316). Academic Press. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-384747-8.10008-X
- ffrench-Constant, R. H., Daborn, P. J., & Goff, G. L. (2004). The genetics and genomics of insecticide resistance. *Trends in Genetics*, *20*(3), 163–170. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tig.2004.01.003
- Glaberman, S., & White, K. (2014). Environmental fate and ecological risk assessment for foliar, soil drench, and seed treatment uses of the new insecticide flupyradifurone. US EPA. https://beta.regulations.gov/document/EPA-HQ-OPP-2013-0226-0047
- Haas, J., Beck, E., Troczka, B. J., Hayward, A., Hertlein, G., Zaworra, M., Lueke, B., Buer, B., Maiwald, F., Beck, M. E., Nebelsiek, B., Glaubitz, J., Bass, C., & Nauen, R. (2023). A conserved hymenopteran-specific family of cytochrome P450s protects bee pollinators from toxic nectar alkaloids. *Science Advances*, *9*(15), eadg0885. https://doi.org/10.1126/sciadv.adg0885
- Haas, J., Hayward, A., Buer, B., Maiwald, F., Nebelsiek, B., Glaubitz, J., Bass, C., & Nauen, R. (2022). Phylogenomic and functional characterization of an evolutionary conserved cytochrome P450-based insecticide detoxification mechanism in bees. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, *119*(26), e2205850119. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.2205850119
- Haas, J., & Nauen, R. (2021). Pesticide risk assessment at the molecular level using honey bee cytochrome P450 enzymes: A complementary approach. *Environment International*, 147, 106372. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envint.2020.106372
- Hardstone, M. C., & Scott, J. G. (2010). Is *Apis mellifera* more sensitive to insecticides than other insects? *Pest Management Science*, *66*(11), 1171–1180. https://doi.org/10.1002/ps.2001
- Hayward, A., Beadle, K., Singh, K. S., Exeler, N., Zaworra, M., Almanza, M.-T., Nikolakis, A., Garside, C., Glaubitz, J., Bass, C., & Nauen, R. (2019). The leafcutter bee, *Megachile rotundata*, is more sensitive to N -cyanoamidine neonicotinoid and butenolide insecticides than other managed bees. *Nature Ecology & Evolution*, *3*(11), 1521–1524. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41559-019-1011-2
- Heller, S., Joshi, N. K., Chen, J., Rajotte, E. G., Mullin, C., & Biddinger, D. J. (2020). Pollinator exposure to systemic insecticides and fungicides applied in the previous fall and prebloom period in apple orchards. *Environmental Pollution*, 265, 114589. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envpol.2020.114589
- Inceoglu, A. B., Waite, T. D., Christiansen, J. A., McAbee, R. D., Kamita, S. G., Hammock, B. D., & Cornel, A. J. (2009). A Rapid Luminescent Assay for Measuring Cytochrome P450 Activity in Individual Larval *Culex pipiens* Complex Mosquitoes (Diptera: Culicidae). *Journal of Medical Entomology*, *46*(1), 83–92. https://doi.org/10.1603/033.046.0111

- Irwin, R. E., Cook, D., Richardson, L. L., Manson, J. S., & Gardner, D. R. (2014). Secondary Compounds in Floral Rewards of Toxic Rangeland Plants: Impacts on Pollinators. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry*, *6*2(30), 7335–7344. https://doi.org/10.1021/jf500521w
- Itoh, H., Tago, K., Hayatsu, M., & Kikuchi, Y. (2018). Detoxifying symbiosis: Microbe-mediated detoxification of phytotoxins and pesticides in insects. *Natural Product Reports*, 35(5), 434–454. https://doi.org/10.1039/c7np00051k
- Jiang, H., Chen, J., Zhao, C., Tian, Y., Zhang, Z., & Xu, H. (2020). Sulfoxaflor Residues in Pollen and Nectar of Cotton Applied through Drip Irrigation and Their Potential Exposure to *Apis mellifera* L. *Insects*, *11*(2), Article 2. https://doi.org/10.3390/insects11020114
- Johnson, J. D., & Pettis, J. S. (2014). A Survey of Imidacloprid Levels in Water Sources Potentially Frequented by Honeybees (*Apis mellifera*) in the Eastern USA. *Water, Air, & Soil Pollution, 225*(11), 2127. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11270-014-2127-2
- Johnson, R. M. (2015). Honey Bee Toxicology. *Annual Review of Entomology*, *60*(1), 415–434. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-ento-011613-162005
- Kessler, S. C., Tiedeken, E. J., Simcock, K. L., Derveau, S., Mitchell, J., Softley, S., Radcliffe, A., Stout, J. C., & Wright, G. A. (2015). Bees prefer foods containing neonicotinoid pesticides. *Nature*, *521*(7550), Article 7550. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature14414
- Krupke, C. H., Hunt, G. J., Eitzer, B. D., Andino, G., & Given, K. (2012). Multiple Routes of Pesticide Exposure for Honey Bees Living Near Agricultural Fields. *PLOS ONE*, 7(1), e29268. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0029268
- Li, X., Schuler, M. A., & Berenbaum, M. R. (2007). Molecular mechanisms of metabolic resistance to synthetic and natural xenobiotics. *Annual Review of Entomology*, *52*, 231–253. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.ento.51.110104.151104
- Liu, J., Wu, H., Zhang, X., Ma, W., Zhu, W., Silver, K., Ma, E., Zhang, J., & Zhu, K. Y. (2019). Metabolism of selected model substrates and insecticides by recombinant CYP6FD encoded by its gene predominately expressed in the brain of *Locusta migratoria*. *Pesticide Biochemistry and Physiology*, *159*, 154–162. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pestbp.2019.06.011
- Manjon, C., Troczka, B. J., Zaworra, M., Beadle, K., Randall, E., Hertlein, G., Singh, K. S.,
 Zimmer, C. T., Homem, R. A., Lueke, B., Reid, R., Kor, L., Kohler, M., Benting, J.,
 Williamson, M. S., Davies, T. G. E., Field, L. M., Bass, C., & Nauen, R. (2018).
 Unravelling the Molecular Determinants of Bee Sensitivity to Neonicotinoid Insecticides. *Current Biology*, 28(7), 1137-1143.e5. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cub.2018.02.045
- Morandin, L. A., Winston, M. L., Franklin, M. T., & Abbott, V. A. (2005). Lethal and sub-lethal effects of spinosad on bumble bees (*Bombus impatiens* Cresson). *Pest Management Science*, *61*(7), 619–626. https://doi.org/10.1002/ps.1058
- Mullin, C. A., Frazier, M., Frazier, J. L., Ashcraft, S., Simonds, R., vanEngelsdorp, D., & Pettis, J. S. (2010). High Levels of Miticides and Agrochemicals in North American Apiaries:

Implications for Honey Bee Health. *PLOS ONE*, *5*(3), e9754. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0009754

- Muth, F., Gaxiola, R. L., & Leonard, A. S. (2020). No evidence for neonicotinoid preferences in the bumblebee *Bombus impatiens*. *Royal Society Open Science*, 7(5), 191883. https://doi.org/10.1098/rsos.191883
- Schuler, M. A. (1996). The role of cytochrome P450 monooxygenases in plant-insect interactions. *Plant Physiology*, *112*(4), 1411–1419.
- Scott, J. G. (2008). Insect cytochrome P450s: Thinking beyond detoxification. In *Recent advances in insect physiology, toxicology, and molecular biology*. Research Signpost.
- Spruill, S. E., O'Neill, B. F., Hinarejos, S., & Cabrera, A. R. (2020). A Comparison of Acute Toxicity Endpoints for Adult Honey Bees with Technical Grade Active Ingredients and Typical End-use Products as Test Substance. *Journal of Economic Entomology*, *113*(2), 1015–1017. https://doi.org/10.1093/jee/toz305
- Torchio, P. F. (1989). In-Nest Biologies and Development of Immature Stages of Three Osmia Species (Hymenoptera: Megachilidae). Annals of the Entomological Society of America, 82(5), 599–615. https://doi.org/10.1093/aesa/82.5.599
- Tosi, S., Burgio, G., & Nieh, J. C. (2017). A common neonicotinoid pesticide, thiamethoxam, impairs honey bee flight ability. *Scientific Reports*, 7(1), Article 1. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-017-01361-8
- van den Bosch, T. J. M., & Welte, C. U. (2017). Detoxifying symbionts in agriculturally important pest insects. *Microbial Biotechnology*, *10*(3), 531–540. https://doi.org/10.1111/1751-7915.12483
- Williams, G. R., Alaux, C., Costa, C., Csáki, T., Doublet, V., Eisenhardt, D., Fries, I., Kuhn, R., McMahon, D. P., Medrzycki, P., Murray, T. E., Natsopoulou, M. E., Neumann, P., Oliver, R., Paxton, R. J., Pernal, S. F., Shutler, D., Tanner, G., van der Steen, J. J. M., & Brodschneider, R. (2013). Standard methods for maintaining adult *Apis mellifera* in cages under in vitro laboratory conditions. *Journal of Apicultural Research*, *52*(1), 1–36. https://doi.org/10.3896/IBRA.1.52.1.04
- Wu, Y.-Y., Pasberg, P., Diao, Q.-Y., & Nieh, J. C. (2021). Flupyradifurone reduces nectar consumption and foraging but does not alter honey bee recruitment dancing. *Ecotoxicology and Environmental Safety*, 207, 111268. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecoenv.2020.111268
- Xu, J., Strange, J. P., Welker, D. L., & James, R. R. (2013). Detoxification and stress response genes expressed in a western North American bumble bee, *Bombus huntii* (Hymenoptera: Apidae). *BMC Genomics*, *14*(1), 874. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2164-14-874
- Zawislak, J., Lorenz, G., Adamczyk, J., Wiedenmann, R., & Joshi, N. K. (2021). Proportion of commodity crop pollens and pesticide contamination in honey bee diets in two different landscapes. *Environmental Advances*, *5*, 100116. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envadv.2021.100116

- Zhou, H.-X., Chen, M.-H., Gu, W.-J., Hu, M.-F., Liu, X.-Y., Zhou, J., Song, Y.-Q., & Zha, H.-G. (2022). Identification and quantitation of the novel insecticide sulfoxaflor and its metabolites in floral nectar from *Salvia splendens* Ker Gawl. (Lamiaceae). *Ecotoxicology*, *31*(8), 1310–1320. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10646-022-02590-y
- Zhu, F., Moural, T. W., Nelson, D. R., & Palli, S. R. (2016). A specialist herbivore pest adaptation to xenobiotics through up-regulation of multiple Cytochrome P450s. *Scientific Reports*, 6(1), Article 1. https://doi.org/10.1038/srep20421
- Zhu, Y. C., Yao, J., Adamczyk, J., & Luttrell, R. (2017a). Feeding toxicity and impact of imidacloprid formulation and mixtures with six representative pesticides at residue concentrations on honey bee physiology (*Apis mellifera*). *PLOS ONE*, *12*(6), e0178421. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0178421
- Zhu, Y. C., Yao, J., Adamczyk, J., & Luttrell, R. (2017b). Synergistic toxicity and physiological impact of imidacloprid alone and binary mixtures with seven representative pesticides on honey bee (*Apis mellifera*). *PLoS ONE*, *12*(5). https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0176837



Figure 3.1. Bee tissues were dissected and used following oral exposure to flupyradifurone, sulfoxaflor, or DI water (control). The relative luminescence units (RLU) is shown for bee tissue samples mixed with luciferin-ME (A) and luciferin-IPA (B), as well as the cold lysis buffer alone. Statistically significant (p<0.05) differences in RLU are marked with an asterisk (*).



Figure 3.2. The firefly D-luciferin potassium salt standard curve, with known luciferin concentrations (μ M), and the estimates of luciferin concentration produced by enzymes in tissues from flupyradifurone-exposed bees.



Figure 3.3. Percentage of time spent at pesticide feeder (red) or no pesticide feeder (blue) for male and female *O. lignaria*. Asterisks (*) represent statistically significant difference in feeder preference (p=0.0022).



Figure 3.4. The flight and foraging ability of *Osmia* spp. 3 hours following exposure to DI water (control), lower dose flupyradifurone (0.22 ng ai bee⁻¹), or higher dose flupyradifurone (0.97 ng ai bee⁻¹). The percentage of living bees able to walk, fly, and forage within the 10-minute observation period is shown for *O. lignaria* females (A), *O. lignaria* males (B), *O. cornifrons* females (C), *O. cornifrons* males (D), *O. californica* females (E) and *O. californica* males (F). Significant differences (p<0.05) in ability (%) are marked with an asterisk (*).



Figure 3.5. The total number of floral visits within the 10-minute observation period is shown for each bee species (*O. lignaria*, *O. cornifrons*, and *O. californica*) and sex. Significant differences (p<0.05) in the number of floral visits are marked with an asterisk (*).



Figure 3.6. The flight and foraging ability of *O. lignaria* females at 24 (A) and 48 (B) hours after treatment (HAT) with DI water (control), lower dose flupyradifurone (0.22 ng ai bee⁻¹), or higher dose flupyradifurone (0.97 ng ai bee⁻¹). The total number of floral visits within the 10-minute observation period (C). Significant differences (p<0.05) in floral visits and ability (%) are marked with an asterisk (*).

Chapter 4:

The Effect of Pesticides on the Gut Microbiome of Horned-Face Bees (*Osmia cornifrons*) Abstract

Many insect species rely on gut bacterial symbionts to aid in food digestion, growth and development, and xenobiotic detoxification. Social honey bees and bumble bees have a relatively well-known core community of gut microbes. For solitary bees, like mason bees (Osmia spp.), gut microbial communities tend to be more varied and influenced by the environment. The specific bacteria that they carry in their guts can influence their health and may impact bee-bee and bee-plant interactions via pathogen spread while foraging. Additionally, many pesticides can cause changes to the community composition and diversity of insect gut bacteria. In this study, horned-face bees (Osmia cornifrons) were exposed to low doses of pesticides: two synthetic insecticides (flupyradifurone and sulfoxaflor), an organic insecticide (spinosad), a fungicide (chlorothalonil) and an herbicide (glyphosate). Their gut bacterial communities were then sequenced, analyzed, and compared to those of control bees to see if exposure to the pesticides would affect gut bacteria diversity or the prevalence of plant and animal pathogens. The relative abundances of potential pathogens were not significantly affected by pesticide exposure. Sulfoxaflor and chlorothalonil exposure in female bees and spinosad and chlorothalonil exposure in male bees lowered bacterial diversity, though results were only significant in the case of sulfoxaflor. Further testing of Osmia spp. gut bacterial communities following pesticide exposure could help highlight trends in diversity.

Introduction

Insects possess many different strains of bacteria in their guts, some of which are pathogenic, some neutral, and some beneficial. The role of the beneficial gut symbionts can be very complex, but they can influence immune response, digestion, growth and development, and detoxification of xenobiotics in the host insect (Engel et al., 2016; Jaffar et al., 2022). The

gut microbiome also contributes to some insects' ability to resist parasite infection. *Bombus* spp. (Hymenoptera: Apidae) with higher gut bacteria diversity, and especially with higher abundance of the four bacterial OTUs (*Apibacter, Lactobacillus*, and two *Gilliamella* spp.), had lower parasite loads of *Crithidia bombi* (Mockler et al., 2018). Common bacterial clades in both *Apis mellifera* L. (Hymenoptera: Apidae) and *Bombus* spp. aid in the digestion of complex polysaccharides in the bee hindgut (Lee et al. 2015). *Bombus terrestris* L. treated with both streptomycin and tetracycline antibiotics had high worker mortality (Meeus et al., 2013), supporting the important role of the gut microbiota to *Bombus* spp. health.

Many bacterial gut symbionts also play a role in the metabolism and detoxification of xenobiotics in several insect species. The oriental fruit fly (Bactrocera dorsalis Hendel) possesses the gut symbiont, Citrobacter sp. (CF-BD), which can degrade organophosphate (OPs) insecticides and increase the resistance of the fruit flies to OPs such as trichlorfon (Cheng et al., 2017). The gut bacterial symbiont, *Bacillus cereus* Frankland & Frankland, was present in Anopheles albimanus Wiedemann mosquitos resistant to OPs, but not in susceptible mosquitoes, and seemed to confer OP resistance (Dada et al., 2018). Bean bugs (Riptortus pedestris Fabricius) that contained strains of OP-degrading Burkholderia spp. symbionts were more resistant to the OP, fenitrothion (Kikuchi et al., 2012). A species of Enterobacter increased the resistance of the diamondback moth (*Plutella xylostella* L.) to the OP, chlorpyrifos (Xia et al., 2018). In the bumble bee, Bombus impatiens Cresson, individuals who were inoculated with gut microbes from adult bees survived longer than uninoculated bees when exposed to the toxic metalloid, selenate. Two core bacterial species, Snodgrassella alvi Kwong & Moran and Lactobacillus bombicola Praet, were able to grow in vitro in a selenate treated media, and may possess genes involved in its degradation, which can then provide some protection to the exposed bumble bees (Rothman et al., 2019). For A. mellifera, gut bacterial symbionts can aid in resistance to insecticides like the neonicotinoid, clothianidin (El Khoury et al., 2022), and the pyrethroid, deltamethrin (Dong et al., 2022).

For solitary bees, such as *Osmia* spp., however, the gut bacterial communities tend to be more varied among individuals and regions, and tend to be more influenced by exposure to environmental bacteria (Engel et al., 2016; McFrederick & Rehan, 2016; Tuerlings et al., 2023). *Osmia* spp. larvae primarily gain gut bacteria through their pollen provisions and mud partitions within their brood nest (Dharampal et al., 2020). Unlike social bees, who gain their gut microbiome via trophallaxis with nest mates or contact with feces in the hive, solitary bee parents and offspring have no direct contact. Some bacteria from the mother bee's salivary secretions could be present in the provision or mud partitions, but for the most part, mason bee larvae gain bacteria from the pollen and mud in their nest cells (Abrol, 2012; Kueneman et al., 2023; Liu et al., 2023; Voulgari-Kokota, McFrederick, et al., 2019; Voulgari-Kokota et al., 2020). Adult bees can then gain further bacteria while out foraging.

The role of microbes in *Osmia* spp. health is not well understood. There is growing evidence that microbes in the pollen provision may aid in breaking down pollen and increasing its nutritional value (Dharampal et al., 2020, 2022; Kueneman et al., 2023; Voulgari-Kokota, McFrederick, et al., 2019). For the oligolectic mason bee, *Osmia ribifloris* Cockerell (Hymenoptera: Megachilidae), larvae reared on their host plant pollen had greater fitness and development than larvae reared on non-host or sterilized pollen (Dharampal et al., 2020). The microbes present in the host plant pollen can improve larval performance. Even for generalist feeding bees, microbes in pollen can influence health. Bee pathogens, such as *Paenibacillus* sp. and *Bacillus* sp., present in pollen provisions can be associated with higher *Osmia bicornis* L. larval mortality (Voulgari-Kokota et al., 2020). The presence of non-pathogenic bacteria in pollen may help prevent the growth of pathogenic bacteria and may explain the importance of pollen mixing in generalist *Osmia* spp. (Voulgari-Kokota et al., 2020; Williams & Tepedino, 2003). Though these exo-symbionts in pollen have been shown to influence mason bee health, it is not known whether *Osmia* spp. gut endosymbionts play a significant role in the health and functioning of their hosts.

Microbes likely influence the interactions that solitary bees have with flowers and with other bee species. Microbes in floral nectar can alter the floral traits, such as bee-attractive scents, in ways that can influence pollinator visitation (Adler et al., 2021; Vannette, 2020). As such, certain microbes may increase their spread by making host flowers seem more attractive to pollinators. Both social and solitary bees may transmit plant pathogens to plants while foraging, as well. The bacterial pathogen, Pseudomonas syringae Van Hall, which can infect a variety of host plants, was able to survive inside an A. mellifera hive for at least 2 weeks. Apis mellifera collected 2 weeks after exposure to pollen contaminated with P. syringae still carried the contaminated pollen grains, which they could unintentionally spread to new host plants (Pattemore et al., 2014). Similarly, Osmia cornifrons Radoszkowski larval gut bacterial communities included several potential plant pathogenic taxa, including Erwinia spp., Pantoea spp., Ralstonia spp., and Pseudomonas spp. (Kueneman et al., 2023). Kueneman et al. (2023) hypothesized that these potential plant pathogenic bacteria might aid in the breakdown of pollen and increase its nutritional value for the larvae. Flowers may also act as transmission sites for bee-to-bee pathogen spread (Dolezal et al., 2016). The trypanosomatid, Crithidia bombi, caused infected *B. impatiens* to defecate more frequently on flowers. Future bees visiting the flowers would then be more likely to be exposed to the pathogen (Figueroa et al., 2019). These interactions among flowers, pollinators, and pathogenic and beneficial microbes can be complex. Research investigating the gut microbial communities of solitary bees and the factors than can affect them may further our understanding of these bee-flower-microbe interactions.

Bee gut microbe communities can be altered by several factors, including diet, aging, and pesticide exposure (Raymann et al., 2017). Fungicides and herbicides, for example, are usually not acutely toxic to bees, but can alter the gut microbial communities and the relative abundances of certain key strains of bacteria (Han et al., 2023; Kakumanu et al., 2016; Motta et al., 2018). Research into the effect of pesticide exposure on bee gut communities have focused on social bees, such as *A. mellifera*, Asian honey bees (*Apis cerana* Fabricius), and *Bombus*

spp. (Al Naggar et al., 2022; Almasri et al., 2022; Han et al., 2023; Helander et al., 2023; Hotchkiss et al., 2022; Kakumanu et al., 2016; Motta et al., 2018; Straw et al., 2023; Wu et al., 2022; Zhang et al., 2022). Though solitary bees lack the consistent core gut endosymbionts, pesticide exposure may alter the prevalence of bee and plant pathogens within the gut. Additionally, changes to gut bacterial communities can indicate pesticide-induced changes to bee physiology. Finally, environmentally-acquired bacteria may still play a role in pesticide metabolism and bee survival.

The primary objective of this study was to examine the impact of sublethal doses of two commercial systemic insecticides (flupyradifurone and sulfoxaflor), an organic insecticide (spinosad), an herbicide (glyphosate), and a fungicide (chlorothalonil) on the gut microbial communities of *O. cornifrons* males and females. The diversity and composition of gut bacteria of exposed and non-exposed bees was compared. This study investigated the overall impact of the pesticides on *O. cornifrons* gut bacterial diversity, as significant changes to gut communities can indicate or contribute to physiological changes of the host bees. Additionally, the prevalence and relative abundance of potential plant and bee pathogens were analyzed. Alterations to pathogen abundance within bees could impair bee health and increase the chance of bees spreading pathogens while foraging.

Materials and Methods

Bee Acquisition and Pesticide Exposure

The overwintering cocoons of *O. cornifrons* were acquired from Watts Solitary Bees in Bothell, WA in Spring 2021, and stored at 4°C to synchronize emergence. Cocoons were taken out of the refrigerator to emerge at room temperature (22-23°C). Newly emerged bees were fed 50:50 w/v organic honey (Nature Nate's Honey Co. in McKinney, TX) solution for 24 hours following emergence and then randomly divided into treatment groups.

Bees were exposed to three commonly used garden pesticide formulations and two commercial insecticide formulations. The common garden pesticides included the herbicide glyphosate (Roundup[®] Weed & Grass Concentrate Plus by Bayer CropScience), the fungicide chlorothalonil (Daconil[®] Fungicide Ready to Use by GardenTech), and the organic insecticide spinosad (Captain Jack's Deadbug Brew[®] Ready to Use by Bonide). The commercial insecticides included flupyradifurone (Sivanto[™] Prime by Bayer CropScience) and sulfoxaflor (Transform WG by Corteva AgriScience). For each pesticide, two dilutions were used (**Table 4.1**). Two control groups, fed DI water, were run alongside the pesticide doses.

Bees were orally exposed to each pesticide dose, or water in the case of control groups, via direct feeding with a micropipette (Williams et al., 2013). A total of 30 female and 30 male bees were used in each treatment group. Immediately after exposure, bees were moved to clean plastic cages with 5 male or 5 female bees per cage. Each cage contained a folded paper towel and a cotton round dipped in 50:50 w/v organic honey solution. Fresh honey solution was provided daily. They were kept at room temperature (22-23°C) and in natural light for 48 hours. Then 8 live bees in each treatment group were placed in a -80°C freezer for storage until dissection.

Sterile Gut Dissections

Two gut tissue replicates were made for each treatment group, with 4 bees in each replicate. The dissection station and dissecting microscope were sterilized with 70% ethanol. Dissections were performed next to a flame in a sterilized petri dish filled with 1X PBS buffer solution. Dissection tools (forceps and small scissors) were sterilized in 90% ethanol and flame before use and between each treatment group and sex. Bees were removed from the freezer and surface sterilized before dissection. They were washed for 30 seconds in 90% ethanol, 30 seconds in 70% ethanol, and then dried for 2 minutes near the flame (Kakumanu et al., 2016). Female bee guts were removed by making a lateral incision down the abdomen and then pulling

the gut out using the stinger. The stinger and venom sack were then separated from the gut. Male bee guts were dissected by opening up the abdomen and pulling a posterior tergite to separate the gut from the thorax. The remaining abdominal exoskeleton was then gently peeled away from the gut to prevent the hindgut from bursting. The guts were placed in a sterile microcentrifuge tube on ice during the dissections and then moved back into the -80°C freezer. Soon after dissections, the guts were shipped to CD Genomics in Shirley, NY for sequencing and analysis.

Sequencing and Bioinformatics Analysis

The following steps were performed by CD Genomics. DNA was extracted from the bee gut tissues. The V3V4 region of the 16S rRNA gene was amplified with PCR, using the primers 341F = CCTAYGGGRBGCASCAG and 806R = GGACTACNNGGGTATCTAAT. PCR products were quantified, mixed, and purified. A paired-end (PE) method on the Illumina platform was used to construct a small fragment library for sequencing. PE 205 sequencing was done for the amplified V3V4 region.

Samples with fewer than 1,000 PE reads were excluded from analysis. The remaining samples underwent quality control and refinement. In QIIME 2 (Caporaso Laboratory, Northern Arizona University in Flagstaff, AZ), the sequences underwent paired reads merging, filtering, and the removal of chimeras. A pre-trained Naïve Bayes classifier and plugin, trained on the Silva 138 99% operational taxonomic units (OTUs), was used to sort the sequences into OTUs and identify the phylogenetic relationships among them.

Rarefaction curves were made to compare number of OTUs per treatment group and to determine the proper sampling depth for comparing alpha diversity metrics among soil microbial communities. Alpha diversity, measured using the Shannon diversity index, was compared among planting groups and sampling times, using a nonparametric Kruskal-Wallis Rank Sum Test in JMP Pro 17 (JMP Statistical Discovery LLC in Cary, NC). Other diversity metrics

(number of phylotypes, ACE, Chao1, and Simpson) were also analyzed using a Kruskal-Wallis Rank Sum Test, in the case of the Simpson index analysis, or an ANOVA, for the other tests, in JMP Pro 17.

Results

Bee Gut Microbiome Community Composition

There were 348 microbial phylotypes found across the 48 bee gut samples. Of these, two were Archaea: *Nitrosopumilus* sp., found in male bees exposed to the lower dose of flupyradifurone and higher dose of sulfoxaflor, and *Woesearchaeales* sp., found in control male samples. The rest of the microbes were all bacteria, with an average of 89 phylotypes per sample. One sample, from female bees exposed to lower dose sulfoxaflor, possessed only one phylotype (**Figure 4.1**), which was likely due to an error in the sample preparation, rather than a true reflection of the gut phylotypes present in the bees.

The most common Phyla present, in order of relative abundance, were Firmacutes (50-70% relative abundance in most samples), Proteobacteria, Bacteroidota, and Actinobacteriota. The overall composition of dominant phyla did not change much based on the pesticide exposure, except for female bees exposed to the lower dose of sulfoxaflor. Their gut communities were almost entirely dominated by Firmacutes (**Figure 4.1**). The most abundant bacterial Classes were Clostridia, Bacilli, Gammaproteobacteria, Bacteroidia, Alphaproteobacteria, and Actinobacteria.

The top 15 most abundant and ubiquitous phylotypes comprised 50-70% relative abundance of most samples (**Figures 4.1** and **4.2**). Female bees exposed to sulfoxaflor were more dominated by *Lactobacillus* sp., had fewer of the top 15 phylotypes present, and a lower relative abundance of "other" bacteria that were not in the top 15 (**Figure 4.1**). Samples with fewer than 1,000 PE reads were excluded from analysis, and while the female sulfoxaflor samples all produced over 1,000 reads, one of the higher dose sulfoxaflor samples and both of

the lower dose sulfoxaflor samples were relatively low, with 1,000-3,000 reads per sample. This could be responsible for the differences in community composition of female sulfoxaflor-exposed bees. Further testing could reveal whether sulfoxaflor can impact the diversity and composition of various bee gut communities.

Several of the taxa in the top 15 most abundant phylotypes have members known to colonize animal guts. These include *Lactobacillus* sp., a genus that is also one of the core *A*. *mellifera* gut symbionts, *Faecalibacterium* sp., *Ruminococcus* sp. torques group, *Romboutsia* sp., Family Lachnospiraceae sp., *Subdoligranulum* sp., and *Anaerostipes* sp. (Figures 4.1 and 4.2). Solitary bees, like *O. cornifrons*, tend to have more varied and environmentally influenced gut communities compared to the social bees. The gut microbes of social bees have clear roles that can influence the health of their hosts, but the influence of gut microbes on solitary bee health is not well established. Their gut communities tend to be more comprised of opportunistic commensals and pathogens.

Solitary bees also have few known bacterial pathogens. *Osmia* spp. can be infected by *Spiroplasma apis* and *Spiroplasma melliferum*, both of which can also infect *A. mellifera* and *Bombus* spp. (Fünfhaus et al., 2018). Neither were present in the *O. cornifrons* gut samples. Several bacterial taxa from the samples have known pathogenic members, though none are known to infect *Osmia* spp. Three phylotypes of Family Enterobacteriaceae were found. Of these, an *Escherichia* or *Shigella* sp. was in the top 15 most abundant taxa. Other genera, including *Stenotrophomonas*, *Mycoplasma*, *Staphylococcus*, and *Bacillus*, include some members that are known animal and human pathogens. *Mycoplasma* spp. use both vertebrate and arthropod hosts, as well. None of these taxa are known to cause disease in *O. cornifrons* or other mason bees.

One potential plant pathogen was found as well, a *Pseudomonas* sp. Some species in the genus, such as *P. syringae*, can cause disease in host plants, whereas others can be helpful for plant growth.

Osmia spp. use mud in their nest building, which may introduce soil bacteria to bee larvae. Common soil bacteria taxa found in the samples included *Acinetobacter* sp., *Stenotrophomonas* sp., and a Family Microbacteriaceae sp. The pollen provision collected by the bee mother can also contain bacteria. Taxa that have been found in floral nectar and were found in the samples included Family Enterobacteriaceae spp., *Stenotrophomonas* sp., *Staphylococcus* sp., and *Pseudomonas* sp. (Álvarez-Pérez et al., 2012; Jacquemyn et al., 2013).

Bee Gut Microbiome Diversity

The diversity of the samples was compared using the number of operational taxonomic units (OTUs) found and the Shannon diversity index values for each sample for the commercial insecticides (**Figure 4.3**) and common garden pesticides (**Figure 4.4**). There was no significant effect of the common garden pesticides on the number of microbial OTUs for males or females. For both males and females, the fungicide chlorothalonil had a noticeably lower number of OTUs compared to the control and other treatment groups. For male bees, the organic insecticide spinosad also had a lower number of OTUs on average, though this was not seen in the female bees (**Figure 4.4A**). Higher replication would likely be needed to see significant differences among the treatment groups, however.

For the commercial insecticides, there was a significant effect of the lower dose sulfoxaflor on the number of OTUs (F = 2.68, DF = 9, p = 0.0494). However, the lower dose sulfoxaflor samples had low numbers of PE reads, which could indicate that the sample preparation process was too sterile for those samples. For female bees, the higher dose sulfoxaflor and higher dose flupyradifurone groups also had noticeably lower numbers of OTUs per sample, though the differences were not significant compared to the control group (**Figure 4.3A**).

Similar trends were seen in the Shannon diversity index values for each treatment group. Sulfoxaflor exposure for female bees had a weakly significant effect on Shannon diversity ($\chi^2(9)$, p = 0.0688, **Figure 4.3B**), though again, the low number of reads could indicate some problems with the sample preparation. Flupyradifurone exposure for males and females and sulfoxaflor exposure for males did not affect Shannon diversity.

There was also no significant effect of the common garden pesticides on Shannon diversity (**Figure 4.4B**).

Discussion

Pesticides can vary in their impact on bee gut microbial communities and diversity. Apis mellifera exposed to glyphosate, for example, had altered relative abundances of some of their core bacterial phylotypes (Motta et al., 2018). This is not always seen, however, as another study found that glyphosate, difenoconazole, and imidacloprid did not affect the relative abundance of core A. mellifera gut bacteria and only altered the abundance of non-core phylotypes (Almasri et al., 2022). Apis mellifera bacterial symbionts have also been affected by exposure to the fungicide, chlorothalonil, and the bacterial-derived Bacillus thuringiensis (B.t.) toxin (Kakumanu et al., 2016; Steinigeweg et al., 2023; Wu et al., 2022). Bombus terrestris gut communities had lower diversity after imidacloprid exposure and changes to the relative abundance of core phylotypes after exposure to flupyradifurone and imidacloprid (Zhang et al., 2022). Bombus spp. gut biomes have also had varied responses to glyphosate and to herbicide formulations containing glyphosate. In one study, gut bacterial composition was not affected by glyphosate exposure (Straw et al., 2023). Another, however, found that glyphosate increased bumble bee gut microbial diversity, whereas herbicide formulations containing glyphosate decreased diversity (Helander et al., 2023). The additives within pesticide formulations may also play a role in the pesticide's effect on bee gut symbionts. Additionally, certain bee populations may contain more resistant bacterial strains, and so their gut communities may not be altered

following exposure to certain pesticides. Because of this, bee gut microbial communities can have differing responses to pesticide exposure.

Apis mellifera have consistent core bacterial symbionts, even compared to bumble bees, so changes to community compositions may be more apparent in *A. mellifera* compared to non-*Apis* bees. In this study, *O. cornifrons* gut bacterial communities were not significantly affected by exposure to the common garden pesticides or the commercial insecticides, except for female bees exposed to the lower dose of sulfoxaflor (**Figure 4.3**). The samples from female bees exposed to the lower dose of sulfoxaflor produced a low number of PE reads relative to the other samples, which could indicate an issue during their sample preparation. Because of this, replication is needed to verify these results. Chlorothalonil and spinosad exposure also lowered the alpha diversity of male bee gut communities, though not significantly compared to the control (**Figure 4.4B**). Further replication could help identify whether this was a significant trend in male *O. cornifrons* gut bacterial communities.

By 48 hours after treatment (HAT), the field-realistic doses of glyphosate, chlorothalonil, and spinosad had no impact on *O. cornifrons* male or female survival (**Figure 4.5B**). *Osmia cornifrons* were also much more tolerant of flupyradifurone and sulfoxaflor exposure than other *Osmia* spp., *Osmia lignaria* Say and *Osmia californica* Cresson (**Chapter 2, Figures 2.1-2.3** and **Chapter 4, 4.5A**), though not as tolerant as *A. mellifera* (**Chapter 2, Figures 2.4** and **2.6**). Higher doses of both sulfoxaflor (560 and 56 ng ai bee⁻¹) and flupyradifurone (2200, 220, and 22 ng ai bee⁻¹) resulted in lower survival of *O. cornifrons* females, but lower doses had no noticeable effect. *Osmia cornifrons* was tolerant to low-dose exposure to the commercial insecticides and the common garden pesticides. Because of this, they may not experience physiological changes or impaired health in ways that could affect their gut microbiome after exposure to these pesticides. Future research into the gut microbiome of more sensitive *Osmia* spp. species could help further explain the species-specific differences in pesticide sensitivity.

Bee pathogen prevalence was low across the samples in this study. *Osmia* spp. have been found to harbor *Paenibacillus* sp., the bacterial genus responsible for American foulbrood disease in *A. mellifera* larvae (Voulgari-Kokota et al., 2020). None of the primary bee bacterial pathogens, *Paenibacillus* sp., *Melissococcus plutonius*, or *Spiroplasma* spp. (Fünfhaus et al., 2018) were found in the *O. cornifrons* samples. Several potential animal pathogens were found, including *Stenotrophomonas*, *Mycoplasma*, *Staphylococcus*, and *Bacillus* spp. A *Bacillus* sp. has been linked to higher mortality in *O. bicornis* larvae (Voulgari-Kokota et al., 2020), but it is not known if the particular strains found in *O. cornifrons* can cause clinical disease. Additionally, there were no trends in potential pathogen prevalence based on treatment groups.

Potential plant pathogen prevalence was also low, with only one *Pseudomonas* sp. found. A past study on *O. cornifrons* larvae found a high prevalence and relative abundance of potential plant pathogens, such as *Pseudomonas*, *Ralstonia*, and *Erwinia* spp. (Kueneman et al., 2023). This is not universal across surveyed *Osmia* spp., however (Liu et al., 2023; Lozo et al., 2015; Voulgari-Kokota, Grimmer, et al., 2019), and is likely heavily influenced by region and environmental conditions.

The age and phylogeny of bee hosts can impact their gut bacterial diversity, as well. For *Osmia* spp., adults tend to have higher species richness and more variability in their gut communities than larvae (Kueneman et al., 2023; Liu et al., 2023; Lozo et al., 2015). Larvae remain in a more sheltered environment, inside their nest cells, and so most of their bacterial exposure is from their pollen provision and mud partitions (Abrol, 2012; Kueneman et al., 2023; Liu et al., 2023; Voulgari-Kokota, Grimmer, et al., 2019; Voulgari-Kokota, McFrederick, et al., 2019; Voulgari-Kokota et al., 2020). Adults, however, can be exposed to a wide variety of bacteria while out foraging and finding nest sites. For lab-reared bees, adults may be exposed to more environmental bacteria and to bacteria in their food source, following their emergence from cocoons. Solitary bees also have high species richness and greater community variation compared to social bees. *Bombus terrestris*, for example, were dominated by 10 bacteria

phylotypes, with other bacteria comprising less than 5% of their composition (Straw et al., 2023). For *O. cornifrons*, after the top 15 most abundant phylotypes, the other bacteria make up 30-50% of the community. Similar diversity, richness, and variation is seen in many solitary bees (Tuerlings et al., 2023; Voulgari-Kokota, Grimmer, et al., 2019). Several of the taxa found in *O. cornifrons* guts have also been found in other surveys of *Osmia* spp. (*O. cornuta, O. lignaria*, and *O. excavata*) gut microbial communities, such as bacteria within the genera *Lactobacillus, Acinetobacter*, and *Sodalis*, and the families, Clostridiaceae and Enterobacteriaceae (Cohen et al., 2020; Liu et al., 2023; Lozo et al., 2015). Some taxa found in this study have not been commonly observed in other *Osmia* spp. gut communities, including *Faelibacterium* spp. and *Ruminococcus* spp. The *O. cornifrons* used in this study were lab reared bees, and so may have differed more in their gut bacterial communities than wild, naturally foraging *Osmia* spp. bees.

Conclusions

Pesticides can negatively impact the health and functioning of many bee species and their gut microbial communities. *Osmia cornifrons* is fairly tolerant to certain pesticide exposure, especially compared to other *Osmia* spp. like *O. lignaria* and *O. californica*. The bacterial gut communities of *O. cornifrons* males and females were varied and diverse, as is common for many solitary bees. The 15 most common taxa found in the O. cornifrons samples accounted for 50-70% of the community relative abundance, and most of the samples contained dozen more bacterial phylotypes. The gut bacterial communities were not strongly perturbed by a single exposure to low doses of flupyradifurone and sulfoxaflor or to doses of glyphosate, chlorothalonil, or spinosad. The exception to this was for female bees following lower dose sulfoxaflor exposure, which had an increased relative abundance of *Lactobacillus* sp. and lower diversity overall. High doses of the insecticides, flupyradifurone and sulfoxaflor, can increase mortality of *O. cornifrons* and other *Osmia* spp., and so caution should be taken, especially

when applying foliar sprays of these insecticides, to limit bee exposure and environmental accumulation of the pesticides. The impacts of these pesticides on *O. cornifrons* health may not be related to alterations in bee gut communities, though further testing of sulfoxaflor-exposed female bees and chlorothalonil- and spinosad-exposed male bees is needed.

References

- Abrol, D. P. (2012). Non Bee Pollinators-Plant Interaction. In D. P. Abrol (Ed.), *Pollination Biology: Biodiversity Conservation and Agricultural Production* (pp. 265–310). Springer Netherlands. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-94-007-1942-2_9
- Adler, L. S., Irwin, R. E., McArt, S. H., & Vannette, R. L. (2021). Floral traits affecting the transmission of beneficial and pathogenic pollinator-associated microbes. *Current Opinion in Insect Science*, 44, 1–7. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cois.2020.08.006
- Al Naggar, Y., Singavarapu, B., Paxton, R. J., & Wubet, T. (2022). Bees under interactive stressors: The novel insecticides flupyradifurone and sulfoxaflor along with the fungicide azoxystrobin disrupt the gut microbiota of honey bees and increase opportunistic bacterial pathogens. *Science of The Total Environment*, *849*, 157941. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2022.157941
- Almasri, H., Liberti, J., Brunet, J.-L., Engel, P., & Belzunces, L. P. (2022). Mild chronic exposure to pesticides alters physiological markers of honey bee health without perturbing the core gut microbiota. *Scientific Reports*, *12*(1), 4281. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-022-08009-2
- Álvarez-Pérez, S., Herrera, C. M., & de Vega, C. (2012). Zooming-in on floral nectar: A first exploration of nectar-associated bacteria in wild plant communities. *FEMS Microbiology Ecology*, *80*(3), 591–602. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1574-6941.2012.01329.x
- Cheng, D., Guo, Z., Riegler, M., Xi, Z., Liang, G., & Xu, Y. (2017). Gut symbiont enhances insecticide resistance in a significant pest, the oriental fruit fly *Bactrocera dorsalis* (Hendel). *Microbiome*, *5*(1), 13. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40168-017-0236-z
- Cohen, H., McFrederick, Q. S., & Philpott, S. M. (2020). Environment Shapes the Microbiome of the Blue Orchard Bee, *Osmia lignaria*. *Microbial Ecology*, *80*(4), 897–907. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00248-020-01549-y
- Dada, N., Sheth, M., Liebman, K., Pinto, J., & Lenhart, A. (2018). Whole metagenome sequencing reveals links between mosquito microbiota and insecticide resistance in malaria vectors. *Scientific Reports*, 8(1), 1–13. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-018-20367-4
- Dharampal, P. S., Danforth, B. N., & Steffan, S. A. (2022). Exosymbiotic microbes within fermented pollen provisions are as important for the development of solitary bees as the pollen itself. *Ecology and Evolution*, *12*(4), e8788. https://doi.org/10.1002/ece3.8788

- Dharampal, P. S., Hetherington, M. C., & Steffan, S. A. (2020). Microbes make the meal: Oligolectic bees require microbes within their host pollen to thrive. *Ecological Entomology*, *45*(6), 1418–1427. https://doi.org/10.1111/een.12926
- Dolezal, A. G., Hendrix, S. D., Scavo, N. A., Carrillo-Tripp, J., Harris, M. A., Wheelock, M. J., O'Neal, M. E., & Toth, A. L. (2016). Honey Bee Viruses in Wild Bees: Viral Prevalence, Loads, and Experimental Inoculation. *PLoS ONE*, *11*(11). https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0166190
- Dong, Z.-X., Tang, Q.-H., Li, W.-LI., Wang, Z.-W., Li, X.-J., Fu, C.-M., Li, D., Qian, K., Tian, W.-LI., & Guo, J. (2022). Honeybee (*Apis mellifera*) resistance to deltamethrin exposure by Modulating the gut microbiota and improving immunity. *Environmental Pollution*, 314, 120340. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envpol.2022.120340
- El Khoury, S., Giovenazzo, P., & Derome, N. (2022). Endogenous Honeybee Gut Microbiota Metabolize the Pesticide Clothianidin. *Microorganisms*, *10*(3), Article 3. https://doi.org/10.3390/microorganisms10030493
- Engel, P., Kwong, W. K., McFrederick, Q., Anderson, K. E., Barribeau, S. M., Chandler, J. A., Cornman, R. S., Dainat, J., Miranda, J. R. de, Doublet, V., Emery, O., Evans, J. D., Farinelli, L., Flenniken, M. L., Granberg, F., Grasis, J. A., Gauthier, L., Hayer, J., Koch, H., ... Dainat, B. (2016). The Bee Microbiome: Impact on Bee Health and Model for Evolution and Ecology of Host-Microbe Interactions. *MBio*, 7(2), e02164-15. https://doi.org/10.1128/mBio.02164-15
- Figueroa, L. L., Blinder, M., Grincavitch, C., Jelinek, A., Mann, E. K., Merva, L. A., Metz, L. E., Zhao, A. Y., Irwin, R. E., McArt, S. H., & Adler, L. S. (2019). Bee pathogen transmission dynamics: Deposition, persistence and acquisition on flowers. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences*, 286(1903), 20190603. https://doi.org/10.1098/rspb.2019.0603
- Fünfhaus, A., Ebeling, J., & Genersch, E. (2018). Bacterial pathogens of bees. *Current Opinion in Insect Science*, 26, 89–96. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cois.2018.02.008
- Han, W., Ye, Z., Gu, Y., Zhong, Y., Gao, J., Zhao, S., & Wang, S. (2023). Gut microbiota composition and gene expression changes induced in the *Apis cerana* exposed to acetamiprid and difenoconazole at environmentally realistic concentrations alone or combined. *Frontiers in Physiology*, *14*, 1174236. https://doi.org/10.3389/fphys.2023.1174236
- Helander, M., Jeevannavar, A., Kaakinen, K., Mathew, S. A., Saikkonen, K., Fuchs, B., Puigbò, P., Loukola, O. J., & Tamminen, M. (2023). Glyphosate and a glyphosate-based herbicide affect bumblebee gut microbiota. *FEMS Microbiology Ecology*, *99*(7), fiad065. https://doi.org/10.1093/femsec/fiad065
- Hotchkiss, M. Z., Poulain, A. J., & Forrest, J. R. K. (2022). Pesticide-induced disturbances of bee gut microbiotas. *FEMS Microbiology Reviews*, 46(2), fuab056. https://doi.org/10.1093/femsre/fuab056
- Jacquemyn, H., Lenaerts, M., Brys, R., Willems, K., Honnay, O., & Lievens, B. (2013). Among-Population Variation in Microbial Community Structure in the Floral Nectar of the Bee-

Pollinated Forest Herb Pulmonaria officinalis L. *PLoS ONE*, *8*(3), e56917. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0056917

- Jaffar, S., Ahmad, S., & Lu, Y. (2022). Contribution of insect gut microbiota and their associated enzymes in insect physiology and biodegradation of pesticides. *Frontiers in Microbiology*, *13*. https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fmicb.2022.979383
- Kakumanu, M. L., Reeves, A. M., Anderson, T. D., Rodrigues, R. R., & Williams, M. A. (2016). Honey Bee Gut Microbiome Is Altered by In-Hive Pesticide Exposures. *Frontiers in Microbiology*, 7. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2016.01255
- Kikuchi, Y., Hayatsu, M., Hosokawa, T., Nagayama, A., Tago, K., & Fukatsu, T. (2012). Symbiont-mediated insecticide resistance. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 109(22), 8618–8622. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1200231109
- Kueneman, J. G., Gillung, J., Van Dyke, M. T., Fordyce, R. F., & Danforth, B. N. (2023). Solitary bee larvae modify bacterial diversity of pollen provisions in the stem-nesting bee, *Osmia cornifrons* (Megachilidae). *Frontiers in Microbiology*, *13.* https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fmicb.2022.1057626
- Liu, W., Li, Y., Lu, H., Hao, Y., Zhang, K., Dang, X., Fan, X., Zhang, H., Zhou, Z., Zhu, C., Luo, A., & Huang, D. (2023). Diversity of Bacterial Communities Associated with Solitary Bee *Osmia excavata* Alfken (Hymenoptera: Megachilidae). *Applied Sciences*, *13*(3), Article 3. https://doi.org/10.3390/app13031524
- Lozo, J., Berić, T., Terzić-Vidojević, A., Stanković, S., Fira, D., & Stanisavljević, L. (2015). Microbiota associated with pollen, bee bread, larvae and adults of solitary bee *Osmia cornuta* (Hymenoptera: Megachilidae). *Bulletin of Entomological Research*, *105*(4), 470– 476. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0007485315000292
- McFrederick, Q. S., & Rehan, S. M. (2016). Characterization of pollen and bacterial community composition in brood provisions of a small carpenter bee. *Molecular Ecology*, *25*(10), 2302–2311. https://doi.org/10.1111/mec.13608
- Meeus, I., Mommaerts, V., Billiet, A., Mosallanejad, H., Van de Wiele, T., Wäckers, F., & Smagghe, G. (2013). Assessment of mutualism between *Bombus terrestris* and its microbiota by use of microcolonies. *Apidologie*, 44(6), 708–719. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13592-013-0222-9
- Mockler, B. K., Kwong, W. K., Moran, N. A., & Koch, H. (2018). Microbiome Structure Influences Infection by the Parasite *Crithidia bombi* in Bumble Bees. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*, 84(7). https://doi.org/10.1128/AEM.02335-17
- Motta, E. V. S., Raymann, K., & Moran, N. A. (2018). Glyphosate perturbs the gut microbiota of honey bees. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, *115*(41), 10305–10310. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1803880115
- Pattemore, D. E., Goodwin, R. M., McBrydie, H. M., Hoyte, S. M., & Vanneste, J. L. (2014). Evidence of the role of honey bees (*Apis mellifera*) as vectors of the bacterial plant

pathogen *Pseudomonas syringae*. *Australasian Plant Pathology*, *43*(5), 571–575. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13313-014-0306-7

- Raymann, K., Shaffer, Z., & Moran, N. A. (2017). Antibiotic exposure perturbs the gut microbiota and elevates mortality in honeybees. *PLOS Biology*, *15*(3), e2001861. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pbio.2001861
- Rothman, J. A., Leger, L., Graystock, P., Russell, K., & McFrederick, Q. S. (2019). The bumble bee microbiome increases survival of bees exposed to selenate toxicity. *Environmental Microbiology*, 21(9), 3417–3429. https://doi.org/10.1111/1462-2920.14641
- Steinigeweg, C., Alkassab, A. T., Erler, S., Beims, H., Wirtz, I. P., Richter, D., & Pistorius, J. (2023). Impact of a Microbial Pest Control Product Containing *Bacillus thuringiensis* on Brood Development and Gut Microbiota of *Apis mellifera* Worker Honey Bees. *Microbial Ecology*, 85(4), 1300–1307. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00248-022-02004-w
- Straw, E. A., Mesnage, R., Brown, M. J. F., & Antoniou, M. N. (2023). No impacts of glyphosate or *Crithidia bombi*, or their combination, on the bumblebee microbiome. *Scientific Reports*, 13(1), Article 1. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-023-35304-3
- Tuerlings, T., Hettiarachchi, A., Joossens, M., Geslin, B., Vereecken, N. J., Michez, D., Smagghe, G., & Vandamme, P. (2023). Microbiota and pathogens in an invasive bee: Megachile sculpturalis from native and invaded regions. *Insect Molecular Biology*. https://doi.org/10.1111/imb.12849
- Vannette, R. L. (2020). The Floral Microbiome: Plant, Pollinator, and Microbial Perspectives. *Annual Review of Ecology, Evolution, and Systematics*, *51*(1), 363–386. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-ecolsys-011720-013401
- Voulgari-Kokota, A., Grimmer, G., Steffan-Dewenter, I., & Keller, A. (2019). Bacterial community structure and succession in nests of two megachilid bee genera. *FEMS Microbiology Ecology*, 95(1), fiy218. https://doi.org/10.1093/femsec/fiy218
- Voulgari-Kokota, A., McFrederick, Q. S., Steffan-Dewenter, I., & Keller, A. (2019). Drivers, Diversity, and Functions of the Solitary-Bee Microbiota. *Trends in Microbiology*, 27(12), 1034–1044. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tim.2019.07.011
- Voulgari-Kokota, A., Steffan-Dewenter, I., & Keller, A. (2020). Susceptibility of Red Mason Bee Larvae to Bacterial Threats Due to Microbiome Exchange with Imported Pollen Provisions. *Insects*, *11*(6), Article 6. https://doi.org/10.3390/insects11060373
- Williams, G. R., Alaux, C., Costa, C., Csáki, T., Doublet, V., Eisenhardt, D., Fries, I., Kuhn, R., McMahon, D. P., Medrzycki, P., Murray, T. E., Natsopoulou, M. E., Neumann, P., Oliver, R., Paxton, R. J., Pernal, S. F., Shutler, D., Tanner, G., van der Steen, J. J. M., & Brodschneider, R. (2013). Standard methods for maintaining adult *Apis mellifera* in cages under in vitro laboratory conditions. *Journal of Apicultural Research*, *52*(1), 1–36. https://doi.org/10.3896/IBRA.1.52.1.04
- Williams, N. M., & Tepedino, V. J. (2003). Consistent mixing of near and distant resources in foraging bouts by the solitary mason bee Osmia lignaria. Behavioral Ecology, 14(1), 141–149. https://doi.org/10.1093/beheco/14.1.141

- Wu, T., Han, B., Wang, X., Tong, Y., Liu, F., Diao, Q., & Dai, P. (2022). Chlorothalonil alters the gut microbiota and reduces the survival of immature honey bees reared in vitro. *Pest Management Science*, 78(5), 1976–1981. https://doi.org/10.1002/ps.6816
- Xia, X., Sun, B., Gurr, G. M., Vasseur, L., Xue, M., & You, M. (2018). Gut Microbiota Mediate Insecticide Resistance in the Diamondback Moth, *Plutella xylostella* (L.). *Frontiers in Microbiology*, 9. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2018.00025
- Zhang, Q., Wang, Q., Zhai, Y., Zheng, H., & Wang, X. (2022). Impacts of Imidacloprid and Flupyradifurone Insecticides on the Gut Microbiota of *Bombus terrestris. Agriculture*, 12(3), Article 3. https://doi.org/10.3390/agriculture12030389

Active Ingredient	Formulation	Doses (ng	Notes on Dose
		ai bee ⁻⁺)	
Flupyradifurone	Sivanto Prime	0.22	Ten-thousand fold dilution of lowest
			field use concentration (FUC)
		0.97	LD ₂₀ value for O. lignaria
Sulfoxaflor	Transform WG	0.056	Ten-thousand fold dilution of lowest
			FUC
		0.52	LD ₂₀ value for O. lignaria
Spinosad	Captain Jack's Deadbug	0.19	Hundred-fold dilution of the ready
	Brew [®] Ready to Use		to use (RTU) concentration
		19	RTU concentration
Glyphosate	Roundup [®] Weed & Grass	6400	Lowest FUC
	Concentrate Plus	12800	Highest FUC
Chlorothalonil	Daconil [®] Fungicide Ready	0.021	Hundred-fold dilution of the RTU
	to Use		concentration
		2.1	RTU concentration

Table 4.1. Pesticide formulations and doses.



Figure 4.1. The relative abundance of the 15 most abundant and ubiquitous bacterial phylotypes in the guts of *O. cornifrons* females and males 48 hours after exposures to DI water (Control), 0.22 ng ai bee⁻¹ flupyradifurone (LF), 0.97 ng ai bee⁻¹ flupyradifurone (HF), 0.056 ng ai bee⁻¹ sulfoxaflor (LS), or 0.52 ng ai bee⁻¹ sulfoxaflor (HS).



Figure 4.2. The relative abundance of the 15 most abundant and ubiquitous bacterial phylotypes in the guts of *O. cornifrons* females and males 48 hours after exposures to DI water (Control), 0.19 ng ai bee⁻¹ spinosad (LJ), 19.0 ng ai bee⁻¹ spinosad (HJ), 0.021 ng ai bee⁻¹ chlorothalonil (LC), 2.1 ng ai bee⁻¹ chlorothalonil (HC), 6400 ng ai bee⁻¹ glyphosate (LG), or 12800 ng ai bee⁻¹ glyphosate (HG).



Figure 4.3. Rarefaction curves showing the number of operation taxonomic units (OTUs) by sequencing depth for *O. cornifrons* males and females 48 hours after exposure to commercial insecticides (A). Shannon diversity indexes for bees after exposure (B). Treatment groups were 0.22 ng ai bee⁻¹ flupyradifurone (LF), 0.97 ng ai bee⁻¹ flupyradifurone (HF), 0.056 ng ai bee⁻¹ sulfoxaflor (LS), 0.52 ng ai bee⁻¹ sulfoxaflor (HS), or control bees (C). Samples with fewer than 1,000 PE reads were excluded.



Figure 4.4. Rarefaction curves showing the number of operation taxonomic units (OTUs) by sequencing depth for *O. cornifrons* males and females 48 hours after exposure to common garden pesticides (A) and Shannon diversity indexes for bees after exposure (B). Treatment groups were 0.19 ng ai bee⁻¹ spinosad (LJ), 19.0 ng ai bee⁻¹ spinosad (HJ), 0.021 ng ai bee⁻¹ chlorothalonil (LC), 2.1 ng ai bee⁻¹ chlorothalonil (HC), 6400 ng ai bee⁻¹ glyphosate (LG), or 12800 ng ai bee⁻¹ glyphosate (HG), and control (C/Co). Samples with fewer than 1,000 PE reads were excluded.



Figure 4.5. The survival of bees after exposure to commercial insecticides (A) or common garden pesticides. Commercial insecticide treatment groups were 0.22 ng ai bee⁻¹ flupyradifurone (LF), 0.97 ng ai bee⁻¹ flupyradifurone (HF), 0.056 ng ai bee⁻¹ sulfoxaflor (LS), 0.52 ng ai bee⁻¹ sulfoxaflor (HS), or control bees. Common garden pesticides were were 0.19 ng ai bee⁻¹ spinosad (LJ), 19.0 ng ai bee⁻¹ spinosad (HJ), 0.021 ng ai bee⁻¹ chlorothalonil (LC), 2.1 ng ai bee⁻¹ chlorothalonil (HC), 6400 ng ai bee⁻¹ glyphosate (LG), or 12800 ng ai bee⁻¹ glyphosate (HG), and control (Co).

Chapter 5:

The Effect of Diverse Plant Communities on Blue Orchard Bee (Osmia lignaria) Health and Soil Quality

Abstract

Many crop systems use large unbroken monocultures, which may not support a diverse community of bee pollinators. In this study, we used the polylectic mason bee, *Osmia lignaria*, to test the impacts of buckwheat plantings versus wildflower plantings on bee behavior and fecundity. Bees were released in semi-field cages that had been planted with either buckwheat or a wildflower mix. They were observed in their foraging activity, nesting activity, and fecundity (number of offspring produced). Bees in the wildflower mix cages had higher nesting and foraging activity and were able to produce live offspring. Bees in the buckwheat cages had lower foraging activity, minimal nesting activity, and produced no offspring. We also tested the soil nutrient content and bacterial communities in each planting group. Soil nutrition and microbiome compositions were similar across planting groups, though more potential plant-associated nitrogen fixers were present in wildflower plots. Overall, the wildflower plantings improved bee foraging activity and fecundity compared to buckwheat alone, while having a neutral or positive impact on soil nutrition.

Introduction

Modern agriculture often favors unbroken monoculture plantings, which have replaced many diverse natural habitats (Goulson et al., 2015; Rands & Whitney, 2011). The reduction of floral diversity in agricultural areas can greatly impact the local ecosystems, reduce pollinator abundance and species richness, and alter soil properties, such as the pH, nutrient content, and composition of soil microbial communities. Agricultural landscapes often have a lower abundance and diversity of insects compared to natural, semi-natural, and urban environments (Guenat et al., 2019; Samuelson et al., 2018; Theodorou et al., 2020), likely due to the lack of
plant diversity and heavy pesticide use in these areas. Supplementing certain crop monocultures with wildflower planting may help improve pollinator populations and activity in agricultural areas.

Mason bees (*Osmia* spp., Hymenoptera: Megachilidae) are solitary, tunnel-nesting bees that provide a valuable pollination service to many wildflowers and agricultural crops. Several species are commercially managed globally, often for the pollination of fruit trees. These include *Osmia lignaria* Say in North America, *Osmia cornifrons* Radoszkowski in eastern Asia and the northeastern United States, and *Osmia bicornis* L. in Europe (Batra, 1982; Bosch & Kemp, 2002; Gruber et al., 2011; Sedivy & Dorn, 2014). Additionally, many crops can benefit from having a diverse community of pollinators (Albrecht et al., 2012; Hoehn et al., 2008; Kremen et al., 2002; Lowenstein et al., 2015). While much is known about honey bee (*Apis mellifera* L., Hymenoptera: Apidae) management in many crop systems, there is less information available on solitary and other non-*Apis* species. Investigating the nesting site, nesting material, and flower preferences of various non-*Apis* bees can help maintain healthy and effective pollinators for both managed and wild populations.

In the wild, *Osmia* spp. often build their nests in pre-existing tunnels, made from hollow reeds, stems, or abandoned beetle holes (Levin, 1966; Torchio, 1989). For managed *Osmia* spp., artificial nest boxes have been used to promote nesting. These nest boxes can be filled with a variety of tubes, including bamboo, cardboard, glass, and plastic, with varying degrees of success (Levin & Haydak, 1957; Phillips & Klostermeyer, 1978; Wilkaniec & Giejdasz, 2003). *Osmia* spp. also need access to materials for building nest partitions, usually mud and leaves, and clean water (Cane et al., 2007; Torchio, 1989). Although *Osmia* spp. are solitary, many species are gregarious nesters, and can be kept in high densities in artificial nest boxes, as long as there are plentiful floral resources to support them (Artz et al., 2013).

Bees feed on pollen as their primary source of protein and nectar as their source of carbohydrates (Cane, 2016; Hanley et al., 2008; Williams & Tepedino, 2003). The foraging

behavior and efficiency of bees can vary among species. Social *A. mellifera* foragers will often specialize collection on their foraging bouts, gathering nectar or pollen, but not both. *Osmia lignaria*, however, will usually collect pollen and nectar together on each trip from the nest (Tepedino & Parker, 1982; Vicens & Bosch, 2000). *Osmia* spp. females collect pollen and nectar to provision their offspring, as well as for their own consumption (Claus et al., 2021; Torchio, 1989). *Osmia* spp. males only consumer nectar, though they still have high contact with the flower stigmas and can contribute to pollination (Vicens & Bosch, 2000).

As with many bees, Osmia spp. require an abundance of flowers to forage from. The amount of food available to foraging female bees can contribute to larger provisions, larger offspring, and higher fecundity (Bosch & Vicens, 2006). Osmia spp. males tend to be smaller than females and tend to be reared on a smaller pollen and nectar provision (Bosch, 1994). It has been noted that harsh annual conditions, which limit floral availability, can result in a higher ratio of male:female offspring than in years with plentiful flowers (Bosch & Vicens, 2006). Bees also have specific nutritional requirements that must be met in their diet. Bombus spp., for example, are more likely to visit flowers with higher protein concentrations in their pollen (Hanley et al., 2008). Larvae of the sweat bee, Lassioglossum zephyrus Smith, developed into larger adults when reared on high-protein pollen than larvae fed an equivalent amount of lowprotein pollen (Roulston & Cane, 2002). A diverse diet has been linked to higher immunity, measured as haemocyte concentration, phenoloxidase activity, glucose oxidase activity, and fat body content, in the generalist-feeding A. mellifera. The amount of pollen in the diet did not affect these immunocompetence markers, but the number of flower species represented did (Alaux et al., 2010). For other generalist feeders, such as O. lignaria, a limited diet diversity could contribute to malnutrition and immunocompromise. Osmia lignaria prefer to collect pollen from multiple flower species, even when they must fly farther from their nests to do so (Williams & Tepedino, 2003). By investigating the nesting and feeding preferences of different bee species, mitigation and conservation strategies can be better developed and implemented.

As well as its impact on pollinators, agricultural intensification can impact soil nutrient availability, microbial communities, and productivity (Gaudin et al., 2015; Trivedi et al., 2016). Soil health has been defined in a number of ways over the years, but in broad terms describes the ability of soil to support agricultural production, while at the same time not causing harm to surrounding ecosystems and water supplies. Soil provides multiple environmental functions, including water filtration, improvements to air quality, and encouraging plant growth, and needs to have proper health in order to fulfill these services (Nielsen & Winding, 2002; Trivedi et al., 2016). There are several markers of soil health that can be assessed, including nutrient concentrations, soil microbial community diversity and composition, pH, and soil chemical properties.

Many soil nutrients, including nitrogen, phosphorus, and potassium, are essential for plant growth and can cause recognizable disease when soil is deficient (Shrivastav et al., 2020). The nutrient content in the soil has a great impact on the rate of plant growth and the species of plants that will thrive in a certain soil (Barker & Pilbeam, 2006; Hengl et al., 2017), but can also affect the living organisms within the soil. One study found that the nematode, *Strongyloides stercoralis* Bavay, a parasite of humans, posed a lower threat of infection in high carbon soils (Khieu et al., 2014). Additionally, some nutrients are not required by plants, but too high a concentration can cause harm and reduced yields, as in seen in overly salinized soils (Machado & Serralheiro, 2017). Management practices, such as crop rotation, tilling, and specific plants can impact nutrient content, and monitoring these nutrients can help assess the soil productivity.

Soil microbial communities can also greatly impact plant growth, though many soil phylotypes are not well known. Many collected soil bacteria, for example, do not match a previously recorded genome, and the ecological role of even commonly found phylotypes is poorly understood (Delgado-Baquerizo et al., 2018). The diversity of bacteria phylotypes in soil communities is incredible high, even for samples located close to each other (Delgado-Baquerizo et al., 2018; Ramirez et al., 2014). In spite of the mystery surrounding many soil

microbes, they have been linked to many essential ecosystem functions, including promoting plant growth, nutrient cycling, and preventing plant pathogens and pests from invading (Anith et al., 2004; Babalola, 2010; Bhagwat & Thomas, 1982; Coronado et al., 1995; Delgado-Baquerizo et al., 2018). Some can also be a source for antibiotics and natural insecticides (Salgado et al., 1998). The composition of soil microbial communities is important to human and plant health, as a balanced community can help prevent the overabundance of disease-causing organisms (Wall et al., 2015).

Finally, plants can vary in their preferences for ideal soil pH, though most grow and produce best at a pH between 5.0-8.0 (McCall, 1980). Soil pH can also impact nutrient solubility and microbial diversity (Chu et al., 2010; Fernández & Hoeft, 2012; Lauber et al., 2009). Management practices can impact soil pH, with agricultural soils tending to have a higher pH, though this can vary greatly by region (Trivedi et al., 2016). Monitoring soil pH can be an indicator for changes in management practices and can inform what plants will be able to grow successfully in the area. However, soil pH ranges outside of a crop's ideal range could limit growth and yield.

There have been efforts to ameliorate some of the negative effects of intensive agriculture on soil health. Use of crop rotation and adding mixed plantings have been shown to cause higher returns on nitrogen, phosphorus, and potassium (Wang et al. 2008). Adding hedgerows and shelterbelts around fields can provide better erosion control (Long and Anderson 2010). The interactions between soil microbes, plant growth, and insects can be complex, especially in changing environments, but are necessary for understanding and implementing more sustainable agricultural practices.

In this semi-field study, we compared the impact of a buckwheat monoculture versus two different types of wildflower mixes, on *O. lignaria* activity and fecundity and on soil nutrient content, pH, and microbial communities. The proper management and conservation of *O. lignaria* and other *Osmia* spp. species requires a thorough understanding of their dietary needs.

Additionally, it is important for any wildflower planting schemes to maintain or even improve soil quality around crop lands.

Materials and Methods

Site Preparation and Cage Set-Up

This semi-field study was conducted at the University of Arkansas Milo J. Shult Agricultural Research and Extension Center in Fayetteville, AR. Twelve research plots were selected, measuring 2.5 x 1.5 m, and spaced 2.7-3 m apart. Wood-frame bee cages, measuring 2.5 x 1.5 x 1.5 m, were constructed over each field plot. A sheet of hardware cloth was placed over the top of each cage for added support and then the cages were covered in black aluminum mesh screen (Phifer Incorporated, Tuscaloosa, AL; **Figures 5.1A** and **5.1B**). A 15 cm wide fiberglass mesh "skirt" lined the bottom of the cages and was buried into the soil. The cage frames were constructed from March-May 2020 and the cages were completed February-April 2021.

The research plots were labelled A-L and randomly sorted into 3 planting groups: buckwheat (*Fagopyrum esculentum* Moench; plots A, D, F, and L), honey bee wildflower mix (plots C, E, I, and K), and eastern pollinator wildflower mix (plots B, G, H, and J). The buckwheat seeds were purchased from Main Street Seed and Supply (Bay City, MI) in 2020 and from Orscheln Farm and Home Store (Springdale, AR) in 2021 and 2022. The two wildflower mixes were both ordered from the Sustainable Seed Company (now True Leaf Market in Salt Lake City, UT). Supplementary native blooming flowers were purchased from White River Nursery in Fayetteville, AR to ensure full coverage of the wildflower plots with flowers in bloom (**Table 5.1**). Before the buckwheat and wildflower plots were established in 2020, the area had been a frequently-mowed, but unplanted, grassy field.

In 2020, all plots were manually tilled with a shovel and hoes. Wild flowering plants and grasses were removed from all plots before the seeds were planted. In 2021 and 2022, the

buckwheat plots were tilled as before, but the wildflower plots were allowed to keep growing from the previous year. Weeds, if present, were removed by hand from the wildflower plots.

Seeds were planted using broadcast application in late spring (April-May) of each year. Wildflowers growing wild at the farm, including red clover (*Trifolium pratense* L.) and butterfly weed (*Asclepias tuberosa*), were removed from the buckwheat plots, but allowed to continue growing in the wildflower mix plots. Supplementary native wildflowers from White River Nursery were planted as needed to fill bare spots in the plots. Overall wildflower diversity and abundance was higher in the 2021 season, due to drought and heat waves in the 2022 season.

Each field cage contained a nest box (**Figure 5.1C**), water dish, and sand dish. Nest boxes stands were secured between metal T-posts approximately 3' off the ground, all facing south. Each of the wooden nest box stands had a plastic roof and awning to prevent rain damage on nest boxes (**Figure 5.1A**). In 2021, two nest boxes were placed in each stand, one with clear plastic straws and one with paper straws lining the nesting tunnels. In 2022, one nest box with white paper straw liners were placed in each stand. Water dishes, made from a plastic bowl filled with clean rocks, were placed beneath the nest box stand in each cage. A dish of river sand, purchased from White River Nursery, was also put in the nest box stands. Blue orchard bees (*Osmia lignaria*) and other *Osmia* spp. use mud to construct partitions and caps in their nest tunnels and have preferences for the soil textures they use (Cane, 1991; Cane et al., 2007). The soil at the farm was primarily clay and silt loam, so providing sand for the bees allowed them to mix soil as needed to their preferred texture.

Bee Acquisition and Release

Osmia lignaria cocoons (adults in winter diapause) were acquired from a commercial supplier (Watts Solitary Bees in Bothell, WA) in March 2021 and 2022. They were kept at 4°C to delay and synchronize emergence. Before release, the cocoons were taken out of the fridge and placed in plastic cups filled with paper towels and cotton rounds soaked in 50:50 w/v

organic honey (Nature Nate's Honey Co. in McKinney, TX) solution, and allowed to emerge at room temperature (22-23°C).

Bees were not released in 2020, as cage construction had not been completed, but were released in June-July 2021 and 2022, to coincide with the bloom period of the planted flowers. In the summer of 2021, 50 female and ~25 males were released into each cage. In 2022, this was lessened slightly to 40 females and 8 males into each cage.

Immediately after their release, the bees were seen mating and beginning to forage on flowers. Over the following weeks, bees were observed for the following behavioral endpoints: number of bees foraging in each cage, number of floral visits within a 2-minute period, floral preferences, number of nest visits within a 2-minute period. Observations were made 2-4 times per week at 3 times of day: morning (9:00-10:00 am), noon (12:00-1:00 pm), and late afternoon (6:00-7:00 pm).

Osmia lignaria live about 20-30 days following their emergence from cocoons, during which time they typically lay 10-30 eggs (Torchio, 1989). In 2021, adult female bees lived and were actively foraging for over a month following release. In 2022, however, the bees died prematurely, before nesting could be completed, likely due to the heat waves and droughts in Arkansas. The nest boxes were then left undisturbed over the autumn and winter to allow the offspring to undergo growth and pupation.

The nest boxes were collected in the spring of 2021, following the 2021 foraging period for the adult bees. The following endpoints were measure for each nest box: number of capped nest tubes, number of nest tubes with mud or pollen residues, total number of brood cells, number of cells with pollen provisions, number of cells with larvae (that did not pupate), and number of cells with cocoons. Insect parasites, parasitoids, or scavengers present in the nest tubes were also collected. Cocoons were removed from the brood cells, weighed, and then placed in clean plastic cages lined with paper towels. They were allowed to emerge at room

temperature (22-23°C). Adult bees that emerged from the cocoons were provided with 50:50 w/v organic honey solution each day and the length of their adult lifespan was measured.

Soil Collection and Analysis

In 2020, 2021, and 2022, pre- and post-planting soil samples were collected for nutrient and pH analysis. Pre-planting samples were taken in early spring, March-April, and postplanting samples were taken in early fall, September, of each year. Samples were taken from each research plot, as well as three samples taken from an adjacent grassy field for comparison. The grassy field was frequently mowed, but never tilled or planted. The soil samples were taken with a 15 cm soil probe with 7 cores taken from each plot and homogenized in a bucket. The samples, which amounted to ~475 mL per plot, were laid out to dry for a week and then sent to the Marianna Soil Test Laboratory in Marianna, AR for analysis. The analysis included the concentrations of phosphorus, potassium, zinc, sulfate-S, nitrate, magnesium, iron, calcium, sodium, manganese, copper, and boron in the soil, as well as the pH and the estimated cation exchange capacity (CEC).

In 2022, soil samples were taken for soil microbial community analysis, as well. The tools: soil probe, bucket, sieve, and work table, were sterilized with 70% ethanol before use and between each planting group. When the 7 soil cores were taken for the nutrient analysis, a small amount, ~56.7 g, was set aside on ice and then transferred to a -80°C freezer for storage until analysis. In March 2023, the soil samples were sent to CD Genomics in Shirley, NY, for DNA extraction, isolation, and sequencing.

The following steps were performed by CD Genomics. DNA was extracted from the soil samples. The V3V4 region of the 16S rRNA gene was amplified with PCR, using the primers 341F = CCTAYGGGRBGCASCAG and 806R = GGACTACNNGGGTATCTAAT. PCR products were quantified, mixed, and purified. A paired-end (PE) method on the Illumina platform was

used to construct a small fragment library for sequencing. PE 205 sequencing was done for the amplified V3V4 region.

Samples with fewer than 1,000 PE reads were excluded from analysis. The remaining samples underwent quality control and refinement. In QIIME 2 (Caporaso Laboratory, Northern Arizona University in Flagstaff, AZ, the sequences underwent paired reads merging, filtering, and the removal of chimeras. A pre-trained Naïve Bayes classifier and plugin, trained on the Silva 138 99% operational taxonomic units (OTUs), was used to sort the sequences into OTUs and identify the phylogenetic relationships among them.

Data Analysis

Differences in bee foraging activity, nesting activity, fecundity endpoints, and postplanting soil nutrient concentrations and pH among treatment groups were compared in JMP Pro 17 (JMP Statistical Discovery LLC in Cary, NC) with a nonparametric Kruskal-Wallis Rank Sum Test for each year of the study. A Dunn's All-Pairs Rank Comparison Test was also done to see significant differences between specific groups. The pre-planting and post-planting soil nutrients were compared for each year of the project using a pooled *t*-test in JMP Pro 17.

A rarefaction curve was made to determine the proper sampling depth for comparing alpha diversity metrics among soil microbial communities. Alpha diversity, measured using the Shannon diversity index, was compared among planting groups and sampling times, using a nonparametric Kruskal-Wallis Rank Sum Test in JMP Pro 17. Other diversity metrics (number of phylotypes, ACE, Chao1, and Simpson) were also analyzed using a Kruskal-Wallis Rank Sum Test, in the case of the Simpson index analysis, or an ANOVA, for the other tests, in JMP Pro 17.

Results

Bee Foraging Activity

The activity period of *O. lignaria* was longer in 2021 (about 4-6 weeks) than in 2022 (about 2 weeks). Compared to the buckwheat planting, bees in the cages planted with the honey wildflower mix and the eastern wildflower mix both had a significantly higher average of floral visits in 2021 ($\chi^2(2) = 31.66$, p<0.0001; **Figure 5.2**) and a higher number of total floral visitations throughout the bee activity period (**Table 5.2**). During the 2022 season, wildflower mix plots also had higher average floral visits than in the buckwheat plots, though only the honey bee wildflower mix planting groups had significantly higher average floral visits ($\chi^2(2) = 11.06$, p=0.04, **Figure 5.2**). The adult foraging bees also had better longevity in the wildflower planting groups than those in the buckwheat groups for both 2021 and 2022. Bees in the wildflower cages were active for 1-2 weeks after the bees in the buckwheat cages were no longer seen.

Osmia lignaria in the wildflower cages also showed strong feeding preferences for certain wildflowers, including lemon bee balm (*Monarda citriodora* Cervantes), *Rudbeckia hirta* L., *A. tuberosa, Heliopsis helianthoides* L., *Coreopsis lanceolata* L., and *Gaillardia aristata* Pursh (**Table 5.2**).

Foraging activity was also higher in the morning observations and lower in the late afternoon, but not significantly so.

Bee Nesting Activity

Female bees nest visits were first observed 7 days after the bees' release into the cages. The first tubes that were capped with mud were observed 14 days after the release. In 2021, the average number of nest visits during the 2-minute observation period was significantly higher for bees in the eastern and honey bee wildflower mix groups than those in the buckwheat groups ($\chi^2(2) = 21.15$, p<0.0001). In 2022, nesting activity was low across all planting groups.

Osmia lignaria females in the buckwheat groups were not observed visiting the nest boxes. Those in the wildflower planted cages only had a few observed trips to the nest (**Figure 5.3**). There was no significant difference in nesting trips among planting groups in 2022.

The bees were also provided with both plastic or paper nesting tube liners. The transparent plastic tubes were included in hopes of being able to observe the development of the offspring throughout their life stages. However, the bees did not nest in the plastic tubes when paper was available. The plastic tubes may have retained more humidity and heat than the paper tubes.

Bee Fecundity

Bee fecundity was measured by the following endpoints: number of capped tubes, tubes with mud residue, total number of brood cells, number of pollen provisions (eggs that did not hatch into larvae), number of larvae (that did not pupate), and number of cocoons. Each of the brood cells could either be empty, contain a pollen provision with an unhatched egg, contain a dead larva that never pupated, or contain a cocoon. Offspring and successful nesting were only observed following the 2021 season. Bees in the buckwheat cage had a few observed trips to the nest box, but no brood cells, pollen provisions, or offspring. The honey bee wildflower mix group had a significantly higher number of tubes with mud ($\chi^2(2) = 8.17$, p = 0.0168), number of brood cells ($\chi^2(2) = 7.77$, p = 0.0205), and pollen provisions ($\chi^2(2) = 7.17$, p = 0.0278) compared to the buckwheat planting group (**Figures 5.4B-D**). Both the eastern and honey bee wildflower mix planting groups had a higher number of capped tubes, larvae, and cocoons, though these differences were not significant (**Figures 5.4A** and **5.4E-F**), likely due to the low replication of four plots per planting group. Three of the honey bee wildflower mix cages and one of the eastern wildflower mix cages managed to produce live offspring.

Two types of nest parasites were observed in some of the nest tubes, Dermestid beetle larvae (possibly *Trogoderma* sp.) and also barklice (*Liposceles* sp.). Three cocoons had been

chewed open and were empty due to the beetle larvae feeding. However, most Dermestid beetles are scavengers, so they were likely feeding on bee pupae that had already died. The *Liposceles* sp. were found in cells with mold, which was likely their food source.

A total of 27 cocoons were produced, of which 3 were eaten by the Dermestid larvae, 8 never emerged and 16 successfully emerged as adults. There was a strong male bias for the emerged adult offspring, with 14 males and only 2 females. Seven of the offspring lived over 7 days and three of them lived over 20 days (**Table 5.3**).

In the summer of 2022, the field site in Arkansas, as well as many other areas around the region, experienced an extended drought and heat wave. Wildflower diversity was poor 2022, compared to 2021, and bee health, fecundity, and longevity were poor overall, in all treatment groups.

Soil Nutrient Analysis

The pH of soil samples was significantly different by season for both 2020 (p=0.0015) and 2021 (p=0.0102), though it became more neutral in late summer compared to spring of 2020 and it became more acidic in late summer of 2021 (**Figure 5.5**). The pH was between pH 6 and 7.5, around neutral, for all planting groups. Phosphorus concentration in the soil decreased later in the year, but this decrease was only significant in 2020 (p=0.0122). Potassium concentration also decreased in the post-planting collections, though this was only significant in 2021 (p=0.0024). Nitrate (NO₃-N) concentration in the post-planting soil increased both years, but this was only significant in 2021 (p=0.0369, **Figure 5.5**).

The post-planting soil pH and nutrient results of the buckwheat, honey bee flower mix, and eastern flower mix groups were then compared to samples taken from an adjacent grassy field to the flower plots (**Figure 5.6**). There was no significant effect of flower planting type on post-planting soil pH for 2020, 2021, or 2022. In all plots, the pH ranged from 6.1-7.4, neutral or

mildly acidic (**Figure 5.6A**). Though plants can vary in their soil pH preferences, most agricultural crops grow well in soil that is within pH 6.2-7.0.

The flower planting groups had no significant effect on post-planting nitrate levels. In 2020, the eastern wildflower planting group and the honey bee flower planting groups had higher nitrate concentration on average, compared to the buckwheat and grassy field groups, but not significantly so. In 2021, the buckwheat plots had a lower average nitrate concentration compared to the other groups, but it was not significant (**Figure 5.6B**).

For each year of the study, phosphorus concentrations were higher on average in the honey bee wildflower mix and eastern wildflower mix plots than the buckwheat and grassy field concentrations, though the differences were not significant (**Figure 5.6C**). Potassium concentrations were similar in each planting group for each year of the study (**Figure 5.6D**).

The honey bee wildflower mix had a significantly higher concentration of zinc than the grassy field in 2021 ($\chi^2(3) = 9.04$, p = 0.0288; **Figure 5.6E**). All three of the research planting groups had higher mean zinc concentrations than the grassy field, though not significantly so. The eastern wildflower mix had a significantly higher concentration of boron in 2021 ($\chi^2(3) = 8.04$, p = 0.0453; **Figure 5.6F**), sodium in 2020 ($\chi^2(3) = 7.04$; p=0.0473) and 2021 ($\chi^2(3) = 10.57$, p = 0.0143; **Figure 5.6G**), and sulfate in 2021 ($\chi^2(3) = 10.00$, p = 0.0186; **Figure 5.6H**), compared to the grassy field. In other years, however, the boron, sodium, and sulfate concentrations remained similar among planting groups.

Soil Microbiome Composition

The soil samples that produced fewer than 1,000 PE reads were excluded from analysis. From the remaining 15 samples, 148 bacterial phylotypes were found. No single phylotype was found in all samples. The two most abundant, a *Lactobacillus* sp. and *Faecalibacterium* sp., were found in 14 out of the 15 samples. After the 15 most abundant and ubiquitous phylotypes (**Figure 5.7**), one phylotype (a Family Lachnospiraceae sp., NC2004 group) was found at

18.18% relative abundance, but only in one sample (post-planting grassy field "O"). All other phylotypes were present at less than 6% relative abundance in all plots.

The post-planting grassy field "O" sample only possessed 2 bacterial phylotypes, which is likely a reflection of the need for further sampling, rather than a reflection of the true diversity of the grassy field plot.

Excluding the sample from plot "O," the samples had an average of 52.8 phylotypes per plot. Rarefaction curves were created to determine the proper sequencing depth to assess the number and relative abundance of phylotypes in each sample (**Figure 5.8A**). It is likely that with further sampling efforts, however, the number of phylotypes found in each plot would increase.

The ecological functions of many soil bacteria, including many commonly found taxa, are not well known (Delgado-Baquerizo et al., 2018). Additionally, many of the phylotypes found did not have a close match on GenBank. Several, however, were phylogenetically similar to bacterial taxa with known ecological roles. Members of the genus *Rhizobacter*, for example, are known plant pathogens, which infect a wide range of host plants and cause tumor growth (Caballo-Ponce et al., 2017). A *Rhizobacter* sp. was found in the pre-planting honey bee wildflower mix plot "E." Few other potential plant pathogens were identified.

Several nitrogen fixing bacteria were also found. Soil nitrogen fixers can be free-living heterotrophs, autotrophic cyanobacteria, or symbionts with other organisms (Stancheva et al., 2013; Wagner, 2011). A *Bacillus* sp. was found in buckwheat, eastern wildflower mix, and grassy field plots, and a *Clostridium* sp. was found in a honey bee wildflower mix plot. Both genera contain free-living nitrogen fixers, but it is not known if the particular phylotypes found in the samples are nitrogen fixers. Similarly, a *Rivularia* sp., a cyanobacterium, was found in a preplanting buckwheat plot. The most notable nitrogen fixers, however, are those that form symbiotic relationships with plant species, such as legumes (Family: Fabaceae). Legumes were planted in the wildflower plots (**Table 5.1**) and some wild legumes, such as *T. pratense* and *T. repens*, managed to grow in the mowed grassy field. A *Bradyrhizobium* sp. was found in the

grassy field. A Xanthobacteraceae species was found in a pre-planting buckwheat plot and a post-planting eastern wildflower mix plot and a Rhizobiaceae species was found in pre- and post-planting eastern wildflower mix, honey bee wildflower mix, and grassy field plots. Both families Xanthobacteraceae and Rhizobiaceae contain plant-associated nitrogen fixers, though it is unknown if these particular phylotypes are nitrogen fixers. No potential plant-associated nitrogen fixers were found in the post-planting buckwheat plots.

Soil Microbial Diversity

Replication in the study was low, as several of the collected soil samples did not produce an adequate number of PE reads to be included in the analysis. There was no significant difference in the number of bacterial phylotypes found and in the Shannon diversity index values (**Figure 5.8B**) for the plots by planting group and sampling time.

The post-planting buckwheat plot had most community similarity to the grassy field samples (**Figure 5.9**). Overall, bacterial communities across all plots were highly varied. Further sampling could reveal more trends in β-diversity, however.

Discussion

In this study, we compared a buckwheat monoculture to two wildflower mixes, and the impacts each could have on pollinator and soil health. In a semi-field environment, wildflower plantings improved *O. lignaria* foraging activity and fecundity compared to buckwheat. Wildflowers also had either a neutral or positive impact on soil nutrient properties and on the presence of plant-associated nitrogen fixers.

Osmia lignaria is a generalist feeder and foraging bees will fly farther and expend more energy in order to collect pollen from multiple flower species (Williams & Tepedino, 2003). Diet diversity seems particularly important to generalist *Osmia* spp. A similar study on *O. bicornis* found that bees reared on a diverse wildflower diet were more tolerant of the neonicotinoid,

clothianidin, than those reared on an oilseed rape (Brassica napus L.) monoculture (Klaus et al., 2021). Female bees in this study also showed strong floral preferences, particularly to M. citriodora, R. hirta, and A. tuberosa. Diet quality, particularly the protein content of pollen is important to many bee species. While male bees forage solely on nectar, females of the related species, Osmia californica Cresson, required pollen for 7-10 days in order to complete their ovary development and begin producing offspring (Cane, 2016). Osmia lignaria showed a similar trend of feeding for around 7 days after release into the cages and then beginning to visit the nest boxes. It is likely that they, too, require a source of pollen as adult bees. Female O. lignaria in the buckwheat cages showed minor interest in the nest tubes early in the observation period, but failed to construct any nest cells, collect any provisions, or lay any eggs. Buckwheat yields are improved by insect pollination, especially by A. mellifera (Bartomeus et al., 2014; Liu et al., 2020). Buckwheat flowers are visited by a wide variety of insects, including many flies, beetles, wasps, ants, and Megachilid bees (Taki et al., 2009). Apis mellifera collect pollen and nectar from buckwheat (Alekseyeva & Bureyko, 2000), but the pollen quality and quantity may be inadequate for O. lignaria females to complete their ovary development and produce offspring. Other monoculture plantings, such as *B. napus*, apple (*Malus domestica*), or lowbush blueberry (Vaccinium angustifolium Aiton), could provide a healthier food source for O. lignaria. However, for buckwheat specifically, the addition of some wildflower plantings with bee preferred flowers may improve Osmia spp. activity and visitation.

Even in the wildflower planted cages, *O. lignaria* females produced a high ratio of males to females. *Osmia* spp. typically produce more male offspring than females, though the ratios tend to be closer to 2:1 (Rust, 1986; Torchio & Tepedino, 1980). The strong bias of the offspring toward male bees could be explained by unsuccessful mating attempts. Like all bees, *O. lignaria* are haplodiploid. A fertilized egg will result in a female offspring, whereas an unfertilized egg will result in a male. If mating was incomplete or unsuccessful, then the female bees would only be able to produce male offspring. The moisture retention and humidity within some of the nest

tubes may have affected the female brood cells more than the males, and impeded the development of some of the female offspring. *Osmia* spp. lay female eggs toward the back of the nest tube. Males emerge first from their cocoons, and so are placed closer toward the entrance of the tubes (Torchio, 1989). The mold was mostly found toward the back of the tubes, and therefore may have disproportionately affected the female offspring over the males. Finally, floral resource availability can affect the sex ratio of offspring. Female offspring are larger and require bigger pollen and nectar provisions than males, so scarcity of flowers can result in more male offspring (Sedivy & Dorn, 2014; Torchio & Tepedino, 1980). The number of flower blooms available was limited by the cage size, so building larger bee cages with more planted flowers could improve the fecundity of the studied bees.

Additional improvements to the husbandry of *O. lignaria* in this semi-field study could better show the differences in health and reproduction among the treatment groups. As well as increasing the cage size, increasing the replication of field plots could also improve the results. Males are necessary for reproduction, but may impede the female bee foraging. The males coul be aggressive in their mating attempts and were observed knocking female bees off of the flowers. Too few males, however, can result in inadequate mating and could contribute to a higher ratio of male to female offspring. Bees could be mated in a lab setting and then the successfully mated female bees could be released into the cages to improve both female foraging and successful reproduction. The nest boxes could be removed soon after the parent bee foraging period was complete. They could be moved to a cool, dry location, such as a 4°C refrigerator, to help prevent mold growth. Mold growth was also more prevalent in the plastic nest tubes. As the bees strongly preferred the paper nest tubes, only including paper tubes is recommended. Finally, including other monocultures, such as canola or oilseed rape, would be useful. Buckwheat is a practical research plant for Arkansas as it is fast growing and heat-tolerant. Though it is well-liked by *A. mellifera* and visited by a wide variety of insect pollinators,

it may not be an adequate food source for *O. lignaria* without other flowers to supplement their diet.

As well as affecting bee health, land management can impact the soil physical properties, nutrients, and microbial communities. Nitrates are an essential plant nutrient and necessary for plant growth. Nitrate deficiencies can cause many noticeable problems and symptoms in plants, though different plants can vary in their preferred nitrate levels (Olson & Kurtz, 1982; Shrivastav et al., 2020). Some plants, including tomatoes and sweet corn, prefer higher levels of nitrates in soil, and can cause the depletion of soil nitrates over time. Many legumes (Family: Fabaceae), on the other hand, can form symbiotic relationships with nitrogen fixing *Rhizobium* sp. Bacteria and therefore can increase nitrates in soil (Bhagwat & Thomas, 1982). Levels of nitrates can also vary by season and by environmental conditions, such as moisture content in the soil. Post-planting nitrate levels were higher in 2021 than 2020 across all planting groups. They were on average higher in the two wildflower treatments both years and in the grassy field in 2021, compared to the buckwheat plots, though these differences were not significant. Both wildflower mixes included members of the Fabaceae family, which could increase the nitrate content of the soil through symbiotic Rhizobia. There were, however, many species of wildflower in each mix, and of those only four species growing in the wildflower plots were legumes, so the nitrifying effect could be minor. Potassium is another essential nutrient for plant growth (Shrivastav et al., 2020). Plants with potassium deficiencies may be more vulnerable to drought and more susceptible to certain diseases (Amtmann et al., 2008; Aslam et al., 2012). Phosphorus, another plant essential nutrient, is important for plant development and growth rate (Malhotra et al., 2018; Shrivastav et al., 2020). Essential plant macronutrient levels were adequate for the growth of most plants across the planting groups.

Sulfur, in the plant-absorbable form of sulfates, is a plant micronutrient and necessary for building sulfur-containing compounds like glutathione. Levels across the planting groups were consistently around 10-15 ppm. In 2021, the eastern wildflower mix plots had significantly

higher sulfate levels, up to 30 ppm. Many crop plants can deplete soil sulfates over time, so maintaining adequate concentrations can help ensure proper plant growth. Micronutrient deficiencies in soil are rare, except for boron and zinc. The availability of most micronutrients decreases as pH increases, and deficiencies of boron and zinc rarely occur when the soil pH is below 6.5. Zinc levels increased in all planting groups with each year and tended to be lowest in the grassy field plots. A significant difference was only seen in 2021, between the honey bee wildflower mix plots and the grassy field plots (**Figure 5.6E**). Zinc concentrations stayed in the medium-optimum range for most plants of 2.5-8 ppm for all planting groups and years. In 2022, some of the eastern wildflower plots contained above optimum zinc levels of ~9 ppm, though on average they were ~7 ppm. Boron deficiencies (<0.2 ppm) can limit plant growth and excessively high concentrations (> 2 ppm) can be toxic. All plots for all years contained medium concentrations of boron. Finally, sodium is not an essential nutrient for plant growth, but is monitored in soil as high sodium levels can limit plant growth. Levels in all planting groups were low – well below concentrations that have been reported to cause root damage.

Soil microbial communities are incredibly diverse both on a global and regional scale. One survey of soil plots in New York City found few phylotypes shared among samples, even for plots located close to one another (Ramirez et al., 2014). Global location and climate can have great impacts on communities and cause variations in the most abundant taxa present at different sites (Chu et al., 2010; Delgado-Baquerizo et al., 2018; Lauber et al., 2009). Because of this, many of the phylotypes found in this study did not have a close match on GenBank and did not have previous knowledge available on their ecology. Additionally, the impacts of different plantings on soil bacterial communities can take years to become noticeable (Fierer, 2017). In this 3-year study, there were some differences in notable phylotypes among treatment groups, but a longer time scale and more replications would help study these changes. It is important to note, too that several of the top 15 bacterial taxa found in the soil samples were also found in the bee gut sample from the previous chapter (**Figures 4.1-4.2** and **5.7**). The soil samples and

bee gut samples were stored separately, but in the same University of Arkansas laboratory, and were sequenced in the same facility. Because of the similarities in taxa, it is possible that some cross-contamination occurred. The full complexity of soil microbial communities and their ecology is still poorly understood. However, many soil microbes can contribute to plant growth and therefore human health in both positive and negative ways, so it is vital to monitor and further understanding of these bacterial communities and their interactions with plants.

Conclusions

The wildflower mixes were able to improve bee fecundity and foraging activity compared to buckwheat, without negatively impacting soil nutrient concentrations and soil microbial communities. Because agricultural areas can contain a paucity of insects, adding wildflower plantings to agricultural areas, in the forms of hedgerows, personal gardens, and roadside verges, especially those containing bee-preferred flowers, can help support bee populations. These plantings tend to be cost-effective compared to traditional management strategies (Janke et al., 2021) and can ensure decent forage to be available to bees for the entirety of their annual activity period. Using wildflowers to supplement buckwheat plantings in particular may help improve *O. lignaria* populations and foraging activity.

References

- Alaux, C., Ducloz, F., Crauser, D., & Le Conte, Y. (2010). Diet effects on honeybee immunocompetence. *Biology Letters*, 6(4), 562–565. https://doi.org/10.1098/rsbl.2009.0986
- Albrecht, M., Schmid, B., Hautier, Y., & Müller, C. B. (2012). Diverse pollinator communities enhance plant reproductive success. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences*, 279(1748), 4845–4852. https://doi.org/10.1098/rspb.2012.1621
- Alekseyeva, E. S., & Bureyko, A. L. (2000). Bee visitation, nectar productivity and pollen efficiency of common buckwheat. *Fagopyrum*, *17*, 77–80.

- Amtmann, A., Troufflard, S., & Armengaud, P. (2008). The effect of potassium nutrition on pest and disease resistance in plants. *Physiologia Plantarum*, *133*(4), 682–691. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1399-3054.2008.01075.x
- Anith, K. N., Momol, M. T., Kloepper, J. W., Marois, J. J., Olson, S. M., & Jones, J. B. (2004). Efficacy of Plant Growth-Promoting Rhizobacteria, Acibenzolar-S-Methyl, and Soil Amendment for Integrated Management of Bacterial Wilt on Tomato. *Plant Disease*, *88*(6), 669–673. https://doi.org/10.1094/PDIS.2004.88.6.669
- Artz, D. R., Allan, M. J., Wardell, G. I., & Pitts-Singer, T. L. (2013). Nesting site density and distribution affect Osmia lignaria (Hymenoptera: Megachilidae) reproductive success and almond yield in a commercial orchard. *Insect Conservation and Diversity*, 6(6), 715–724. https://doi.org/10.1111/icad.12026
- Aslam, M., Zamir, M. S. I., Afzal, I., Yaseen, M., Mubeen, M., & Shoaib, A. (2012). Drought stress, its effect on maize production and development of drought tolerance through potassium application. https://repository.uaiasi.ro/xmlui/handle/20.500.12811/1807
- Babalola, O. O. (2010). Beneficial bacteria of agricultural importance. *Biotechnology Letters*, 32(11), 1559–1570. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10529-010-0347-0
- Barker, A. V., & Pilbeam, D. J. (2006). Handbook of Plant Nutrition. CRC Press.
- Bartomeus, I., Potts, S. G., Steffan-Dewenter, I., Vaissière, B. E., Woyciechowski, M., Krewenka, K. M., Tscheulin, T., Roberts, S. P. M., Szentgyörgyi, H., Westphal, C., & Bommarco, R. (2014). Contribution of insect pollinators to crop yield and quality varies with agricultural intensification. *PeerJ*, *2*, e328. https://doi.org/10.7717/peerj.328
- Batra, S. (1982). The Hornfaced Bee for Efficient Pollination of Small Farm Orchards.
- Bhagwat, A. A., & Thomas, J. (1982). Legume-Rhizobium Interactions: Cowpea Root Exudate Elicits Faster Nodulation Response by Rhizobium Species. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*, 43(4), 800–805. https://doi.org/10.1128/aem.43.4.800-805.1982
- Bosch, J. (1994). The nesting behaviour of the mason bee *Osmia cornuta* (Latr) with special reference to its pollinating potential (Hymenoptera, Megachilidae). *Apidologie*, *25*(1), 84–93. https://doi.org/10.1051/apido:19940109
- Bosch, J., & Kemp, W. P. (2002). Developing and establishing bee species as crop pollinators: The example of *Osmia* spp. (Hymenoptera: Megachilidae) and fruit trees. *Bulletin of Entomological Research*, *92*(1), 3–16. https://doi.org/10.1079/BER2001139
- Bosch, J., & Vicens, N. (2006). Relationship between body size, provisioning rate, longevity and reproductive success in females of the solitary bee *Osmia cornuta*. *Behavioral Ecology and Sociobiology*, *60*(1), 26–33. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00265-005-0134-4
- Caballo-Ponce, E., Murillo, J., Martínez-Gil, M., Moreno-Pérez, A., Pintado, A., & Ramos, C. (2017). Knots Untie: Molecular Determinants Involved in Knot Formation Induced by *Pseudomonas savastanoi* in Woody Hosts. *Frontiers in Plant Science*, *8*, 1089. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpls.2017.01089

- Cane, J. H. (1991). Soils of Ground-Nesting Bees (Hymenoptera: Apoidea): Texture, Moisture, Cell Depth and Climate. *Journal of the Kansas Entomological Society*, *64*(4), 406–413. JSTOR.
- Cane, J. H. (2016). Adult pollen diet essential for egg maturation by a solitary *Osmia* bee. *Journal of Insect Physiology*, *95*, 105–109. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jinsphys.2016.09.011
- Cane, J. H., Griswold, T. L., & Parker, F. D. (2007). Substrates and materials used for nesting by North American Osmia bees (Hymenoptera: Apiformes: Megachilidae). Annuals of the Entomological Society of America. 100(3): 350-358., 350–358.
- Chu, H., Fierer, N., Lauber, C. L., Caporaso, J. G., Knight, R., & Grogan, P. (2010). Soil bacterial diversity in the Arctic is not fundamentally different from that found in other biomes. *Environmental Microbiology*, *12*(11), 2998–3006. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1462-2920.2010.02277.x
- Claus, G., Pisman, M., Spanoghe, P., Smagghe, G., & Eeraerts, M. (2021). Larval oral exposure to thiacloprid: Dose-response toxicity testing in solitary bees, *Osmia* spp. (Hymenoptera: Megachilidae). *Ecotoxicology and Environmental Safety*, 215, 112143. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecoenv.2021.112143
- Coronado, C., Zuanazzi, JAS., Sallaud, C., Quirion, J. C., Esnault, R., Husson, H. P., Kondorosi, A., & Ratet, P. (1995). Alfalfa Root Flavonoid Production Is Nitrogen Regulated. *Plant Physiology*, *108*(2), 533–542. https://doi.org/10.1104/pp.108.2.533
- Delgado-Baquerizo, M., Oliverio, A. M., Brewer, T. E., Benavent-González, A., Eldridge, D. J., Bardgett, R. D., Maestre, F. T., Singh, B. K., & Fierer, N. (2018). A global atlas of the dominant bacteria found in soil. *Science*, *359*(6373), 320–325. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.aap9516
- Fernández, F. G., & Hoeft, R. (2012). *Managing Soil pH and Crop Nutrients*. https://www.semanticscholar.org/paper/Managing-Soil-pH-and-Crop-Nutrients-Fern%C3%A1ndez-Hoeft/7595262c329427b8aff1f74eb9aa425b5659800c
- Fierer, N. (2017). Embracing the unknown: Disentangling the complexities of the soil microbiome. *Nature Reviews Microbiology*, 15(10), Article 10. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrmicro.2017.87
- Gaudin, A. C. M., Janovicek, K., Deen, B., & Hooker, D. C. (2015). Wheat improves nitrogen use efficiency of maize and soybean-based cropping systems. *Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment, 210,* 1–10. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agee.2015.04.034
- Goulson, D., Nicholls, E., Botías, C., & Rotheray, E. L. (2015). Bee declines driven by combined stress from parasites, pesticides, and lack of flowers. *Science*, *347*(6229), 1255957. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1255957
- Gruber, B., Eckel, K., Everaars, J., & Dormann, C. F. (2011). On managing the red mason bee (*Osmia bicornis*) in apple orchards. *Apidologie*, *42*(5), 564–576. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13592-011-0059-z

- Guenat, S., Kunin, W. E., Dougill, A. J., & Dallimer, M. (2019). Effects of urbanisation and management practices on pollinators in tropical Africa. *Journal of Applied Ecology*, *56*(1), 214–224. https://doi.org/10.1111/1365-2664.13270
- Hanley, M. E., Franco, M., Pichon, S., Darvill, B., & Goulson, D. (2008). Breeding system, pollinator choice and variation in pollen quality in British herbaceous plants. *Functional Ecology*, 22(4), 592–598. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2435.2008.01415.x
- Hengl, T., Leenaars, J. G. B., Shepherd, K. D., Walsh, M. G., Heuvelink, G. B. M., Mamo, T., Tilahun, H., Berkhout, E., Cooper, M., Fegraus, E., Wheeler, I., & Kwabena, N. A. (2017). Soil nutrient maps of Sub-Saharan Africa: Assessment of soil nutrient content at 250 m spatial resolution using machine learning. *Nutrient Cycling in Agroecosystems*, 109(1), 77–102. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10705-017-9870-x
- Hoehn, P., Teja, T., Tylianakis Jason M, & Steffan-Dewenter Ingolf. (2008). Functional group diversity of bee pollinators increases crop yield. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences*, 275(1648), 2283–2291. https://doi.org/10.1098/rspb.2008.0405
- Janke, A., Tyndall, J., & Bradbury, S. (2021). Financial Analysis of Converting Rural Lawns to Pollinator Habitat in the Corn Belt. *Journal of Fish and Wildlife Management*, *12*(1), 151– 162. https://doi.org/10.3996/JFWM-20-075
- Khieu, V., Schär, F., Forrer, A., Hattendorf, J., Marti, H., Duong, S., Vounatsou, P., Muth, S., & Odermatt, P. (2014). High Prevalence and Spatial Distribution of Strongyloides stercoralis in Rural Cambodia. *PLoS Neglected Tropical Diseases*, 8(6). https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pntd.0002854
- Klaus, F., Tscharntke, T., Bischoff, G., & Grass, I. (2021). Floral resource diversification promotes solitary bee reproduction and may offset insecticide effects – evidence from a semi-field experiment. *Ecology Letters*, 24(4), 668–675. https://doi.org/10.1111/ele.13683
- Kremen, C., Williams, N. M., & Thorp, R. W. (2002). Crop pollination from native bees at risk from agricultural intensification. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 99(26), 16812–16816. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.262413599
- Lauber, C. L., Hamady, M., Knight, R., & Fierer, N. (2009). Pyrosequencing-Based Assessment of Soil pH as a Predictor of Soil Bacterial Community Structure at the Continental Scale. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*, *75*(15), 5111–5120. https://doi.org/10.1128/AEM.00335-09
- Levin, M. D. (1966). Biological Notes on *Osmia lignaria* and *Osmia californica* (Hymenoptera: Apoidea, Megachilidae). *Journal of the Kansas Entomological Society*, *39*(3), 524–535. JSTOR.
- Levin, M. D., & Haydak, M. H. (1957). Comparative Value of Different Pollens in the Nutrition of Osmia lignaria. Bee World, 38(9), 221–226. https://doi.org/10.1080/0005772X.1957.11095007
- Liu, R., Chen, D., Luo, S., Xu, S., Xu, H., Shi, X., & Zou, Y. (2020). Quantifying pollination efficiency of flower-visiting insects and its application in estimating pollination services

for common buckwheat. *Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment, 301*, 107011. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agee.2020.107011

- Lowenstein, D. M., Matteson, K. C., & Minor, E. S. (2015). Diversity of wild bees supports pollination services in an urbanized landscape. *Oecologia*, *179*(3), 811–821. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00442-015-3389-0
- Machado, R. M. A., & Serralheiro, R. P. (2017). Soil Salinity: Effect on Vegetable Crop Growth. Management Practices to Prevent and Mitigate Soil Salinization. *Horticulturae*, *3*(2), Article 2. https://doi.org/10.3390/horticulturae3020030
- Malhotra, H., Vandana, Sharma, S., & Pandey, R. (2018). Phosphorus Nutrition: Plant Growth in Response to Deficiency and Excess. In M. Hasanuzzaman, M. Fujita, H. Oku, K. Nahar, & B. Hawrylak-Nowak (Eds.), *Plant Nutrients and Abiotic Stress Tolerance* (pp. 171– 190). Springer. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-10-9044-8_7
- McCall, W. W. (1980). The pH Preference of Plants. http://hdl.handle.net/10125/7741
- Nielsen, M. N., & Winding, A. (2002). *Microorganisms as Indicators of Soil Health*. National Environmental Research Institute.
- Olson, R. A., & Kurtz, L. T. (1982). Crop Nitrogen Requirements, Utilization, and Fertilization. In *Nitrogen in Agricultural Soils* (pp. 567–604). John Wiley & Sons, Ltd. https://doi.org/10.2134/agronmonogr22.c15
- Phillips, J. K., & Klostermeyer, E. C. (1978). Nesting Behavior of *Osmia lignaria propinqua* Cresson (Hymenoptera: Megachilidae). *Journal of the Kansas Entomological Society*, *51*(1), 91–108.
- Ramirez, K. S., Leff, J. W., Barberán, A., Bates, S. T., Betley, J., Crowther, T. W., Kelly, E. F., Oldfield, E. E., Shaw, E. A., Steenbock, C., Bradford, M. A., Wall, D. H., & Fierer, N. (2014). Biogeographic patterns in below-ground diversity in New York City's Central Park are similar to those observed globally. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences*, 281(1795), 20141988. https://doi.org/10.1098/rspb.2014.1988
- Rands, S. A., & Whitney, H. M. (2011). Field Margins, Foraging Distances and Their Impacts on Nesting Pollinator Success. *PLOS ONE*, 6(10), e25971. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0025971
- Roulston, T. H., & Cane, J. H. (2002). The effect of pollen protein concentration on body size in the sweat bee *Lasioglossum zephyrum* (Hymenoptera: Apiformes). *Evolutionary Ecology*, *16*(1), 49–65. https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1016048526475
- Rust, R. W. (1986). Biology of Osmia (Osmia) ribifloris Cockerell (Hymenoptera: Megachilidae). Journal of the Kansas Entomological Society, 59(1), 89–94.
- Salgado, V. L., Sheets, J. J., Watson, G. B., & Schmidt, A. L. (1998). Studies on the Mode of Action of Spinosad: The Internal Effective Concentration and the Concentration Dependence of Neural Excitation. *Pesticide Biochemistry and Physiology*, 60(2), 103– 110. https://doi.org/10.1006/pest.1998.2333

- Samuelson, A. E., Gill, R. J., Brown, M. J. F., & Leadbeater, E. (2018). Lower bumblebee colony reproductive success in agricultural compared with urban environments. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences*, 285(1881), 20180807. https://doi.org/10.1098/rspb.2018.0807
- Sedivy, C., & Dorn, S. (2014). Towards a sustainable management of bees of the subgenus *Osmia* (Megachilidae; *Osmia*) as fruit tree pollinators. *Apidologie*, *45*(1), 88–105. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13592-013-0231-8
- Shrivastav, P., Prasad, M., Singh, T. B., Yadav, A., Goyal, D., Ali, A., & Dantu, P. K. (2020).
 Role of Nutrients in Plant Growth and Development. In M. Naeem, A. A. Ansari, & S. S.
 Gill (Eds.), *Contaminants in Agriculture: Sources, Impacts and Management* (pp. 43–59).
 Springer International Publishing. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-41552-5_2
- Stancheva, R., Sheath, R., Read, B., McArthur, K., Schroepfer, C., Kociolek, P., & Fetscher, A. (2013). Nitrogen-fixing cyanobacteria (free-living and diatom endosymbionts): Their use in southern California stream bioassessment. *Hydrobiologia*, 720. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10750-013-1630-6
- Taki, H., Okabe, K., Makino, S., Yamaura, Y., & Sueyoshi, M. (2009). Contribution of small insects to pollination of common buckwheat, a distylous crop. *Annals of Applied Biology*, 155(1), 121–129. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1744-7348.2009.00326.x
- Tepedino, V. J., & Parker, F. D. (1982). Interspecific Differences in the Relative Importance of Pollen and Nectar to Bee Species Foraging on Sunflowers. *Environmental Entomology*, 11(1), 246–250. https://doi.org/10.1093/ee/11.1.246
- Theodorou, P., Radzevičiūtė, R., Lentendu, G., Kahnt, B., Husemann, M., Bleidorn, C., Settele, J., Schweiger, O., Grosse, I., Wubet, T., Murray, T. E., & Paxton, R. J. (2020). Urban areas as hotspots for bees and pollination but not a panacea for all insects. *Nature Communications*, *11*(1), 576. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-020-14496-6
- Torchio, P. F. (1989). In-Nest Biologies and Development of Immature Stages of Three Osmia Species (Hymenoptera: Megachilidae). Annals of the Entomological Society of America, 82(5), 599–615. https://doi.org/10.1093/aesa/82.5.599
- Torchio, P. F., & Tepedino, V. J. (1980). Sex Ratio, Body Size and Seasonality in a Solitary Bee, *Osmia lignaria propinqua* Cresson (Hymenoptera: Megachilidae). *Evolution*, *34*(5), 993–1003. https://doi.org/10.2307/2408004
- Trivedi, P., Delgado-Baquerizo, M., Anderson, I. C., & Singh, B. K. (2016). Response of Soil Properties and Microbial Communities to Agriculture: Implications for Primary Productivity and Soil Health Indicators. *Frontiers in Plant Science*, *7*. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpls.2016.00990
- Vicens, N., & Bosch, J. (2000). Pollinating Efficacy of *Osmia cornuta* and *Apis mellifera* (Hymenoptera: Megachilidae, Apidae) on 'Red Delicious' Apple. *Environmental Entomology*, *29*(2), 235–240. https://doi.org/10.1093/ee/29.2.235

Wagner, S. C. (2011). Biological Nitrogen Fixation. Nature Education Knowledge, 3(10), 15.

- Wall, D. H., Nielsen, U. N., & Six, J. (2015). Soil biodiversity and human health. *Nature*, *528*(7580), 69–76. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature15744
- Wilkaniec, Z., & Giejdasz, K. (2003). Suitability of nesting substrates for the cavity-nesting bee *Osmia rufa. Journal of Apicultural Research*, *42*(3), 29–31. https://doi.org/10.1080/00218839.2003.11101084
- Williams, N. M., & Tepedino, V. J. (2003). Consistent mixing of near and distant resources in foraging bouts by the solitary mason bee Osmia lignaria. Behavioral Ecology, 14(1), 141–149. https://doi.org/10.1093/beheco/14.1.141



Figure 5.1. Bee cage and nest box design. Bee cage, planted with wildflower mix, showing the nest box and sand dish (A). The 12 bee cages and experimental plots (B). Close up of a nest box filled with paper nest tubes (C).

Planting Group	Plot ID	2021 Wildflower List	2022 Wildflower List
Buckwheat	A, D, F, L	Fagopyrum esculentum	Fagopyrum esculentum
Honey Bee Wildflower Mix	C, E, I, K	Asclepias tuberosa ^{2*} , Aster oblongifolius ^{4**} , Chamaecrista fasciculata ^{†3*} , Coreopsis lanceolata ⁴ , Coreopsis verticillata ^{4**} , Desmodium canadense ^{†3*} , Echinacea purpurea ² , Erigeron annuus ^{4*} , Eryngium yuccifolium ^{3*} , Gaillardia aristata ⁴ , Heliopsis helianthoides ^{4**} , Heterotheca subaxillaris ^{2*} , Liatris spicata ^{4**} , Monarda citriodora ^{2*} , Oenothera lamarckiana ¹ , Papaver rhoeas ² , Rudbeckia fulgida ^{3**} , Rudbeckia hirta ^{4*} , Scrophularia marilandica ^{4**} , Torilis sp. ^{3*} , Trifolium pratense ^{†3*} , Trifolium repens ^{†2*}	Asclepias tuberosa ^{2*} , Coreopsis lanceolata ¹ , Daucus carota ^{1*} , Desmodium canadense ^{†3*} , Erigeron annuus ^{3*} , Eryngium yuccifolium ^{2*} , Gaillardia aristata ¹ , Heliopsis helianthoides ^{1*} , Heterotheca subaxillaris ^{3*} , Lactuca spp. (likely serriola) ^{1*} , Monarda citriodora ^{2*} , Rudbeckia hirta ^{1*}
Eastern Wildflower Mix	B, G, H, J	Asclepias tuberosa ³ , Aster oblongifolius ^{4**} , Buddleia sp. (hybrid) ^{4**} , Centaurea cyanus ² , Chamaecrista fasciculata ^{†3} , Coreopsis lanceolata ⁴ , Coreopsis tinctoria ³ , Cosmos bipinnatus ² , Cosmos sulphureus ¹ , Desmodium canadense ^{†2} , Echinacea purpurea ⁴ , Erigeron annuus ^{4*} , Eryngium yuccifolium ^{3*} , Gaillardia aristata ⁴ , Heterotheca subaxillaris ^{3*} , Medicago lupulina ^{†1*} , Monarda citriodora ⁴ , Oenothera lamarckiana ^{1*} , Phlox drummondii ³ , Plantago lanceolata ^{3*} , Rudbeckia fulgida ^{3**} , Rudbeckia hirta ⁴ , Stokesia laevis ^{4**} , Trifolium pratense ^{†4*} , Trifolium repens ^{†3*}	Asclepias tuberosa ¹ , Chamaecrista fasciculata ^{†2} , Coreopsis lanceolata ¹ , Desmodium canadense ^{†3} , Echinacea purpurea ² , Erigeron annuus ^{3*} , Eryngium yuccifolium ^{1*} , Gaillardia aristata ² , Heterotheca subaxillaris ^{3*} , Lactuca spp. (likely serriola) ^{1*} , Monarda citriodora ² , Rudbeckia hirta ¹

Table 5.1. List of flowers in bloom at the time of bee activity in the research cages.

*Wild at farm, not present in seed mix **Purchased from White River Nursery, not present in seed mix ¹ Present in 1 plot of the group ² Present in 2 plots of the group ³ Present in 3 plots of the group ⁴ Present in 4 plots of the group [†] Legume

Planting Mix	Plot ID	Wildflower Species	Total Number of Floral Visits	
-		-	Year- 2021	Year-2022
Buckwheat	A, D, F, L	Fagopyrum esculentum	49	25
Honey Bee	C, E, I, K	Asclepias tuberosa	22	0
Wildflower Mix		Coreopsis lanceolata	13	1
		Coreopsis verticillata	2	0
		Desmodium canadense	4	2
		Echinacea purpurea	1	0
		Erigeron annuus	2	0
		Eryngium yuccifolium	2	2
		Gaillardia aristata	6	0
		Heliopsis helianthoides	16	4
		Heterotheca subaxillaris	4	14
		Monarda citriodora	74	15
		Papaver rhoeas	1	0
		Rudbeckia hirta	12	2
		Scrophularia marilandica	2	0
		Torilis sp.	1	0
		Cage Total	162	40
Eastern	B, G, H, J	Asclepias tuberosa	36	16
Wildflower Mix		Coreopsis lanceolata	31	3
		Coreopsis tinctoria	2	0
		Cosmos bipinnatus	3	0
		Desmodium canadense	2	2
		Echinacea purpurea	5	3
		Erigeron annuus	3	0
		Gaillardia aristata	20	0
		Heterotheca subaxillaris	0	3
		Medicago lupulina	1	0
		Monarda citriodora	61	5
		Rudbeckia hirta	27	3
		Stokesia laevis	3	0
		Trifolium pratense	5	0
		Trifolium repens	1	0
		Cage Total	200	35

 Table 5.2.
 Total number of bee floral visits over the activity and observation period



Figure 5.2. The average number of floral visits of the *O. lignaria* bees during 2-minute observation periods for the three flower planting groups: buckwheat, honey bee wildflower mix, and eastern wildflower mix. An asterisk (*) denotes statistically significant difference among planting groups ($p \le 0.04$).



Figure 5.3. The average number of trips to the nest box over 2-minute observation periods for each treatment group. An asterisk (*) denotes a significant difference among planting groups (p<0.0001).



Figure 5.4. The fecundity of blue orchard bees in the different planting groups from the 2021 season, measured as number of capped tubes (A), number of tubes with mud residue (B), numbers of brood cells (C), number of uneaten pollen provisions (D), number of dead larvae (E), and number of cocoons (F). Significant differences between treatment groups are noted with an asterisk (*).

Planting Group	Cage	Cocoon Weight (mg)	Sex	Bee Longevity After Emergence (days)
Eastern Wildflower	E	61	F	1
Mix		25	-	-
		62	М	3
		52	Μ	4
		42	Μ	4
		25	-	-
		37	Μ	3
		38	Μ	3
		35	Μ	3
		25	-	-
		29	Μ	3
	1	50	Μ	14
		42	Μ	9
		8	-	-
	К	11	-	-
		38	М	27
Honey Bee	G	42	М	12
Wildflower Mix		26	-	-
		41	М	24
		44	F	23
		27	Μ	6
		28	Μ	8
		11	-	-
		1	-	-

Table 5.3. The cocoon weight, sex, and longevity of bee offspring after the 2021 season.



Figure 5.5. The seasonal fluctuations of soil pH (A) and concentrations of phosphorus (B), potassium (C), and nitrates (D), from samples taken before and after floral plantings. The 2021 results show nutrient and pH content after one growing season of buckwheat/wildflowers and the 2022 results after two seasons. An asterisk (*) denotes a significant difference between the pre-planting and post-planting levels.



Figure 5.6. The post-planting pH (A) and nutrient concentrations (B-H) for each year and planting group. The optimum pH, phosphorus, and potassium levels for most crops, as determined by the Marianna Soil Test Laboratory, are shown in green (A, C, and D). Significant differences among planting groups are marked with an asterisk (*).



Figure 5.7. The relative abundances of the 15 most abundant and ubiquitous bacterial phylotypes in soil samples taken before and after planting. Soil samples were collected in 2022 after 2 growing seasons. The planting groups were buckwheat, eastern wildflower mix, and honey bee wildflower mix, as well as an unplanted grassy field.



Figure 5.8. Soil was collected pre-planting (Pre) and post-planting (Post) in 2022, after two prior growing seasons. The plots were planted with buckwheat (A, D, F, and L), honey bee wildflower mix (C, E, I, and K), or eastern wildflower mix (B, G, H, and J). Soil samples were also taken from three sites in an adjacent field (M, N, and O). Rarefaction curve showing the number of operational taxonomic units (OTUs) by sequencing depth for each sampled research plot (A). Plots with fewer than 1,000 clear reads were excluded. Shannon diversity index for each planting group (B).


Figure 5.9. Phylotype abundance heat map for bacteria in soil collected pre-planting (Pre) and post-planting (Post) in 2022. The plots were planted with buckwheat (A, D, F, and L), honey bee wildflower mix (C, E, I, and K), or eastern wildflower mix (B, G, H, and J). Soil samples were also taken from three sites in an adjacent field (M, N, and O).

Chapter 6:

Conclusion

This dissertation examined the lethal impacts of insecticides on *Apis mellifera* L. and *Osmia* spp., the sublethal impacts of insecticides on *Osmia* spp. enzyme expression, feeding behavior, foraging activity, and gut microbial communities, and the effects of wildflower plantings versus a buckwheat monoculture on bee and soil health. Most pollinator research has focused on *A. mellifera* health and pollination activity, and so more information has been needed about the factors that impact the health of important solitary bee pollinators. Many *Osmia* spp. are used to pollinate orchard crops, helping to increase the profits of many growers and provide a better quality of fruit for consumers. Because of the vital pollination service to both crops and wildflowers, it is important to investigate potential stressors and their effects on bee health.

After exposure to the novel systemic insecticides, flupyradifurone and sulfoxaflor, *Osmia* spp. bees were more sensitive than *A. mellifera*. *Osmia cornifrons* Radoszkowski was the least sensitive of the tested *Osmia* spp. *Osmia lignaria* Say and *Osmia californica* Cresson were highly sensitive to field-realistic doses of the insecticides. Despite their smaller body size, male *Osmia* bees were less sensitive to both insecticides than females of the same species.

Sulfoxaflor and flupyradifurone also caused some sublethal effects on *Osmia* spp. physiology, behavior, and gut microbial communities. *Osmia lignaria* females exposed to flupyradifurone showed increased P450 enzyme expression. These P450 detoxification enzymes likely help the bees survive low-dose exposure to flupyradifurone, though they may not be able to fully metabolize high doses. Additionally, the use of P450 inhibitors alongside flupyradifurone would likely increase bee mortality. As such, these mixes (of an active ingredient with synergists, such as P450 inhibitors) should be used with extreme caution in areas that utilize *O. lignaria* for pollination. *Osmia lignaria* was also unlikely to detect or indifferent to the presence of sulfoxaflor or flupyradifurone in food sources. Female bees showed some

174

avoidance of feeders contaminated with higher concentrations of flupyradifurone, but not to sulfoxaflor or lower concentrations of flupyradifurone. Short-term (3 hours after treatment) effects of flupyradifurone on the flight and foraging ability of *Osmia* spp. (*O. lignaria, O. cornifrons*, and *O. californica*) were minimal, though *O. cornifrons* females showed an excitation response. At 24 hours after treatment, however, *O. lignaria* mobility and foraging were impaired. Neither flupyradifurone or sulfoxaflor impacted the abundance or prevalence of potential bee or plant pathogens. Sulfoxaflor significantly reduced microbial diversity, though further evaluations are needed to examine the impact of different doses and exposure periods on gut microbial diversity.

Finally, the impacts of different flower plantings on bee and soil health were examined. *Osmia lignaria bees* were released in semi-field cages planted either with buckwheat or with a wildflower mix. Bees were observed on their foraging and nesting activity and their reproduction. Soil samples were also collected before and after planting. The plantings of wildflower mixes improved bee foraging and nesting activity compared to the buckwheat monoculture. Bees feeding on wildflowers were able to successfully produce offspring, whereas those foraging solely on buckwheat did not provision any nest cells or lay any eggs. The wildflower plots also had higher average soil nitrogen content and more potential plant-associated nitrogen fixing bacteria compared to the buckwheat plots.

These studies highlight some of the risks facing *Osmia* spp. pollinators and also provide new insights into potential mitigation schemes. Using caution while applying pesticides, such as limiting applications during floral blooms, especially on bee-preferred crops, can help reduce the risk of *Osmia* spp. exposure. Additionally, adding unsprayed wildflower plantings alongside crop plantings can improve diet diversity and allow bees to diet mix as needed. Such studies on solitary bees are necessary to help protect bee communities and the vital pollination services that they provide.

175